





ť

Copyright statement

This copy of the thesis has been supplied on the condition that anyone who consults it is understood to recognise that its copyright rests with its author and that no quotation from the thesis and no information derived from it may be published without the author's prior consent.

INTER-CONTINENTAL PATTERNS IN THE FINE-SCALE

SPATIAL ECOLOGY OF RAIN FOREST TERMITES

By

OLIVIA I SCHOLTZ

A thesis submitted to the University of Plymouth in partial fulfilment for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

School of Biomedical and Biological Sciences

In collaboration with The Natural History Museum

September 2010

Olivia 1 Scholtz Inter-Continental Patterns in the Fine-Scale Spatial Ecology of Rain Forest Termites Abstract

In this thesis I describe fine-scale spatial patterns in rain forest termites, from the colony to the assemblage level, sampled from one hectare plots in Central African and South East Asian lowland rain forest. By so doing the ecological interactions that structure this functionally important and abundant soil community were identified. The African termite assemblage, dominated by soilfeeding termites, saturated the upper soil profile (collected from 90% of soil pits) In contrast termites were collected from <50% of soil pits in Asia, with this difference reflecting the lower species densities and abundances of soil-feeding termites in Asian forests Territoriality and inter-specific competition was shown to be important between colonies of soil-feeding species in the African plot. The termite assemblages were spatially associated with several environmental properties However these could not explain the spatial patterns in the functional components of the assemblages Wood-feeding termites were highly patchily distributed, due to the heterogeneous nature of their food material, but also due to possible competitive interactions for this. Humus-feeding termites were homogenously structured, due to the continuous nature of soil as their feeding and nesting material. True soil-feeding termites, unique to the African assemblage, were heterogeneously distributed despite the equally continuous nature of their feeding and nesting material. This structure may arise from facilitative interactions, such as co-operative defence against ant predation which may be intense in African systems, or through the transfer of soil material at different stages of decomposition. Competition for space is apparent in both regions, both at the colony level among soil-feeding genera, and between aggregations of functional groups. Positive and negative biotic interactions, operating at various spatial and functional scales, appear to be important in influencing how assemblage composition is spatially structured. If indeed facilitation is important in maintaining the taxonomic and functional diversity in termite assemblages, it would be valuable to confirm the mechanism(s) that drives this (i.e. predation and/or food transfer), as these may then influence ecosystem stability

IV

Contents

| - | | | | | |
|---|---------|-------------|---|--|--|
| Li | st of f | igure | esix | | |
| Li | st of t | able | sXİV | | |
| A A | CKNOW | /leag | jementsXVI | | |
| A | brevi | iatior | ns and acronyms | | |
| | | | | | |
| 1 | Gei | neral | Introduction1 | | |
| 1.1 Ove | | | erview1 | | |
| 1.2 Scale in ecolo 1.2.1 Historical 1.2.2 Interpretir | | | ale in ecological patterns and processes2 | | |
| | | | Historical considerations of local assemblage composition2 | | |
| | | | Interpreting local-scale spatial patterns | | |
| | 1.3 | Ecc | ological interactions in soil communities4 | | |
| | 1.4 | Ter | mites8. | | |
| | 1.4 | .1 | General background8 | | |
| | 1.4 | .2 | Feeding and nesting strategies9 | | |
| | 1.4 | .3 | Rainforest termites and biogeographic history11 | | |
| | 1.5 | The | esis outline14 | | |
| 2 | Fin | e-sca | ale environmental conditions in an African and Asian rain forest.17 | | |
| | 2.1 | 2.1 Summary | | | |
| | 2.2 | Intr | oduction | | |
| | 2.3 | Met | thods21 | | |
| | 2.3 | 5.1 | Study site selection and description21 | | |
| | 2.3 | 9.2 | Danum Valley Conservation Area, SE Asia22 | | |
| | 2.3 | 3.3 | Ivindo National Park, Central Africa23 | | |
| | 2.3.4 | | Environmental Measurements25 | | |
| | 2.3 | 3.5 | Data exploration29 | | |
| | 2.4 | Res | sults | | |
| | 2.4 | .1 | Relationships between C _{tot} and C _{org} | | |
| | 2.4 | .2 | Frequency distributions and differences | | |
| | 2.4 | .3 | PCA data exploration | | |
| | 2.5 | Dis | cussion | | |
| | 2.5 | 5.1` | Comparison of environmental conditions | | |
| | 2.5 | 5.2 | Environmental relationships42 | | |
| | 2.6 | Cor | rclusions | | |

| 3 Soil-dwelling macrofaunal assemblages. composition, occupancy and co- | | | | | | |
|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| occurrence | | | | | | |
| 3.1 Summary | | | | | | |
| 3.2 Introduction | | | | | | |
| 3.3 Methods | | | | | | |
| 3 3 1 Sampling design 49 | | | | | | |
| 3.3.2 Spatial scale 51 | | | | | | |
| 3.3.3 Field sampling | | | | | | |
| 3 3.4 Taxonomic identification | | | | | | |
| 3 3.5 Functional group assignment | | | | | | |
| 3 3.6 Ant identification and classification | | | | | | |
| 3 4 Results | | | | | | |
| 3 4.1 Termite assemblage composition and occupancy rates57 | | | | | | |
| 3 4 2 Soil occupancy patterns 63 | | | | | | |
| 3 4.3 Ant assemblage composition | | | | | | |
| 3 4.4 Macrofaunal co-occurrence patterns | | | | | | |
| 3 5 Discussion | | | | | | |
| 3 5.1 Termite assemblage representativeness | | | | | | |
| 3.5.2 Occupancy and co-occurrence patterns of NSF and SF termite72 | | | | | | |
| 3.5.3 Occupancy and co-occurrence patterns of termites and ants 73 | | | | | | |
| 4 Colony extent and inter-specific interactions in mound-building rain forest | | | | | | |
| termites (Cubitermes-group. Termitidae) | | | | | | |
| 4.1 Summary | | | | | | |
| 4 2 Introduction | | | | | | |
| 4.3 Methods | | | | | | |
| 4.3.1 Data collection | | | | | | |
| 4 3 2 Microsatellite genotyping81 | | | | | | |
| 4 3 3 Spatial analysis of mound and pit samples82 | | | | | | |
| 4 4 Results | | | | | | |
| 4 4 1 Genetic markers and parental genotypes 83 | | | | | | |
| 4 4.2 Microsatellite assignment of pit samples to mounds | | | | | | |
| 4.4.3 Community description and spatial structure | | | | | | |
| 4.4.4 Carbon concentrations | | | | | | |
| 4 5 Discussion | | | | | | |

,

.

-

| 4.5.1 | Foraging distances and mound dispersion91. |
|--------------------|--|
| . 4.5.2 | Mound aggregation94 |
| 4.5.3 | Population processes and species co-existence |
| 4.5.4 | Scale of ecosystem services96 |
| 4.5.5 | Microsatellite märkers97 |
| 4.6 Co | nclusions |
| 5 Spatial | patterns in rain forest termite assemblages; an examination of |
| abiotic and | biotic interactions 100 |
| 5.1 Su | mmary |
| 5.2 Int | roduction |
| 5.2. 1 | Environmental relationships103 |
| ⁵ 5.2.2 | Inter-feeding-group facilitation106 |
| 5.2.3 | Predator-prey interactions |
| 5.2.4 | General hypotheses108 |
| 5.3 Me | ethods |
| 5.3.1 | Spatial and Statistical analysis110 |
| 5.4 Re | sults114 |
| 5.4.1 | SADIE red-blue structure114 |
| 5.4.2 | Environmental relationships116 |
| 5.4.3 | Inter-feeding-group relationships120 |
| 5.4.4 | Predatory-ant/termite assemblage relationships |
| 5.5 Dis | scussion |
| 5.5.1 | Environmental relationships124 |
| 5.5.2 | Inter-feeding-group relationships130 |
| 5.5.3 | Predator-prey relationships133 |
| 5.5.4 | Synthesis of spatial structure and ecological interactions135 |
| 5.5.5 | Biotic interactions in termite assemblages137 |
| 6 Fine-so | cale assembly rules in rain forest termites; genus-level co-occurrence |
| patterns ar | e dependent on spatial scale and biogeographic history139 |
| 6.1 Su | mmary139 |
| 6.2 Int | roduction |
| 6.2.1 | Resource availability gradient142 |
| 6.2.2 | Biogeographic history143 |
| 6.2.3 | Co-occurrence patterns144 |

| 6.3 Methods 146 |
|--|
| 6 3.1 Null model analysis |
| 6.3.2 Partitioning community variance into spatial and environmental |
| components |
| 6 3 3 Scale of spatial structure in community composition |
| 6.4 Results |
| 6.4 1 Generic richness |
| 6 4 2 Co-occurrence patterns 154 |
| 6.4 3 Variance partitioning analysis 156 |
| 6.4.4 Scale of assemblage spatial structure157 |
| 6 5 Discussion |
| 6 5.1 Resource availability gradient |
| 6 5.2 Biogeographic history |
| 6 5 3 Interpreting the co-occurrence patterns |
| 6 5 4 Fine-scale assembly rules |
| 7 Final discussion 172 |
| 7 1 Summary |
| 7 2 Fine-scale rain forest structure 172 |
| 7.3 Colony extent and intra- and inter-specific interactions in soil-feeding |
| termites |
| 7.4 Feeding-group spatial structures |
| 7.4 1 Wood-feeding termites |
| 7.4 2 Humus-feeding termites 177 |
| 7.4.3 True soil-feeding termites |
| 7 5 Scale-dependency of positive and negative interactions |
| 7 6 Predatory-ant/termite interactions |
| 7.7 Ecosystem services |
| 7.8 Final conclusions 183 |
| 8 References |

.

,

-

.

,

List of figures

- Figure 1.1 Mean per transect species richness apportionment (mean±SE) between the four termite feeding-groups in undisturbed lowland equatorial forests (drawn from replicate samples between sea level and 1000m elevation) across S America, Africa and SE Asia. Feeding groups are coded as follows: group I, open column; group II, diagonal hatching; group III, horizontal hatching; group IV, black column. (taken from Davies *et al.*, 2003a, Fig. 2a. Permission to reprint this has been granted by John Wiley and Sons).
- Figure 2.1 a) Location of Sabah in Borneo. b) Location of DVCA in Sabah. c) Significant features in the 'Danum' plot. Arrows indicate downslopes.23
- Figure 2.2 a) National Parks of Gabon with Ivindo National Park located in central Gabon. b) Langoué Field station in southern Ivindo N.P. c) Significant features in the 'Ivindo' plot. Arrows indicate downslopes.25
- Figure 2.4: Linear regression plot of Soil C_{tot} and C_{org} (from randomly selected sample pits) in Danum (n=58) and lvindo (n=36)......30

- Figure 3.1 Termite generic richness by feeding-group from the plot (Danum), and PF* (two pooled transects in primary forest (Eggleton *et al.*, 1997)). 59

- Figure 3.4 Ivindo rank abundance (number of hits per genus) distribution (on a log scale) 63

- Figure 4.1 Upper section: Each row represents one of the 19 soil pits with full MS data. The distance to the nearest assigned mound (parental genotype) is represented along the x axis and indicated by the black circle. Green circles represent the distance from the soil pit to the nearest mound, e.g. pit #2, contained two offspring with full MS data which assigned to mounds ~70m away, while the mound closest to the pit was <5m away. In most cases offspring were assigned to their closest mound. Lower section: Frequency, distribution of the distance between pit offspring and their nearest assigned mounds in 5m distance classes, e.g. 20 offspring were assigned to mounds 0 5m away.
- Figure 4.2 Location of *C. severus*. Black cross, pit offspring that were assigned to a mound parental genotype; black circles, mounds with MS data; red circles, mounds lacking full MS data. Connecting lines are between offspring that do not assign to their closest mound, with the numbering corresponding to the pit # in Figure 4.1 and lack mound parental genotypes from their closest mound, or putative closest mound outside the plot. Dashed circles indicate offspring assignments to their closest mounds.....87
- Figure 4.4 Relative neighbourhood density (Omega) by distance of *C. severus* pit sample, and *T. macrothorax* pit sample. $\Omega_X=1$ for random distribution, $\Omega_X>1$ for aggregated distributions, $\Omega_X<1$ for dispersed distributions. Tails represent 95% confidence limits. Insert left: position of *C. severus* pits (red

- Figure 5.3 Local association index (χ_k) contour plots, with indices that exceeded the lower 5th (a_l) and upper 95th a_u percentile critical values, adjusted for spatial autocorrelation presented as symbols, where size represents the magnitude of χ_k . a) Danum FGII vs FGIII, a_l =-2.73, a_u =2.71. b) lvindo FGII vs FGIII, a_l =-2.800, a_u =2.841 c) lvindo FGIII vs FGIV, a_l =-2.522, a_u =2.417.
- Figure 5.4 Association results of predatory ants (P. Ants) vs termite assemblage a) and b) Danum. c), d) and e) Ivindo a) and c) SADIE redblue plot for predatory ants b) and d) Local association index (χ_k) contour plots, with indices that exceeded the lower 5th (a) and upper 95th a_u

List of tables

Table 1.1 Regional generic richness of lower termite families, and higher termite sub-families (compiled from Jones and Eggleton, 2010, unpublished)..... 14

Table 2.1 Summary data of dead plant material and understorey vegetation ...31

Table 2.2 Percentage of environmental variance explained in PCA axes . 34

- Table 3 3 Danum ant genera, and trophic description, with genera classified aspredatory in bold (Brown, 2000).65
- Table 3.5 Generic richness by feeding-group in Danum and Ivindo, total rain forest richness in Indomalaysia and Africa (Jones and Eggleton, 2010, unpublished), and the proportion (prop.) of this sampled in the survey plots

Table 4.1 Summary of the number of samples points (and individual workers in brackets) with DNA extracts, with PCR products at loci 19, 34 and 36, and

Table 5.3 Danum SADIE global index aggregation (*I_a*) for the environmental variables, and SADIE global association index (X) from association

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I am most grateful to my four supervisors who have provided invaluable support at various time during this PhD. Sarah Donovan helped me substantially in getting to grips with SADIE, and was kind enough to give me a hand with field work in Malaysia Mairi Knight kindly provided all the genetics training, as well as over-seeing much of the administrative requirements. Rod Blackshaw has provided helpful comments throughout Paul Eggleton, the CASE supervisor from the Natural History Museum has been the source of ample assistance in all aspects of this PhD, be it in the field, with analytical techniques, termite taxonomy, and providing continued inspiration on all things to do with termites.

I have been fortunate enough to have the Natural History Museum as the CASE partner institution, and therefore was able to make use of several facilities and services First, the Soil Biodiversity Group hosted me, providing me with bench space and equipment. Filtered through Ali Thomas, volunteers aided me throughout, in particular I am grateful to Cecilia Dahlsjo and Matthew Dickinson who assisted with some of the termite identification. In addition several Nuffield students as well as work-experience students volunteered their time on soil analysis and identification. In the EMMA Lab Sarah James and Catherine Unsworth were invaluable in providing training and support in the soil analysis. I am indebted to Clive Moncrieff, who ensured I was able to analyse full data sets in SADIE. I was also donated flights to Malaysia through the British Airways sponsorship to the Natural History Museum

At Plymouth University I am grateful to support staff in the Molecular Ecology laboratory, and to Mairi Knight who provided training and assistance there Peter Russell was kind enough to help with field equipment, in particular with the infiltration method that I used in the field.

For the field work in Borneo, I experienced a particularly comfortable and stress-free field trip thanks to the staff and facilities at the Danum Valley Field Centre, Sabah The Economic Planning Units in Putrajaya and Sabah, Danum Valley Management Committee and SEARRP all contributed to ensuring the field work could be carried out. In particular I am grateful to Glen Reynolds for his advice for the duration of this field work in addition Homathevi Rahman

from UMS was a wonderful collaborator, and first introduced me to the art of dissecting enteric valve. I am honoured to have had a fantastic termite team for four months, with Tambi and Enoh from DVFC, and Steven 'the Legend' Hughes, as well as Tian Choy and several other students from UMS who volunteered their time in the field.

Kathryn Jeffries (SEGC) and Ruth Starkey (WCS) were pivotal in getting me set-up to carry out field work in Gabon. Here I also thank Madame Koumba Mfoubou Alphonsine at CENAREST, who helped secure the research permission, and Madame Koumba from ANPN for her support. WCS-Gabon were kind enough to host my field research at lvindo NP, and allowed me to make use of their field and logistical facilities, for which I am deeply indebted. In particular, I am grateful to Joe Walston and Romain Calaque. In the field Tomo Nishihara was nothing less than incredible at ensuring things actually happened as planned. My two field assistants Modeste Doukaga and Eugene Seha, accompanied me during several months of pit digging, and put my mind at rest with the ever-present elephants. Kathryn Jeffries also kindly housed me at SEGC, during a period of re-adjustment following field work at Langoué. I am also grateful to John Terborgh, who has provided botanical data from the lvindo plot.

Joe Perry and Pierre Legendre have both provided advice in the use of spatial statistics I am grateful to those who have read through chapters at various stages of (in)completeness and provided comments: namely Paul Eggleton, Mairi Knight and Rod Blackshaw, as well as Tom Fayle and David Jones. For ant identification I was very fortunate to have had Tom Fayle nearby who pointed me in the right direction for keys, and helped on quality control of the identifications. Primary funding was provided by the Natural Environmental Research Council, with additional funding from the Natural History Museum. The RES and the IUSSI also kindly donated funds for field work and conference attendance expenses.

On a personal note, first I must thank my parents, who have offered housing and food when most needed, as well as being relatively patient during the extended years of field work and studies. I would like to acknowledge friends in Plymouth, who made my all-too-brief stay there particularly enjoyable, namely

xvîi

Emma Sheehan, Tony Bicknell, Martin Canty and Hadil Al-Hady This thesis is dedicated to Brendan McDonald, and to the memory of Kirsty Jones, who have and continue to be a great source of inspiration

ę

Author's declaration

At no time during the registration for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy has the author been registered for any other University award without prior agreement of the Graduate Committee.

This study was financed with the aid of a CASE award studentship from the Natural Environment Research Council in collaboration with The Natural History Museum, London (UK).

Relevant scientific seminars and conferences were attended at which work was presented:

Platform Presentations:

Spatial dependency of community ecology processes in SE Asian rain forest termites. Insect Ecology Special Interest Group of the Royal Entomological Society (UK, Nov 2007), and the International Union for the Study of Social Insects winter meeting (UK, Dec 2007).

Spatial dependency of community ecology processes in SE Asian and African rain forest termites. International Congress of Entomology (South Africa, July 2008), and the Royal Entomological Society annual meeting (UK, September 2008).

Word count of main body of thesis: 41,254

2/11/2010

Date

Signed

xix

Abbreviations and acronyms

| DVCA | Danum Valley Conservation Area |
|-------|---|
| EMMA | Electron Microscopy and Mineralogy Analysis |
| FGI | Wood-feeding non-Termitidae termites |
| FGII | Wood-feeding Termitidae termites |
| FGIII | Humus-feeding termites |
| FGIV | True soil-feeding termites |
| GC | Ground vegetation cover |
| H-W | Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium |
| LL | Leaf-litter |
| NHM | Natural History Museum |
| NSF | Non-soil-feeding termites |
| PA | Predatory ants |
| PCA | Principal components analysis |
| PCNM | Principal co-ordinates analysis of neighbourhood matrices |
| PCR | Polymerase chain reaction |
| RDẢ | Redundancy analysis |
| SADIE | Spatial analysis by distance indices |
| SES | Standardised effect size |
| SF | Soil-feeding termites |
| VPA | Vanance partitioning analysis |
| | |

•

.

.

1 General Introduction

1.1 Overview

Termites (Termitoidae) are particularly abundant in tropical rain forests, where they are one of the most important arthropod decomposers (Wood & Sands, 1978; Collins, 1983; Watt et al., 1997; Bignell & Eggleton, 2000; Yamada et al., 2005). Global patterns in termite diversity have been described (Eggleton et al., 1994; Eggleton, 2000b), and within-region influences such as habitat disturbance on termite assemblage composition, have been the focus of considerable previous research (e.g. Eggleton et al., 1999; Jones et al., 2003). The local spatial patterns of rain forest termites, and the ecological processes that drive these are however largely unknown. From an applied perspective, we lack critical descriptive information on the scale at which the functional components of rain forest termites contribute to ecosystem services. From a theoretical perspective, efforts by soil ecologists to establish generalities of the important ecological processes in soil communities (e.g. Bardgett et al., 2005; Decaëns, 2010) are constrained, partly due to a paucity of field-based studies. The aims of this thesis are to: 1) quantify spatial structure in rain forest termites, 2) gain insights into the spatial scale at which a number of key ecological interactions are operating, and 3) consider the role of historical biogeographic factors in influencing spatial patterns.

In this chapter I begin by providing a brief background on the scale-dependency of the processes influencing local assemblage composition, and factors that generate spatial patterns. Soil systems support particularly high species diversities (Heywood, 1995; Giller, 1996), and I outline the ecological processes considered important in soil communities. I then introduce the study taxon,

termites, their basic biology, taxonomic diversity and biogeographic history Finally I provide an outline on the remainder of the thesis

1.2 Scale in ecological patterns and processes

1.2.1 Historical considerations of local assemblage composition

Species diversity patterns are the product of numerous scale-dependent processes structured in a hierarchical fashion, as summarized by Ricklefs and Schluter (1993) Global patterns are generated by past stochastic events such as evolutionary novelties, mass extinctions, and adaptive radiations, termed 'historical processes', which are frequently associated with geographic isolation, climatic shifts, and adaptation into empty niches. These therefore represent augmented or divergent evolutionary histories at the global scale. Nested within this, regional influences include geographic and ecological dispersal over evolutionary time. At the landscape scale species pools are constrained according to particular habitat preferences. At local scales, species interactions such as competition and predation are important in structuring assemblages, with facilitation also increasingly recognized as an important structuring mechanism (Callaway & Walker, 1997; Bruno *et al.*, 2003)

When considering the factors that structure local assemblages, one therefore needs to either explicitly incorporate, or control for, these scale-dependent influences. One on-going ecological question concerns the relative role of historical influences versus local ecological interactions in determining assemblage composition (Tokeshi, 1999), and this can be extended to their role in influencing spatial ecological patterns in local assemblages. In this thesis I address this question for termites in rain forests, where termite assemblages

from two tropical lowland rain forest blocks, Central Africa and South East Asia, were examined; the physiognomic similarities of these forest blocks means that habitat-type is largely controlled for (Morley, 1999; Corlett & Primack, 2006), while the termites themselves, as well as the floral communities, have different evolutionary histories within these forest blocks (Morley, 1999; Davies *et al.*, 2003a).

1.2.2 Interpreting local-scale spatial patterns

The spatial aspect of ecological processes are now more frequently being integrated into ecological theory, for instance meta-population dynamics (Gilpin & Hanski, 1991), and the role of species' spatial distributions in the species-area relationship (He & Legendre, 2002). From an analytical perspective, spatial patterns or structures in ecological data (i.e. spatial distributions of species or assemblage composition) are used to infer or generate hypotheses of causal processes (Fortin & Dale, 2005). Spatially-explicit ecological studies allow one to identify the scale at which patterns are structured, which, not only sheds light on the scale at which various processes are operating, but also the scale at which communities or species provide ecosystem services.

Spatial ecological patterns are generally considered to be the product of two factors: exogenous factors that are generated by an independent variable, and endogenous factors which are an inherent property of the study taxa (Legendre & Legendre, 1998; Fortin & Dale, 2005). First then, species and communities will be spatially structured according to the spatial structure of deterministic environmental factors, such as those associated with a particular habitat type. Second, intrinsic biotic processes, such as dispersal can generate aggregated patterns, for instance when dispersal abilities are limited. Abiotic and biotic

processes operate at various nested scales, and therefore the relative importance of these factors will depend on the scale being considered. As this thesis concerns historical (the biogeographic history between regions is outlined below) versus local ecological processes, local-scale spatial patterns in the termite assemblages will be quantified, encompassing within-site environmental heterogeneity and localized biotic interactions. An additional important ecological consideration in these assemblages is the soil environment itself (where termite species richness predominates, Roisin *et al*, 2006), which presents both unique ecological opportunities and limitations, compared with the above-ground environment (Bardgett *et al.*, 2005)

1.3 Ecological interactions in soil communities

Below-ground systems are known to support a high biological diversity of microbes and fauna, often much greater than found in above-ground communities (Heywood, 1995, Giller, 1996). The high diversity found in soil systems is often explained by a hypothesized reduction of competitive interactions that occurs in the soil environment. This results from spatial properties of both. 1) population processes (such as reproduction) and 2) the soil environment, that promote spatio-temporal resource partitioning and co-existence of ecologically similar species (Ettema & Wardle, 2002, Wardle, 2002; Decaens, 2010). Reproduction and limited dispersal abilities through the soil matrix generates intra-specific aggregation, and therefore spatial separation of potentially competing species (O'Connell & Bolger, 1998) Microhabitat heterogeneity in the soil environment promotes greater spatial resource partitioning (Anderson, 1975, Giller, 1996). This resource patchiness and microsite heterogeneity is further added to by the biogenic structures produced

by soil ecosystem engineers (Decaëns, 2010) e.g. worm casts and termite nests, that provide nutrient patches and aggregates of soil particles.

The scale at which soil organisms are spatially structured is dependent on numerous intrinsic biotic factors such as body size and dispersal abilities. For instance microbial communities are typically structured at a few tens of centimeters to a few meters (Lavelle & Spain, 2001; Ettema & Wardle, 2002), while multi-species aggregates of earthworms are typically structured at tens of meters (e.g. Decaëns & Rossi, 2001; Rossi, 2003a, 2003b). In earthworm assemblages, limited dispersal abilities results in mixed-species aggregations independent of environmental conditions, while soil compaction, soil carbon (C) and root biomass also correlate with assemblage spatial patterns (Decaëns & Rossi, 2001). Indeed, much of our understanding of the spatial patterns and ecological processes in soil macrofaunal communities has been gained from earthworm and ant studies.

In a recent scale-dependent study on earthworm assemblages in France, habitat determined by land-use practices filtered assemblages at the habitat scale, while competition further constrained assemblages at the local scale (Decaëns *et al.*, 2008). As a result of competition, earthworm species that have high niche overlap tend to occur in separate resource patches, while those with limited ecological similarity co-exist within patches (Jimenez & Rossi, 2006; Jimenez *et al.*, 2006b; Decaëns *et al.*, 2009). In ant communities, territoriality and inter-specific competitive interactions results in over-dispersion of colonies, whereby colonies are positioned further apart than would be expected by chance (Levings & Traniello, 1981; Traniello & Levings, 1986). Competition is generally considered to be an important structuring mechanism in ant

assemblages (Holldobler & Wilson, 1990) Spatio-temporal resource partitioning between individual colonies was demonstrated as being important in reducing competitive exclusion and therefore facilitating co-existence (Albrecht & Gotelli, 2001) Apart from evidence in ants and earthworms, carabid beetles and terrestrial molluscs also show evidence for competition (Brandl & Topp, 1985, Barker & Mayhill, 1999) Therefore although competition is generally considered to be a weak ecological force in soil organisms (as suggested in the reviews of Anderson (1975) and Bardgett et al. (2005)), in macrofaunal groups it may be a more significant interaction.

Other important biotic interactions in soil communities have been outlined by Wardle (2006) Facilitative interactions between biota can lead to inter-specific aggregation (Purves & Law, 2002; Tirado & Pugnaire, 2005) Evidence for facilitative interactions in soil communities has been documented in fungal communities. Components of the fungal communities specialize on fresh dead plant material, and as these fungi break down the recalcitrate carbohydrates, this provides the food for sugar fungi (Frankland, 1969) One might then expect that such a food-mediated facilitation would generate aggregated patterns between the functional components of the decomposer community. Predation has frequently been shown to be important in population density regulation in soil systems (summarised in Wardle, 2002). Spatial patterns of predation have not explicitly been examined in soil communities; yet as predicted by the Janzen-Connell spacing hypothesis (Janzen, 1070, Connell, 1971), density-dependent predation can generate spatial dispersion, thereby reducing competitive interactions

There is relatively little published information on the ecological interactions in rain forest termites, which can comprise up to 95% of soil insect biomass (Watt et al., 1997). The particularly high species densities found in rain forest assemblages, is supposed to be a result of micro-habitat heterogeneity (Deblauwe et al., 2008), however without any evidence. Based on the available information on earthworms and ants, one can speculate as to the important ecological processes that might operate in termites. As decomposers, termites and earthworms can be considered functionally analogous, and heterogeneity in soil conditions important for earthworms, for instance soil C, moisture regimes and soil texture (e.g. Phillipson et al., 1976; Lee, 1985; Rossi, 2003a), may also be important for termites, and thus influence assemblage spatial patterns. On the other hand termites and ants, which are two of the most ecologically successful and dominant animal groups in rain forests (Wilson, 1993; Watt et al., 1997), have undergone remarkable convergent evolution to eusociality. Population processes known to be important in ants, e.g. spatial dispersion due to territoriality, and higher dispersive abilities (relative to other soil organisms) from alates that found new colonies, are also likely to be important factors that influence spatial patterns in termites.

Collectively termites, ants and earthworms are considered "ecosystem engineers", due to the role they play in affecting the structure and dynamics of soils, including contributing to: soil microhabitat heterogeneity and stability, the distribution of organic matter, water retention, and the stimulation of micro-organisms (Lavelle *et al.*, 1997; Hastings *et al.*, 2007). As abundant, largely subterranean, and detritivorous animals, termites are important in several ecosystem processes which include: decomposition, nutrient cycling, nitrogen fixation, carbon fluxes, soil creation and soil distribution (Bignell & Eggleton,

2000; Holt & Lepage, 2000; Sugimoto *et al.*, 2000). Mounds and nests persist after the colonies have died, providing habitats for other soil biota, while also improving soil fertility, and generating microhabitat heterogeneity in the soil environment (Eggleton & Bignell, 1997, Donovan *et al.*, 2001b; Ji & Brune, 2006) The contribution of termites to these ecosystem functions is largely dependent on the local assemblage composition, which as described below, varies between habitats and regions, and on the spatial structure of the local assemblage This thesis provides some of the first efforts to describe the spatial structure of termite assemblages in rain forests, and identify the important ecological interactions occurring in these systems.

1.4 Termites

1.4.1 General background

Over 2,600 species of termites from approximately 280 genera have been described (Engel & Krishna, 2004) Phylogenetic analyses have confirmed that the termite clade (previously classified as the order Isoptera) is nested within the cockroach order, Blattodea (Inward *et al.*, 2007a), and is now classified as the epifamily, Termitoidae (Eggleton *et al.*, 2007) The major evolutionary transition leading to termites was to eusociality, with permanent families, overlapping generations, and sterile worker and soldier castes (Roisin, 2000). A mutualism with cellulolytic flagellates that allowed wood-feeding was established in an ancestor of the termites, and required prolonged parental-offspring contact for the transfer of flagellates between generations (Nalepa *et al.*, 2001).

Colonies are typically founded by a pair of alates, although colony budding and colony fusion also occurs (Husseneder et al., 1998; DeHeer et al., 2005). Most of the studies on the family structure of termites demonstrate that monogamy is typical (e.g. DeHeer et al., 2005; Dupont et al., 2009; Roy et al., 2010). The worker caste is responsible for foraging and feeding the colony, tending the brood, and building and repairing the nest. The guts of worker termites are adapted for the digestion of dead plant material, and are the site of mutualisms with a huge concentration and diversity of microorganisms which help to aid this process (Bignell, 2000; Brauman et al., 2000). The soldier caste is responsible for colony defence, both from predators, and in inter-colonial warfare (Matsuura, 2002; Thorne et al., 2003). Morphological structures and chemical secretions are adapted for defence within the colony's nest (Deligne et al., 1981; Prestwich, 1984), e.g. the soldier head capsule blocks subterranean tunnels from raiding predators (Matsuura, 2002), which would predominantly be ants. In one termite clade, the Apicotermitinae, the soldier caste is largely absent (Inward et al., 2007b), which may have resulted, in part, from the energetic constraints of their feeding strategies (Eggleton & Tayasu, 2001).

1.4.2 Feeding and nesting strategies

Termites consume dead plant material from across the 'humification gradient' i.e. material that is in various states of decay. A classification exists based on morphological characters associated with the contents of worker guts (Donovan *et al.*, 2001a). This places termite species into one of four feeding-groups along the humification gradient, from dead wood (higher up the gradient) and leaf-litter material, to organically depleted clay-mineral soil (lower down the gradient). This range of food material differs in its energetic quality (carbon:nitrogen (C:N) ratio) and quantity (C and N concentration and distribution of material). These patterns of food quality and availability then relate with colony nesting and foraging strategy (Eggleton & Tayasu, 2001), with two examples provided below to illustrate this. The nesting strategy classification system was provided by Abe (1987), who identified three strategies: single-piece, intermediate and separate-piece nesters, according to the degree of spatial overlap between the nest and food material, i.e. single-piece is where the colony consumes the same material that it nests in.

Fungus-growing termites (Macrotermitinae) are separate piece-nesters where the workers forage away from the nest to collect dead wood, grass or leaf-litter material. This material has a high C.N ratio but can be relatively patchily distributed. Within the colonies' nests, they have a mutualism with microorganisms (an external rumen system (Nalepa *et al.*, 2001)) that burns off excess C to reduce the C:N ratio in the collected material (Higashi *et al.*, 1992). Species within this sub-family frequently have epigeal mounds with elaborate architecture for thermal-regulation (Noirot & Darlington, 2000). Colonies can live of up to fifteen to twenty years (Collins, 1981), with subterranean foraging distances of around 50m (Pomeroy, 1976, Darlington, 1982).

By contrast soil has a low C N ratio, with low absolute concentrations of C and N As result of its low energetic quality soil-feeding termites live on an energetic knife-edge (Eggleton *et al.*, 1998), yet soil is a continuous resource available in profusion. As foraging and nest construction incurs energetic costs, soil-feeding termites frequently are single-piece nesters, living in diffuse colonies in the upper soil profile, and colony turn-over may be very high. The nutritional ecology of termites therefore has a major influence on their life-history, ecology

and evolution. Arguably the most successful feeding strategy in terms of the proportion of taxonomic richness are soil-feeding termites, (c. 50% of all known species are soil-feeding (Brauman *et al.*, 2000)), most of which are confined to tropical rain forests (Eggleton, 2000b).

1.4.3 Rainforest termites and biogeographic history

The 'higher' termites, the Termitidae, make up approximately 71% of the known total species diversity and 85% of known genus richness of termites (Collins, 1989; Kambhampti & Eggleton, 2000). This group is composed of Macrotermitinae, Formaminitermitinae, Apicotermitinae, Syntermitinae, Nasutitermitinae, and the Termitinae, which, as this is paraphyletic (Inward *et al.*, 2007b), its taxonomic status is currently under review (P. Eggleton, personal communication). The higher termites encompass a range of feeding habits, from wood- to soil-feeding. The phylogenetically basal families, termed the 'lower' termites, are exclusively wood-feeding. The onset of higher termites was accompanied by a shift to soil-feeding and fungus-growing, with subsequent reversion to wood-feeding having occurred repeatedly within a number of clades (Inward *et al.*, 2007b).

Based on phylogenetic data the Termitidae is considered to have originated on the African continental shelf during the early Tertiary (65Ma). The stable microclimatic conditions found in moist megathermal closed-canopy forests, which were widespread by the Paleocene (60 Ma) (Morley, 1999), appears to have been the pre-requisite for the evolution of true soil-feeding in termites (termites that consume highly humified plant material in clay-mineral soil) (Davies *et al.*, 2003a). As soil-feeding termites are confined to stable moist forests, dispersal in this group would have been severely limited. Dispersal to the South American continental shelf may have occurred by island hopping during much cooler periods of the Oligocene (35Ma) and later periods, when ocean levels would have been at their lowest Subsequent radiation of soil-feeding termites has occurred there, where as in Africa, stable closed-canopy forests have had a long history (Morley, 1999) It is hypothesized that the higher termites dispersed onto the Indian plate, which subsequently drifted from near Africa to Asia from the Paleocene to the early Miocene (Davies *et al.*, 2003a) Stable megathermal forests are relatively young in SE Asia relative to African and S American forests, arising after a period of monsoonal climate during the Himalayan orogeny. The relatively species depauperate SE Asian Termitidae fauna may be due to the short length of geological time for evolution and speciation in stable forest, once the climate had returned to being perhumid

As a result of energetic and dispersal limitations, specifically associated with the most species rich soil-feeding clades, global patterns of taxonomic and functional diversity (feeding-groups present from across the humification spectrum) are asymmetrical (Eggleton, 2000b), which I refer to later in this thesis as the 'diversity anomaly'. African forests have the highest species densities, dominated by true soil-feeding (FGIV) termites, South American forests are intermediate, with a particularly high diversity of humus-feeding (FGIII) termites, while Asian forests are relatively species depauperate, with a higher proportion of wood-feeding (FGI and FGII) termites (see Figure 1.1 for local species richness by feeding-group, and Table 1.1 for regional taxonomic representation)



Figure 1.1 Mean per transect species richness apportionment (mean±SE) between the four termite feeding-groups in undisturbed lowland equatorial forests (drawn from replicate samples between sea level and 1000m elevation) across S America, Africa and SE Asia. Feeding groups are coded as follows: group I, open column; group II, diagonal hatching; group III, horizontal hatching; group IV, black column. (taken from Davies *et al.*, 2003a, Fig. 2a. Permission to reprint this has been granted by John Wiley and Sons).

Against this biogeographic back-drop, where equatorial rain forests have been the site of most of the important evolutionary shifts, it is therefore not surprising that within-region species richness and functional diversity is also concentrated in closed-canopy rain forests (Davies *et al.*, 2003a). Divergence from the stable climatic conditions associated with closed-canopy forest e.g. through disturbance, or habitat shifts along altitudinal or rainfall gradients, sees a general reduction in diversity, mostly seen in a decline in soil-feeding termites (Dibog *et al.*, 1999; Donovan *et al.*, 2002; Jones *et al.*, 2003).

| | Global | Neotropical | Afrotropics | Indomalay |
|--------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-----------|
| Mastotermitidae | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Termopsidae | 5 | 1 | 2 | 2 |
| Hodotermitidae | 3 | 0 | 3 | 1 |
| Kalotermitidae | 21 | 12 | 9 | 9 |
| Serntermitidae | 2 | 2 | 0 | 0 |
| Rhinotermitidae | 14 | 6 | 4 | 10 |
| Termitidae | 236 | | | |
| Macrotermitinae | 14 | 0 | 10 | 6 |
| Foraminitermitinae | 2 | 0 | 1 | 1 |
| Sphaerotermitinae | 1 | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| Apicotermitinae | 54 | 5 | 43 | 6 |
| Termitinae | 10 1 | 32 | 35 | 23 |
| Nasutitermitinae | 89 | 23 | 16 | 29 |

Table 1.1 Regional generic richness of lower termite families, and higher termite sub-families (compiled from Jones and Eggleton, 2010, unpublished).

African and Asian rain forests were selected for this present work, as termite assemblages to represent the extremes of biogeographic history and contemporary diversity patterns within tropical forests (Figure 1.1) The intercontinental differences are also reflected in termite abundances and biomass, which is far higher in African forest systems than in Asian ones (Eggleton *et al.*, 1999) Therefore termites may be contributing more to ecosystem services in Africa, where also any changes in the termite assemblages, e.g. due to disturbance or climate change, would presumably have more significant ecological implications (discussed in Eggleton *et al.*, 1999, Davies *et al.*, 2003a).

1.5 Thesis outline

In this thesis I describe and investigate ecological spatial patterns at the local scale, which involved sampling a 96m x 96m plot in both an Asian (Danum) and African (Ivindo) tropical rain forest site
Chapter 2 introduces the two study sites, and details the field surveying methods. It summarises the environmental heterogeneity measured from each site, with an emphasis on identifying the scale at which this heterogeneity was spatially structured, and the major habitat similarities and differences that may explain termite spatial patterns. Chapter 3 describes the termite sampling and identification protocols. It provides a summary of the sampled termite and ant assemblage composition and occupancy, and considers whether these samples are representative of the known within-in region functional diversity patterns. These two chapters provide the context for comparing and interpreting the ecological patterns detected in later chapters, from the two sites.

In Chapter 4, genetic tools and spatial analyses are employed to estimate the spatial extent of *Cubitermes* sp. colonies, a true soil-feeding genus confined to Africa. Using the spatial patterns the scale-dependency of intra- and inter-specific interactions were inferred.

In Chapters 5 and 6, spatial patterns and relationships in generic richness and composition of the assemblages from the two sites are examined. By comparing them, I will identify whether these patterns either: 1) pertain to habitat conditions or blotic interactions unique to each site, and therefore due to biogeographic history, or 2) are consistent between sites, and therefore due to similar localised ecological processes. In Chapter 5 I describe spatial structure of generic richness asking the following questions: 1) what are the important environmental factors? 2) is there evidence for facilitative interactions between components of the feeding-groups? 3) is there evidence for a predator-prey interaction between ants and termites? In Chapter 6 I explore how termite assemblage composition is spatially structured, by considering genus-level co-

occurrence patterns at a series of nested scales, from which local-scale assembly rules for termites could be constructed.

Chapter 7 provides a final synthesis of the major findings, outlining their relevance to broader ecological factors, and I make recommendations for future research

Ł

2 Fine-scale environmental conditions in an African and Asian rain forest

2.1 Summary

Due to their physiognomic similarities, the tropical rain forests of Africa and Asia are considered to be habitat analogues, despite having very different evolutionary and climatic histories (Morley, 1999). The aim here is to examine the extent to which one hectare plots in an Asian (Danum) and African (Ivindo) rain forest, present similar environmental and microhabitat conditions, which may be important for the soil-dwelling termite assemblages. Variables measured were designed to capture heterogeneity in the quality and availability of termite food material (soil Ctot and N, wood, and leaf-litter), soil properties, and understorey vegetation, most of which are known to effect termite assemblages at broader environmental gradients. The 'food' variables and soil pH were extremely similar (means and frequency distributions) between the two sites. Trees were more abundant, soils wetter, and soil infiltration rates lower in the Asian site, probably due to differences in soil texture and region-specific plant species richness patterns. Environmental relationships, as measured by Principal Components Analyses and the spatial scale at which these were structured, were broadly the same between sites in the first two PCA axes. The heterogeneity in soil properties correspond with shallow slopes, and the vegetation relationships are likely to result from tree-fall events. These results suggest that similar microhabitats exist in the Danum and Ivindo study plots.

2.2 Introduction

Termite species richness is greatest in rain forest habitats (Bignell & Eggleton, 2000). It is in this habitat type that termites appear to have undergone repeated.

evolutionary shifts in feeding strategies, such as consuming soil and fungusharvesting (Davies *et al.*, 2003a, Aanen & Eggleton, 2005), followed by radiation. Multistratal closed-canopy equatorial forest provided stable microclimate regimes which appears to have been a pre-requisite for these shifts and may explain the success of termites in these habitats (Eggleton, 2000a, Davies *et al.*, 2003a).

Some of the environmental conditions important in structuring termite assemblages have been established from numerous previous studies that examine communities along disturbance or altitudinal gradients. Increasing rainfall and reduced temperatures associated with altitude affect termite assemblage composition and abundance (Gathorne-Hardy et al., 2001, Donovan et al, 2002, Palin et al, 2010). It is also not surprising then that canopy cover is important (Dibog et al., 1999; Roisin & Leponce, 2004), as this improves the regulation of soil moisture and temperature regimes, but may also provide a buffering to water-logging during intensive rainfall. Along a disturbance gradient, termite diversity is positively correlated with plant heterogeneity and above-ground habitat complexity (Gillison et al., 2003), which may translate into below-ground microhabitat complexity that supports a greater termite species richness Food quality and availability has not yet been examined in any detail, although they appear to be important for fungus-growing termites (Attignon et al., 2005) Indications of this factor are the results of a study following experimental habitat disturbance, where the amount of woody material and potentially the quality of soil organic material, influenced recovery rates of termite assemblages (Davies et al., 1999)

It is consistently the soil-feeding component of local assemblages that are most sensitive to altered primary rain forest conditions (e.g. Martius, 1994; Eggleton *et al.*, 1997; Eggleton *et al.*, 2002a). Wood-feeding species richness is generally less impacted by habitat disturbance (e.g. Attignon *et al.*, 2005; Norgrove *et al.*, 2009). It would appear, then, that the functional and taxonomic components of termite assemblages differ in their environmental requirements and tolerances, which is linked with the feeding and nesting strategies. Due to the ecological importance of termites, the implications of these compositional changes are often estimated, for instance in terms of termite-mediated carbon mineralization and decomposition rates (e.g. Martius, 1994; Eggleton *et al.*, 1999; Yamada *et al.*, 2005). It would be valuable to know whether more localized environmental heterogeneity, will also be influencing the spatial structure of termite assemblages, and hence whether this is important for determining the scale at which termites contribute to these services.

Relationships between biotic communities and environmental conditions are scale dependent. Therefore the environmental relationships with termites known from across habitat gradients e.g. with canopy cover, soil moisture and habitat complexity, may have little or no impact at the within-habitat scale, while other factors may be more significant. For example within a Neotropical forest, the abundance of understorey palms, and the associated soil pH and humus depth was found to have a greater influence on termite assemblage composition than forest fragmentation (Davies *et al.*, 2003b). In the only other spatially-explicit study of termite assemblages, from a rain forest in Borneo, environmental relationships depended on the feeding-group; soil-feeding termites were positively associated with humus depth and negatively with root-matt density,

while no environmental relationships were found with the wood-feeding termites (Donovan *et al.*, 2007).

Spatial structure in soil communities can be determined by, amongst other factors, the spatial heterogeneity of the environmental conditions that affect the community (Ettema & Wardle, 2002). Here the spatial relationships of termite assemblages with environmental properties from comparable habitat types, equatorial primary rain forest, in two continents, Africa and SE Asia, will be considered The aim is to determine whether there are similar environmental relationships at the local scale in these two sites, despite the known differences in termite abundance and species richness. This assumes therefore that the sites are habitat analogues with, to a greater degree, similar within-plot microhabitat heterogeneity that might be affecting termite community structure, or indeed vice versa. The environmental variables measured fall into three main categories which may be important for termites 1) the quality and availability of food material, 2) soil properties, and 3) understorey vegetation. In this chapter the focus is on explaining the selection of study sites and plot location, and the measurement of environmental variables. I go on to compare between the two sites: the variation in the environmental data, the environmental relationships, and the spatial structure of these relationships. Therefore the major similarities and differences in the environmental properties from the two sites while be assessed

2.3 Methods

2.3.1 Study site selection and description

A primary aim in this study was to characterize the fine-scale spatial structure of the termite assemblages in each region. This determined the two dimensional sampling design, spatial extent of the study plot (96m x 96m), and lag of the sample points (contiguous sample points every 2m x 2m), explained in further detail in Chapter 3. For simplicity the plot size will be referred to as "one hectare plots" except when specified as 96m x 96m, for the remainder of the thesis. The high sample size per plot (n=2304) meant it was not logistically possible to survey more than one plot per site. To over-come this limitation of no replication, certain criteria were used to determine plot location, in order that: 1) the collected termite assemblage would be representative of generic richness typically found in rain forest assemblages within each continent, and 2) microhabitat heterogeneity in the plot could be comparable between regions. In addition to being in equatorial lowland forest, the following criteria were used for site location:

- The parent material and soil conditions are those that are typical for rain forests in each region, i.e. acidic and clay-based, as termite assemblage composition are sensitive to differences in these (Jones *et al.*, 2010).
- Within a substantial block of closed-canopy forest in order to avoid the possible influence of habitat fragmentation on the termite assemblage (Davies *et al.*, 2003b).
- Within primary forest with no records of anthropogenic impacts that would effect the vegetation structure and therefore potentially the termite

assemblage (Gillison *et al.*, 2003), such as logging in recent history (<100 years)

In addition to these criteria, the location of the study plots was chosen to avoid major topographic or hydrological features that. 1) could have a large effect on the localised termite assemblage structure, and 2) may not be directly comparable between the two regions. Therefore streams, gullies and rocky outcrops were avoided, and effort was made to position the plot in a relatively flat area, where any slopes were gentle (<5° slope). Other small-scale features that are typical of closed-canopy forest, such as animal trails and tree falls were not avoided, and were present in both plots.

2.3.2 Danum Valley Conservation Area, SE Asia

The study plot, referred to throughout as 'Danum', was located in the Danum Valley Conservation Area (DVCA), in the eastern Malaysian state of Sabah, Borneo (N 05° 01' E 117° 49') (Figure 2 1a & b). DVCA spans approximately 44,000 hectares, comprising mostly lowland evergreen forest (<760m asl) (Marsh & Greer, 1992) The lowland forest vegetation is dominated by canopy trees within Dipterocarpaceae, while species of Euphorbiaceae and Rubiaceae often dominate the understorey. The study plot was located in the area of DVCA on the 'Kuamut geological formation' that is a mix of sedimentary sandstone and volcanic rocks The soils here are ultisol (Acrisol-Alisol in the FAO-UNESCO system) and have a predominantly clay-loam texture within the plot, measured using the hand texturing method (Dubbin, 2001).

Climate conditions are equatorial Mean annual temperature is 26 8°C, with a narrow range in mean monthly temperatures of between 25 8 and 27.6°C Mean

annual precipitation (as recorded from the DVCA Field Centre) is 2,825 mm, with two rainy and two dry seasons, although these seasons are non-distinct. Sampling was carried out from March to June 2007, during the transition from a dry (March - April) to wet (May - June) season. Total monthly rainfall during the collection period ranged from a low of 89 mm in April to a high of 337 mm in June. The plot was characterized by a gentle south-easterly aspect, with a flatter ridge on a north-south axis in the western part of the plot, and a small gully that continues to the west of the plot. A small footpath dissected the plot from north to south (Figure 2.1c).



Figure 2.1 a) Location of Sabah in Borneo. b) Location of DVCA in Sabah. c) Significant features in the 'Danum' plot. Arrows indicate downslopes.

2.3.3 Ivindo National Park, Central Africa

The Central African plot, referred to throughout as 'lvindo', was located towards the southern end of lvindo National Park, central Gabon (S 00° 10' E 12° 32') (Figure 2.2a and b). The park covers an area of approximately 300,000 hectares of closed-canopy forest. The vegetation is predominantly semievergreen lowland forest, and represents a transition between the Congo forest ecotone to the north and east, and the Atlantic forest ecotone in western Gabon. The soils are oxisol (Ferralsols in the FAO-UNESCO) (USDA-NRCS, 2005) on a sedimentary sandstone parent material (Vande-Weghe, 2006), and within the study area had a predominantly sandy-clay-loam texture.

Temperature remains relatively stable throughout the year, with a monthly minimum of 21.7°C in July and a monthly maximum of 25°C in April (Vande-Weghe, 2006). The climate is equatorial, with two distinct dry and wet seasons, and annual precipitation ranging from 1300mm to 2000mm (Vande-Weghe, 2006). Surveying was carried out from February to May in 2008, which is during the transition from the small dry (February – March) to small wet (April – May) season. Total monthly rainfall ranged from a low of 108 mm in February to a high of 296 mm in May. The lvindo plot was flat in most of the western half, and sloped gently downwards towards the east. Other noticeable features were a large canopy gap following tree fall in the north eastern corner, and an active elephant trail dissecting the plot from the north-western towards the south-eastern corners (Figure 2.2c).



Figure 2.2 a) National Parks of Gabon with Ivindo National Park located in central Gabon. b) Langoué Field station in southern Ivindo N.P. c) Significant features in the 'Ivindo' plot. Arrows indicate downslopes.

2.3.4 Environmental Measurements

Environmental measurements were recorded from every 2m x 2m sample point (see Chapter 3). Except where specified, the environmental variables were measured while sampling the biotic communities at each sample point. The 96m x 96 m study plot was divided into 12m x 12m sub-plots (see Figure 2.3). One sub-plot was surveyed per day, with the order of surveying the sub-plots randomly determined. The large sample size (n=2304) placed limitations both on what could be analyzed, and how variables could be measured. Environmental measurements were therefore selected that would capture information within each category (food, soil structure and vegetation) with the greatest efficiency. They were measured either from within the 2m x 2m sample

point, or from a soil pit located in the centre of the sample point, from which termites and ants were first collected (Figure 2.3).



Figure 2.3 Survey plot, divided into 64 sub-plots. Environmental variables were either measured from the 25cm x 25cm, x 15cm depth soil pit, or the 2m x 2m sample point as indicated.

Food material

Large dead wood. Dead wood items with a diameter of >15cm were termed 'logs', and the number lying on the ground in each 2m x 2m sample area were counted, and their diameter measured.

<u>Small dead wood</u>. Wood items with a diameter of <15 cm were considered 'sticks', and the number of sticks on the ground within the 2m x 2m sample area were counted.

Leaf-litter depth. The depth of leaf-litter, 'LL' was measured in categories from the surface of the soil to the height of upper leaf in the litter layer; 0, 0cm LL; 1,

1-2cm LL; 2, 2-5cm LL; 3, >5 cm LL. The most common estimation from four made with the 2m x 2m sample area was taken as the final measurement.

Soil Organic Material. Soil samples were collected from the 25cm x 25cm, x 10cm depth soil pit (see Chapter 3 for details of sampling grain size) in each sample point, which were dug and first hand-sorted for termites and ants. All animals, pieces of large organic debris such as sticks and bark, and stones were hand removed. In Danum the soil samples were oven dried overnight, and in lvindo samples were dried under a small constructed greenhouse left in an open area. The dried samples were first sieved at 2mm to small debris, then ground using a pestle and mortar into a fine powder, which were further sieved using a fine mesh. These samples were stored for later analysis in the Electron Microscopy and Mineralogy Analysis (EMMA) Laboratory at the Natural History Museum (NHM), London. A Thermo Finnigan Flash EA1112 Elemental Analyzer was used to measure soil carbon and nitrogen concentration as a percentage of 4-5mg sub-samples. As the dried soil samples had been ground and sieved, this sub-sample was assumed to be representative of the pit soil sample. It was not possible to measure Corg due to additional steps, and therefore time involved, of acidification that removes the inorganic material prior to analysis. Instead all the soil samples were analyzed for Ctot, and a randomly selected set of soil samples (Danum n=58, lvindo n=36) were also analyzed for Corg. The relationship between the Ctot and Corg measurements was then analyzed using linear regression models.

Soil properties

Soil pH. Fractions of the soil samples collected from the pits were also used for measuring the soil pH at each sample point. In Danum this was carried out on a

daily basis following field-work, therefore the samples were not first dried. In lvindo this was not possible, and therefore the dried, ground and stored soil samples were analyzed on completion of field work at the NHM, London. In both cases the soil samples were suspended in de-ionised water at a 1:1 ratio of soil and water (Thomas, 1996), and the pH measured from the solution using a hand-held pH meter, calibrated to pH4 and pH7 buffer solutions on a daily basis.

Soil porosity. A measure of 'infiltration rate' (ml/second) was used to indicate soil porosity in the top 5cm of the soil profile. This was calculated from the time taken for 75ml of water to pass through a core ring (circumference of 15cm), driven 5cm into the soil profile. For very dense soil cores measurement of the time was capped at 10 minutes. The core was placed directly next to the soil pit. Due to time restrictions, infiltration rate was measured in only half of the plot in Danum, after completing all other surveying. In lvindo infiltration was measured while sampling all other variables and therefore data were collected for the entire plot.

<u>Soil moisture</u>. This was measured as a percentage of volume of pore space, using a ThetaProbe Soil Moisture Sensor, submerged into the soil directly adjacent to the soil pit.

Vegetation

<u>Mature trees</u>. The number of trees with a dbh (diameter at breast height) of >10cm were counted in each 2m x 2m sample point, and their dbh noted.

<u>Stems</u>. The number of stems (trees with a dbh <10 cm) were counted in each 2m x 2 m sample point.

<u>Ground vegetation cover</u>. The amount that vegetation with a height of <50 cm covered the ground in each 2m x 2m sample point was estimated as a percentage within categories of 10%.

2.3.5 Data exploration

The frequency distributions of all measured variables were plotted. In the case of continuous variables with heavily right-skewed distributions, these were $log_{10}(x+1)$ transformed and their frequency distributions re-plotted to indicate whether the data were normally distributed.

To examine the relationships between the environmental variables within each site, Principal Components Analyses (PCA) were performed using CANOCO 4.5 (ter Braak & Šmilauer, 2002), with all variables centered and standardized. In order to compare environmental relationships between the sites, the same set of environmental variables were included for each pair (Danum and Ivindo) of analyses. There was a large amount of missing data for infiltration rate in Danum, and so this was not included in any of the PCA analyses. Soil C_{tot} and soil N strongly co-correlated, and as the C/N ratio is derived from these variables, the first PCA axes mostly explained strong co-variance in those three variables. The analyses were therefore repeated with soil C_{tot} and N removed. The proportions of variance explained by the first four axes were recorded. The spatial structure and scale of the environmental relationships described in PCA analyses were visualized using a Loess non-parametric fit model for contour plotting the sample-point PCA axes scores into the plot x-y space using CANOCO (ter Braak & Šmilauer, 2002).

2.4 Results

2.4.1 Relationships between C_{tot} and C_{org}

In both sites the relationship between soil C_{tot} and C_{org} appear linear with similarly high R² values in the linear regression (Figure 2.4). Soil C_{tot} is therefore reasonable indicator of C_{org} concentrations, as an indirect measure of soil organic material consumed by soil-feeding termites.





2.4.2 Frequency distributions and differences

Of the continuous environmental variables, pH, soil moisture, and C/N ratio are normally distributed (Figure 2.5). The frequency distributions of soil C_{tot} and N are heavily right skewed, and are more normally distributed when $log_{10}(x+1)$ transformed. Infiltration rate is also heavily right skewed, and there is an artificial lower tail due to the 10 minute cap in measuring the time of water passing through the soil core. Soil pH, soil C_{tot} and N had very similar means and distributions in Danum and Ivindo. Danum soils were generally wetter, and less porous, while soil C/N ratio was higher with greater variance, due to both marginally higher soil C_{tot} and lower soil N concentrations (Figure 2.5).

The remaining variables are categorical with frequency distributions that are right skewed (Figure 2.6). The majority of sample points lack a tree or a log, therefore in the PCA analyses these are converted to nominal variables. Danum had fewer sticks, while the leaf-litter layer and the number of logs were remarkably similar in both sites (Figure 2.6 and Table 1.1). The vegetation is characterized by more, smaller trees in Danum compared with lvindo, accompanied by a higher frequency of young trees (stems) (Table 2.1), while ground vegetation cover appeared lower (Figure 2.6).

| Environmental variable | Danum | lvindo | |
|------------------------|-------------|--------------------|--|
| Total number of logs | 488 | 473 | |
| Total number of sticks | 5468 | 6089 | |
| Total number of trees | 370 | 224 | |
| Mean tree dbh | 22.8 ± 24.6 | 32.4 ± 24.4 | |
| Total number of stems | 5547 | 2495 | |

Table 2.1 Summary data of dead plant material and understorey vegetation.



Figure 2.5 Frequency distributions of soil variables from Danum (black) and lvindo (red), with an additional combined normal distribution plot, that illustrates the differences in mean and variance between Danum and lvindo. The sample mean and standard deviation of non-transformed data is included.



Figure 2.6 Combined frequency distributions of vegetation and dead plant material variables from Danum (black) and lvindo (red). The sample mean and standard deviation is included.

2.4.3 PCA data exploration

The initial PCAs in both sites included soil C_{tot} and N, as well as the soil C/N ratio. The first axis in both describe the co-variance between these three measurements; in Danum the C/N ratio negatively co-varies with soil C_{tot} and N, while in Ivindo, all three strongly positively co-vary (Figure 2.7a & b). As the C/N ratio is derived from the soil C_{tot} and N measurements, the analyses were repeated removing the soil C_{tot} and N measurements. The first axes in these repeated analyses explain proportionally less of the total variance (Table 2.2). The variance explained by the second axes increases as a result of removing the strong co-variance between the soil C_{tot} and soil N, while axes 3 and 4 explain only marginally less variance (Table 2.2).



Figure 2.7 PCA axis 1 vs axis 2 plot of environmental relationships. a) Danum, b) lvindo. LL, leaf-litter; GC, ground vegetation cover.

| | Axis 1 | Axis 2 | Axis 3 | Axis 4 |
|------------------------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| Danum: all variables | 22.2 | 11.2 | 10.4 | 9.9 |
| Danum: Soil C and N removed | 15.6 | 13.6 | 12.0 | 11.5 |
| lvindo: all variables | 25.2 | 11.2 | 10.6 | 9.6 |
| Ivindo: Soil C and N removed | 16.4 | 12.5 | 11.8 | 11.7 |

Table 2.2 Percentage of environmental variance explained in PCA axes.

The first axes of these latter analyses largely describe relationships in soil properties (Figure 2.8a & d) as well as leaf-litter, with similar patterns between sites; soil moisture and pH increase, as the leaf-litter decreases. Soil moisture and pH co-varied positively with soil C/N ratio in Danum (Figure 2.8a), and therefore they had a negative relationship with soil C_{tot} and N (Figure 2.7a). In lvindo by contrast, soil moisture and pH negatively co-varied with C/N ratio (Figure 2.8d), and therefore as in Danum, these would negatively co-vary with soil C_{tot} and N.



Figure 2.8 PCA environmental relationships without soil C_{tot} and N for Danum (a, b, c) and lvindo (d, e, f). a) & d) PCA axis 1 vs axis 2 plot. LL, leaf-litter; GC, ground vegetation cover. b) & e) Contour plot of sample point axis 1 scores. c) & f) Contour plot of sample point axis 2 scores.

In both sites the environmental relationships described in the first axis, which are predominately soil variables, correspond with small-scale topographic features within each plot (Figure 2.1c and Figure 2.2c). In Danum the orientation of the negative PCA axis 1 values, that represent high soil moisture, pH and C/N ratio and low leaf-litter (Figure 2.8a & b), corresponds with a gentle southern slope in the south-east of the plot, and a slope towards a small gully in the east of the plot (as indicated in Figure 2.1c). In Ivindo, the positive PCA axis 1 values, representing the same combination of environmental conditions are orientated in the north-east of the plot (Figure 2.8e), which corresponds with a gentle easterly aspect (Figure 2.2c). The negative PCA axis 1 values (representing low soil moisture and pH, and higher leaf-litter and soil C/N ratio), show more spatial structure in the south west of the Ivindo plot (Figure 2.8e), that corresponds with the flat area (see Figure 2.2c).

The second axes of the PCAs mostly describe the vegetation measurements and the presence of logs, with similar relationships in both sites; ground vegetation is denser around logs, there tends to be more stems near trees (although in lvindo this is weak), and these two groups are inversely related (Figure 2.8a & d). In summary, there are more logs and ground vegetation where the upper and mid canopy vegetation is less dense. These variables are structured as a gradient across the Danum plot: more ground vegetation and logs in the west (+ve PCA axis 2 values) are replaced by more trees and stems towards the east (-ve PCA axis 2 values) (Figure 2.8c). In lvindo these vegetation associations represent separate patches; the north-west and southeast sections of the plot are characterised by higher stem density and the presence of trees (-ve PCA axis 2 values) (Figure 2.8f).

Apart from the major difference in the direction of the C/N ratio relationships with other soil properties, the number of sticks was the only other variable that did not show consistent relationships between sites. In Danum, stick density correlated with leaf-litter depth, ground vegetation and logs (Figure 2.8a). In lvindo, sticks also correlate with leaf-litter, but was more strongly associated with trees and stems (Figure 2.8d).

Axis 3 of the PCA analyses explains positive co-correlation of stems and ground vegetation in both Danum and Ivindo (Figure 2.9a & b), which must then be structured in a different spatial manner to the negative co-correlation explained in axis 2 in both sites. There are no other general similarities in environmental relationships between the two sites in axis 3, and none in axis 4, however a negative co-correlation in stems and trees is described in axis 3 of the Danum PCA, and axis 4 of the Ivindo PCA.



Figure 2.9 PCA axis 3 vs axis 4 plot of environmental relationships. a) Danum, b) lvindo. LL, leaf-litter; GC, ground vegetation cover.

2.5 Discussion

2.5.1 Comparison of environmental conditions

2.5.1.1 Similarities

The similarity between the sites in the mean and variance of soil C_{tot} and soil N, and pH are remarkable, when one considers comparable measurements from other studies in each region. In Gabon, only 200 km to the west of lvindo the rain forest soils in Lope National Park had a mean pH value of 4.64±0.34 (Roose-Amsaleg *et al.*, 2005). The means of pH in Danum and lvindo (4.1±0.3 and 4.0±0.2 respectively, Figure 2.5) are therefore more similar than between rain forest sites within the same region. Using the soil C linear model equation (see Section 2.4.1), the C_{org} mean is calculated to be 3.9% in Danum and 3.8% *l*vindo. These estimates are similar to those from other studies in each region; in a previous study in Danum soil C_{org}=3.7%±0.87 (Eggleton *et al.*, 1997), and in a Cameroonian rain forest soil C_{org}=3.5% (Donovan *et al.*, 2001b).

Logs, number of sticks, leaf-litter depth, soil C and N were measured as indicators of the quality and availability of termite food material. The overlapping frequency distributions (Figure 2.6) and similarities in their means and abundances (Figure 2.6, Figure 2.7, and Table 2.1) in these variables suggest that this factor is broadly similar in both plots.

2.5.1.2 Differences

Differences between the means and frequency distributions are more apparent for the remaining environmental variables, which measure vegetation structure and other soil properties. The factors that determine soil moisture and infiltration rates are complex and operate at various spatial scales. Soil texture influences infiltrations rates and moisture levels (Foth, 1990), and the sandier soil texture in lvindo may explain the higher infiltration rates and lower soil moisture levels recorded there. The mounds of termites have been shown to both increase and decrease soil porosity depending on the species being considered, while organic enrichment in mounds increase water storage capacity (Holt & Lepage, 2000). These effects of termite mounds on soil would be occurring at fine spatial scales. The high density of termites in African rain forest soils (Eggleton *et al.*, 1999) may increase infiltration rates throughout the upper soil profile due to tunneling from termites.

Annual precipitation rates in Danum are far higher than in lvindo, however a similar range of rainfall was recorded during the collection periods. This suggests that the soil moisture differences recorded here (Danum= 38.8 ± 6.3 , lvindo= 25.5 ± 5.6) were not due to rainfall events during the sampling period, raising an important point. The response of rain forest termite communities to rainfall is not consistent in studies that examine this relationship; in a Cameroonian study rainfall had a negative effect on termites at short time-scales (Dibog *et al.*, 1998), while in a dry evergreen forest in Thailand, no significant effect was found (Inoue *et al.*, 2001). It may be that termites migrate further down into the soil profile briefly if soil becomes temporarily water-logged. Given the large differences between sites in soil water content, it would be reasonable to conclude that any short-term changes to this resulting from rainfall events during the study period, are unlikely to have had vastly different impact on the sampled termite assemblages.

The Danum plot had a higher density of trees and stems, which may relate to the higher tree species richness per hectare in Asian rain forests compared with

African (Latham & Ricklefs, 1993). At global scales, tree and termite species richness in rain forests therefore show opposing patterns (Davies *et al.*, 2003a). At a local scale however, termite diversity was related to the greater habitat complexity and tree species richness in forests from across a disturbance gradient (Gillison *et al.*, 2003). At such local scales, tree heterogeneity may then also have a positive influence on the termite community, by increasing microhabitat heterogeneity. Alternatively the root matt associated with a higher density of trees, may occupy space in the soil, and therefore have a negative effect on the termite community, as Donovan et al. (2007) have previously observed.

The higher C and lower N concentrations, although small, explain the higher soil C/N ratio recorded in Danum (Danum mean=17.8, lvindo mean=13.7). The PCA analyses demonstrate that the soil C/N ratio is inversely related to soil C_{tot} and soil N in Danum, while in lvindo these are positively related (Figure 2.7a & b). In order for these patterns to occur, the rate at which soil C_{tot} and soil N co-vary must differ between sites, as indicated in Figure 2.10. Although soil C/N ratio is influenced by numerous factors, it is frequently used as an indicator of decomposition rates (Foth, 1990). Enriquez et al. (1993) demonstrated from across a range of habitat types that decomposition rates increase with decreasing C/N ratio. If these relationships are applied to the patterns in Danum and lvindo, this suggests that where soil C and N concentrations are high, decomposition rates are also high in Danum. In lvindo, however, decomposition rates are low where soil C and N concentrations are high.



Figure 2.10 The soil C and N relationship that explains the subsequent cocorrelation with C/N ratio in each site. Danum, black line; lvindo, red dashed line.

Considerations of the importance of the C/N ratio in food material consumed by termites, are in the context of overall termite feeding strategies (Eggleton & Tayasu, 2001). For instance wood-feeding and fungus-growing termites consume dead plant material that has a high C/N ratio; these termites are N limited but are efficiently able to burn-off excess C. Soil-feeding termites live on an energetic knife-edge, and high consumption rates of soil, which relative to woody material has a low C/N ratio, is necessary for sufficient marginal energetic gains (Eggleton *et al.*, 1998). Within soil-feeding termites the heterogeneity in soil C/N ratio, may be less important, however, than the availability of highly stable humic substances, and specifically the proteinaceous fractions of this, which have been shown to be selectively digested by soil-feeding termites (Ji *et al.*, 2000). In this study, I assume that soils with higher soil C_{tot} have proportionally higher concentrations of organic compounds that can be digested by termites.

In summary, indirect measures of food material i.e. soil C and N for soil-feeding termites, and availability of dead plant material for non-soil feeding termites, are

very similar in both plots. Understorey vegetation, soil moisture and soil porosity differ the most. Biogeographic history, rather proximate ecological factors such as these explain the regional differences in termite species richness (Davies *et al.*, 2003a), however at fine spatial scales, they may influence the heterogeneity of termite assemblages in a variety of ways, and this will be examined in Chapters 5 and 6.

2.5.2 Environmental relationships

The third and forth axes of the PCAs explained only marginally less variance than axes two and three (Table 2.2), demonstrating that the environmental variables co-vary in a complex fashion in both plots. Despite this, it is interesting that the first two axes (i.e. those that explain proportionally more variance) explain largely similar environmental relationships in both sites, while relationships in the subsequent axes are mostly idiosyncratic to each site. The largely consistent relationships described in the first two axes (Figure 2.8a & d), suggest that microhabitat patches, characterised by similar environmental conditions, are present in both plots. Figure 2.11 summarises the relationships described by axes 1 and 2 which, as indicated by the contour plots (Figure 2.8b, c, e & f), are broadly structured across each plot.

Soil properties correlate, with soil tending to be wetter, less acidic, and of lower carbon quantity on slopes, and leaf-litter tending to be denser on flat ridges. Similar patterns have been noted in rain forests across a broader altitudinal range (>300m) by Tsui et al. (2004). In that study it was suggested that the constant transport and accumulation of water and solutes generated the higher pH, and lower C_{org} and N in the lower slopes and depositional areas. The higher soil organic matter concentrations on the summit in the Tsui et al. (2004) study,

was also attributed to the lower temperature which would slow decomposition processes, along with higher leaf-litter quantity. The results from this study suggest that spatial heterogeneity in soil properties due to water flow and leaching may be detectable at much finer scales. Less leaf-litter on the slopes in this study may be due to vegetation properties or by litter being gently dragged down slopes during heavy rainfall. This greater accumulation of leaf-litter on the flat areas may explain the associated higher soil C and N.

The most plausible explanation for the described correlations of the vegetation properties is tree-fall events. The subsequent aggregation of logs and branches may persist for some time following the tree-fall, and a fragmented canopy would result in dense understorey vegetation. Condit et al (2000) demonstrated that the vast majority of tropical tree species in a Neotropical rain forest are strongly aggregated at short distances, likely due to dispersal limitations. Where adult trees are aggregated, one might also expect a high density of young trees (stems), explaining the association between trees and stems. The spatial structure of the vegetation patterns do not obviously correspond with plot topography. Leaf-litter is denser among the trees and stems, while in lvindo, the number of sticks is also greater with more trees.

The main difference between the two sites is the C/N ratio pattern, which is higher in wetter soil in Danum, therefore corresponding with slopes (Figure 2.11). Typically decomposition rates (therefore a lower C/N ratio) increase with soil moisture (Liang *et al.*, 2003), however this is reversed when soil becomes water-logged due to the anaerobic conditions (Tiquia *et al.*, 1996). The higher overall moisture content in Danum relative to Ivindo may mean that the wettest

soils in Danum are actually water-logged and the rates of decomposition are thus reduced.



Figure 2.11 Schematic diagram summarizing the main environmental relationships detected in axes 1 and 2 of the PCA analyses.

2.6 Conclusions

All equatorial rain forests are characterized by extremely wet and warm climatic conditions, multistratal closed-canopy vegetation, and extremely high species diversity. Of all the tropical rain forest systems, those of Africa and SE Asia have perhaps the most dissimilar climatic and evolutionary histories (Morley, 1999). These habitat similarities and historical differences are reflected in the patterns of similarity and difference in environmental conditions within the one hectare study plots. Soil C and N concentration, pH, and measures of plant

debris are most similar, while vegetation and soil structure differ the most between study plots. These differences may then have variable influences on the termite assemblages, for instance changes in soil moisture may have a greater impact on termites in Danum due to the higher water content of the soils, and therefore possible tendency to water-logging.

The environmental relationships and the scales at which these are structured, were, to a certain degree, similar in both forest plots. Therefore the termite assemblages have been sampled from plots that present a similar suite of microhabitats conditions in both study sites. Chapter 5 will examine the relationships between the termite assemblages and environmental variables. The question there will be whether the detected environment-termite associations are either due to: 1) overall microhabitat heterogeneity, or 2) site-or region-specific environmental conditions that were outlined in this chapter, and/or differences in the termite assemblages as outlined in the following chapter.

3 Soil-dwelling macrofaunal assemblages: composition, occupancy and co-occurrence

3.1 Summary

In Chapters 4 and 5, the spatial structure and a series of ecological patterns of rain forest termite assemblages will be examined, in the context of the known regional differences in rain forest termites. The purpose of this chapter is to: 1) describe the surveying methods and identification protocols, 2) assess whether the sampled termite assemblages represent the known regional differences in taxonomic and functional diversity from African and Asian rain forests, and 3) describe the occupancy and co-occurrence patterns of the termite and ant assemblages. The lvindo (African) and Danum (Asian) assemblages sampled here accurately reflect the known region-specific differences in taxonomic (generic) richness and functional (feeding) diversity. Soil-feeding termites were particularly abundant (measured as pit encounter rates) and genus-rich in lvindo. There was also a high degree of overlap within pits (or co-occurrence) of non-soil-feeding termites with soil-feeding termites. In Danum, soil-feeding termites were far less abundant, with less co-occurrence of the feeding-groups in individual pits. Although ant generic richness was greater in Danum, occupancy rates were similar in both sites, while predatory ants occupied marginally more pits in lvindo. In lvindo predatory ants were found to almost fully co-occur with termites, and in particular with soil-feeding termite, while predatory ant co-occurrence with termites was less in Danum. This baseline data provide contextual information to interpret the ecological patterns examined in later chapters.

3.2 Introduction

Watt et al.(1997) estimated that termites comprise up to 95% of soil insect biomass in a southern Cameroon forest. Other estimates, such as 10% of all animal biomass in the tropics being composed of termites (Wilson, 1993), are equally staggering. Although an accurate estimate from rain forest systems is still lacking, the underlying message remains; termites are an extremely abundant and significant component of tropical rain forest soil systems (Wood *et al.*, 1982; Eggleton *et al.*, 1996; Eggleton *et al.*, 1999), matched possibly only by ants.

We know, however, that a search for termites in African forests yields very different results from an Asian forest, i.e. this high abundance and diversity is not uniformly distributed across the equatorial rain forest blocks (Eggleton, 2000a; Davies *et al.*, 2003a). Rather an inter-continental gradient exists; African assemblages are particularly abundant and taxonomically rich, while S. American assemblages are intermediate, and Asian rain forest assemblages are relatively depauperate (Davies *et al.*, 2003a). As outlined in Chapter 1, the functional diversity also differs between regions. African assemblages are dominated by termites that consume highly humified soil, while this feeding preference is almost completely absent in Asian assemblages.

Global patterns of termite diversity have thus been well characterized, and these are attributed to biogeographic rather than ecological processes (Davies *et al.*, 2003a). Within-region factors such as habitat type and disturbance, and altitude, have a large impact on local assemblage structure (e.g. Jones, 2000; Jones & Prasetyo, 2002; Eggleton *et al.*, 2002a), and the resulting assemblage changes appear to be consistent between regions (Eggleton *et al.*, 1999).

However of the studies that examine ecological processes and interactions at the local scale, relatively few are of rain forest termites (exceptions include: Davies *et al.*, 2003b; Roisin & Leponce, 2004; Donovan *et al.*, 2007; Deblauwe *et al.*, 2008), and none consider whether similar processes occur across the inter-equatorial rain forest diversity anomaly.

To address this, in this thesis I compare and contrast ecological patterns from an African and Asian assemblage, chosen for their extreme differences in local assemblage structure. The additional aim was to quantify the spatial structure of the assemblages, and to understand the spatial scales at which interactions are occurring. To address these questions a single one hectare plot was surveyed in each region, and due to time constraints within-region replication was not possible. Intensive, spatially explicit studies of biotic communities are more common for plants, surveyed from vegetation plots that exceed 16 hectares (e.g. Condit, 1995; He et al., 1996; Legendre et al., 2009), and where, as a result of the high surveying effort, replication is not possible. To minimize the implications of lack of replication, sampling criterion identified in this study were for the sampled assemblages to: 1) adequately represent the inter-continental differences and 2) be typical of lowland forest assemblages known from each region, in terms of their taxonomic richness and functional diversity. In Asia it was possible to select a site where the termite fauna has been well characterized (Danum Valley Conservation Area). In Africa, however, it was not possible to return to a previously well studied site, Mbalmayo in Cameroon, as originally intended, due to continued disturbance and fragmentation of the forest.

The aims in this chapter are to:

- 1. Describe the biotic field sampling protocol and identification process.
- Assess whether the taxonomic richness, functional composition and abundance of the sampled termite assemblages, reflect the known intercontinental differences and local patterns typical of primary lowland rain forests.
- Compare the occupancy and co-occurrence patterns of the non-soil-feeding and soil-feeding termites in the Danum (Asian) and Ivindo (African) assemblages.
- Compare the occupancy and co-occurrence patterns of termites and ants in the Danum and Ivindo assemblages.

Aims 3 and 4 provide precise local data on relative abundance and occupancy, which is valuable for interpretations of the ecological interactions, i.e. trophic cascades and ant predation, examined in later chapters. In addition this provides comparative data of soil-dwelling termites and ants from an Asian and African rain forest that has not previously been examined in this level of detail.

3.3 Methods

3.3.1 Sampling design

The most frequently employed sampling method of tropical termite assemblages is the linear 2m x 100m 'belt' transect, divided into contiguous quadrats (e.g. Deblauwe *et al.*, 2008; Dosso *et al.*, 2010; Jones *et al.*, 2010). This method has been demonstrated to effectively sample the taxonomic and functional diversity of local assemblages (Jones & Eggleton, 2000). It has been particularly useful in that, as a standardised method, comparisons and metaanalyses are possible between local assemblages sampled from across large spatial and temporal scales (e.g. Davies *et al.*, 2003a). Roisin & Leponce (2004) recommended altering the quadrat frequency along non-linear transects depending on local species density, with the aim of more fully characterising local assemblage patterns. This later method however suffers from the loss of standardised sampling effort between sites for inter-site comparisons (Jones *et al.*, 2006).

The lack of spatial referencing in the "quadrat-along-transect" methods prevents any identification and description of the spatial structure in a population or local assemblage. Quantifying spatial ecological patterns can include identifying: spatial patterns or distributions of a local population, the spatial scale of heterogeneity, and multi-species aggregations, which for sample data is frequently collected from regularly spaced sample points in a two-dimensional sample design (Fortin & Dale, 2005). Ecological processes operate at a number of spatial scales generating spatial patterns at these hierarchical scales; at broad scales climate and landscape-scale heterogeneity generate spatial patterns, while at fine scales biotic interactions are important in generating spatial patterns (Ettema & Wardle, 2002). Therefore the scale of sampling is determined based upon the particular ecological questions. As outlined in the introduction, the aim of this study was to: 1) describe spatial structure of the local assemblages, i.e. those typically characterised in the standardised transects, 2) understand the ecological processes that generate these, in particular the biotic processes which are essentially unknown in rain forest termites, and 3) assess whether similar patterns and therefore rules exist in assemblages from different continents. A two-dimensional plot, the dimensions
of which are described below, was selected to reflect these aims. An alternative approach would have been a series of transects or quadrats positioned at regular intervals at a broader spatial scale, however the main ecological patterns would have reflected habitat-scale environmental heterogeneity such as topography, more so than biotic interactions. While this would also be novel information, an inter-continental comparison may be limited due to potential differences in the spatial scale and magnitude of this within-habitat heterogeneity.

3.3.2 Spatial scale

The scale and resolution of any spatial patterns in data is determined by the scale of sampling parameters used relative to the study organism in question (Dungan *et al.*, 2002). The choice of grain size (area of the sampling unit), lag (spatial position of the sampling unit) and extent (area of plot) were here based on recommendations from previous termite studies. Of particular relevance is the only other spatially explicit study of termite assemblages in a rain forest, carried out by Donovan et al. (2007) also in Danum Valley Conservation Area (DVCA). That study specifically examined how the choice of lag and extent impacted the ability to detect spatial patterns in the assemblage.

<u>Grain.</u> A soil pit of 25cm x 25cm x 10cm deep is a standard grain size demonstrated to capture soil-dwelling termites efficiently (Eggleton *et al.*, 1997; Jones & Eggleton, 2000). The disadvantage of sample designs that describe spatial patterns is the high required sample size in two-dimensions (see below), which placed limitations on the microhabitats that could be sampled here. In addition to soil pits, leaf-litter, woody debris and termite 'run-ways' are also searched by the standardised transect method, which was not possible here. In

rain forest systems the majority of termite species are soil nesting (Eggleton *et al.*, 2002b), and therefore given the limitation to a single microhabitat in this study, searching soil pits is the most effective method to sample the largest proportion of termite assemblage composition within the study area.

Lag. Pits were sampled at a lag of every 2m x 2m, which was demonstrated to more effectively capture significant spatial structure of a termite assemblage, compared with a lag of 0.5m or 4m (Donovan *et al.*, 2007).

Extent. A minimum extent of 64m x 64m was shown to be necessary to capture significant spatial structure of the termite assemblage (Donovan *et al.*, 2007). Here an extent of 96m x 96m was selected based on these recommendations and the dimensions of sub-plots; the plot was divided into contiguous sub-plots of 12m x 12m, which was considered suitable for sampling one sub-plot per day. 8 x 8 sub-plots were sampled therefore requiring a minimum of 64 field surveying days to survey each plot. The order in which sub-plots were surveyed was randomized, thereby preventing any temporal shifts in the termite assemblage from being interpreted as a gradient within the spatial data.

3.3.3 Field sampling

In total 2304 pits per plot were sampled. Each pit was dug and hand-sorted for 10 minutes, thoroughly sifting through the soil material for termites and ants. Field sampling was carried out with the assistance of two to three long-term field assistants in each site. To standardize sampling effort between field samplers, the soil material in each pit was divided in two, with each half sorted for five minutes. When termites and ants were encountered, a representative sample was collected and stored in 95% alcohol. Soldier termites generally have more easily identifiable taxonomic characters, and wherever possible both termite soldiers and workers were collected to aid identification. Identification to species or genus is not possible in the field, and therefore care was made to collect a representative number of individuals (minimum of 5) that differed in overall size, shape and structure in the workers and soldiers, for both the termites and ants. The number of individuals per pit was not counted, due to the very high densities frequently encountered which would render count estimates as inaccurate. It is also not possible to quantify colony frequency. In subsequent summary statistics and analyses, presence of a taxon within a soil pit is considered an 'hit' or encounter, and taxon abundance refers to the frequency of encounters. Abundances therefore are neither a measure of absolute abundance per unit area, nor of the number of colonies, but an intermediate measure of relative taxon frequency.

The surveying protocol was limited to pits as: 1) the major components of termite assemblages in rain forests of both regions are ground-nesting (Eggleton *et al.*, 1997; Eggleton *et al.*, 2002b), and 2) given the large sample size it would not have been logistically possible to survey additional microhabitats e.g. foraging runways and dead wood across the sampling area in a standardized manner.

Worms encountered in pits were also collected and stored in 4% formalin solution. Identification was not carried out because: 1) the majority of samples **were juveniles and therefore lacking in characters necessary for taxonomic** identification, and 2) there was a particularly low occupancy rate in Danum (Figure 3.8), and therefore it was unlikely that significant spatial structure could

be detected. The worm occupancy data are presented here for completeness, but no further analyses of the worms are included in subsequent chapters.

3.3.4 Taxonomic identification

Taxonomic identification of the termites and ants was standardized to genus level. This was necessary due to time constraints in identifying the lvindo assemblage, where the high hit rates and taxonomic diversity meant that species-level identification would have been prohibitively time consuming. It is generally considered that closely related species are ecologically and functionally more similar than distantly related species (Slingsby & Verboom, 2006; Swenson *et al.*, 2007), and that ecological interactions are phylogenetically conserved (Gomez *et al.*, 2010). As this study uses genus-rather than species-level data, and in the absence of congeneric niche information for termites, it is assumed that congeneric species are ecologically more similar than species from different genera. Therefore I assume that genus-level data approximately equates to species-level data, when considering assemblage level ecological interactions.

The Danum termite samples were identified to genus using the taxonomic works of Thapa (1981), Gathorne-Hardy (2001), and Ahmad and Akhtar (1981), and the reference collections of University Malaysia Sabah and the Natural History Museum, London. Identification of the Ivindo samples were carried out using the taxonomic works of Sands (1972; 1998), Bouillon and Mathot (1965), and the reference collections at the Natural History Museum, London. In African assemblages the *Anoplotermes*-group (Apicotermitinae) are small soldierless termites, that are particularly species rich (e.g. Eggleton *et al.*, 2002b; Deblauwe *et al.*, 2008). For taxa within this group of genera that feed on highly

humified soil, genus-level identification is reliable and based on armature of the enteric valve in the worker gut (Sands, 1972). However, those genera that feed on humus soil lack this character and are taxonomically less tractable. This is particularly the case for *Astalotermes*, which occupies a transitional position between other genera, in terms of its taxonomic characters (Sands, 1972). Following Eggleton et al. (2002b), *Astratotermes* and *Acidnotermes* are placed within *Astalotermes* due to the lack of any unique combination of characters within the first two genera.

3.3.5 Functional group assignment

A feeding-group classification exists that places termites into groups defined by the stage of decomposition (termed the "humification gradient"), of their food material. Termite genera are assigned to feeding-groups (FG) based on morphological characters of the worker, which correlate with the proportional amounts of plant tissue and silica in the worker gut (Donovan *et al.*, 2001a).

<u>FGI:</u> Lower termite families. These termites are all dead wood and grassfeeding.

<u>FGII</u>: Representatives of the Termitidae family that consume a range of non-soil food material including dead wood, grass, leaf-litter, micro-epiphytes. Fungus-harvesting Macrotermitinae are also placed in this group, and these termites have fungal mutualism in order to partially decompose collected leaf-litter material prior to consumption. For simplicity I refer to this group as 'wood-feeding' throughout the thesis.

<u>FGIII</u>: Representatives of the Termitidae family that consume soil material with a high organic content, and wood material that is heavily decayed and has become soil-like. They can be termed 'humus-feeders'.

<u>FGIV</u>: Representatives of the Termitidae family that consume heavily decomposed mineral soil with low organic content. These are termed the 'true soil-feeders'.

For genera that were not included in the Donovan et al. (2001a) study, assignment to feeding-groups were as follows:

Globitermes (Termitinae, Danum), which previously has been classified as a wood-feeder, was placed in FGII following Donovan et al. (2007).

Homallotermes, Prohamitermes and Termes (Termitinae, Danum), that previously have been classified as soil-wood interface feeders were placed in FGIII.

Anenteotermes and Aderitotermes in the Anoplotermes-group (Apicotermitinae, lvindo) include FGIII and FGIV species based on the absence or presence of enteric valve armature respectively, which is an important character used to distinguish between FG assignment (Donovan *et al.*, 2001a). Due to the feeding ecology differences of species within the two genera, in later chapters each of these genera is divided into two, and therefore treated as separate genera (e.g. *Anenteotermes* FGIII and *Anenteotermes* FGIV) when the analyses were conducted by feeding-group.

3.3.6 Ant identification and classification

Ants were identified to genus level using the taxonomic resources of Bolton (1994), Antbase (www.antbase.net), CSIRO (2010), and Hashimoto (2007). Brown (2000) provides a summary list of genus-level feeding preferences in ants. Ant genera that are obligate termitophages, as well as those defined as generalist predators and therefore likely to include termites in their diet, were assigned to a predatory ant (PA) group.

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Termite assemblage composition and occupancy rates

3.4.1.1 Danum

Twenty-nine termite genera from two families where recorded in Danum (Table 3.1). The *Mirocapritermes*-group was very genus rich, and was largely composed of soil-feeding genera that live in subterranean (hypogeal) nests, or mounds that extend above the soil surface (epigeal). There were also several representatives of the Nasutitermitinae sub-family that encompass a number of different feeding and nesting strategies. This included termites that nest in wood, while foraging separately for wood, litter and epiphytic material and are therefore not necessarily soil-dwelling.

| Family | Genus | Hits | NG | FG |
|-----------------------|---------------------|------|-----|-----------|
| Sub-family | | | | |
| Rhinotermitidae | 11-1 | 6 | 6 | 2.0 |
| | Heterotermes | 6 | n | |
| | Parrninotermes | 3 | w | |
| | Schedorninotermes | 1 | w | 1 |
| Termitidae | | | | |
| Macrotermitinae | Macrotermes | 37 | е | II (L(F)) |
| | Odontotermes | 26 | h | II (L(F)) |
| Foraminitermitinae | Labritermes | 2 | h | III |
| Apicotermitinae | Euhamitermes | 5 | h | 111 |
| Termitinae | | | | |
| Amitermes-group | Globitermes | 285 | h | II (W) |
| | Microcerotermes | 9 | e/a | II |
| | Prohamitermes | 101 | h | III (S/W) |
| Mirocapritermes-group | Coxocapritermes | 57 | h | 111 |
| | Dicuspiditermes | 84 | е | ш |
| | Homallotermes | 9 | w | III (S/W) |
| | Malaysiocapritermes | 18 | h | ш |
| | Mirocapritermes | 24 | h | ш |
| | Oriencapritermes | 122 | h | ш |
| | Pericapritermes | 72 | h | ш |
| | Procapritermes | 85 | h | ш |
| Termes-group | Termes | 8 | h | III (S/W) |
| Nasutitermitinae | Bulbitermes | 57 | w | 11 |
| | Hiritermes | 2 | w | Ш |
| | Hospitalitermes | 2 | w | II (L) |
| | Lacessitermes | 11 | w | II (L) |
| | Leucopitermes | 1 | h | m |
| | Longipeditermes | 11 | w | II (L) |
| | Malaysiotermes | 51 | h | m |
| | Nasutitermes | 35 | а | Ш |
| | Oriensubulitermes | 28 | h | 111 |
| | Subulioiditermes | 1 | h | Ш |

Table 3.1 Danum termite genera. NG, nesting-group; h, hypogeal-; e, epigeal-; w, wood-; a, arboreal-nesting. FG, feeding-group; L(F), leaf-litter (fungus-harvesting); S/W, soil-wood interface.

Three of the four feeding-groups (FG) were represented, the exception being the true soil-feeding-group (FGIV), which typically is very rare in SE Asia. The order of generic richness per feeding-group was: FGIII (16) > FGII (10) > FGI (3). Figure 3.1 compares the FG generic richness with the Eggleton et al. (1997) survey, carried out in approximately the same location in Danum Valley Conservation Area. The primary forest (PF*) assemblage is pooled from two standardized transects of 100m x 2m, where a range of microhabitats including soil pits are sampled (Jones & Eggleton, 2000). Overall generic richness is greater in the Danum plot, due to an almost doubling of the frequency of FGIII genera.

The most frequently encountered termite was *Globitermes*. The species collected here, *Globitermes globosus*, constructs discrete subterranean nests, and consumes wood that is partially decomposed but not yet soil-like. Most of the remaining non-soil-feeding (NSF) genera (FGI and FGII) do not exceed 40 encounters each. Several, in particular the Rhinotermitidae genera, are rare (<10 hit rate). Compared with the non-soil-feeding-group, generic richness is higher, and the rank abundances (encounter rates) appear to be more evenly distributed in the soil-feeding (FGIII) component of the assemblage (Figure 3.2).



Figure 3.1 Termite generic richness by feeding-group from the plot (Danum), and PF* (two pooled transects in primary forest (Eggleton *et al.*, 1997)).



Figure 3.2 Danum rank abundance (number of hits per genus) distribution (on a log scale).

3.4.1.2 lvindo

Termites were identified from 43 genera (Table 3.2), with only a single non-Termitidae genus, *Schedorhinotermes* (Rhinotermitidae), which was extremely rare. Soil-feeding and hypogeal-nesting termites in the Apicotermitinae subfamily and *Cubitermes*-group (Termitinae) typically dominate African rain forest assemblages (e.g. Eggleton *et al.*, 1996; Eggleton *et al.*, 2002b; Deblauwe *et al.*, 2008), and here make up a large component of the generic richness. The soil-feeding genera were by far the most significant component of the Ivindo assemblage (Figure 3.3). FGIV comprises >50% of total generic richness, with the order of feeding-group generic richness as follows: FGIV (29) > FGIII (8) > FGII (7) > FGI (1). Table 3.2 lvindo termite genera. NG, nesting-group; h, hypogeal-; e, epigeal-; w, wood-; a, arboreal-nesting. FG, feeding-group; L(F), leaf-litter (fungus-harvesting).

| Family Sub-family | Genus | Hits | NG | FG |
|-----------------------|---------------------|------|-----|-----------|
| Rhinotermitidae | | | | |
| | Schedorhinotermes | 2 | e/h | 1 2 1 |
| Termitidae | | | | |
| Macrotermitinae | Acanthotermes | 17 | e/h | II (L(F)) |
| | Odontotermes | 2 | е | II (L(F)) |
| | Microtermes | 397 | h | II (L(F)) |
| | Protermes | 1 | h | II (L(F)) |
| | Pseudacanthotermes | 8 | h | II (L(F)) |
| Foraminitermitinae | Foraminitermes | 372 | h | III |
| Apicotermitinae | | | | |
| Apicotermes-group | Acutidentitermes | 1 | h | IV |
| | Coxotermes | 25 | h | IV |
| | Duplidentitermes | 4 | h | IV |
| | Eburnitermes | 267 | h | IV |
| | Jugositermes | 26 | h | IV |
| | Labidotermes | 2 | h | IV |
| | Machadotermes | 1 | h | IV |
| | Phoxotermes | 1 | h | IV |
| | Rostrotermes | 1 | h | IV |
| Anoplotermes-group | Astalotermes | 844 | h | III |
| | Adaiphrotermes | 205 | h | III |
| | Aderitotermes-FGIII | 55 | h | III |
| | Aderitotermes-FGIV | 57 | h | IV |
| | Alyscotermes | 23 | h | III |
| | Amicotermes | 82 | h | IV |
| | Anenteotermes-FGIII | 218 | h | III |
| | Anenteotermes-FGIV | 103 | h | IV |
| | Apagotermes | 3 | h | IV |
| | Ateuchotermes | 77 | h | IV |
| Termitinae | | | | |
| Amitermes-group | Microcerotermes | 49 | w | Ш |
| Cubitermes-group | Apilitermes | 125 | е | IV |
| | Basidentitermes | 23 | h | IV |
| | Cubitermes | 169 | е | IV |
| | Euchilotermes | 1 | h | IV |
| | Fastigitermes | 139 | h | IV |
| | Furculitermes | 2 | h | IV |
| | Mucrotermes | 3 | h | IV |
| | Basidentitermes | 14 | h | IV |
| | Profastigitermes | 1 | h | IV |
| | Noditermes | 19 | е | IV |
| | Orthotermes | 102 | h | IV |
| | Thoractotermes | 48 | е | IV |
| | Unguitermes | 178 | h | IV |
| Mirocapritermes-group | Pericapritermes | 532 | h | III |
| Termes-group | Termes | 1 | е | III |
| Nasutitermitinae | Nasutitermes | 27 | а | П |
| | Postsubulitermes | 11 | e/h | IV |
| | Verrucositermes | 4 | e/h | IV |

No transect data exist from lvindo, which has never previously been surveyed for termites. A termite assemblage sampled by the standardized transect method (pooled data from two 100m x 2m transects) in primary forest from Mayombe (Republic of Congo) (Eggleton *et al.*, 2002b), is used here as the comparative assemblage to examine FG generic richness. Both assemblages exhibit similar patterns of high generic richness (>40), dominated by soil-feeding *termites and in particular FGIV genera. The major difference between the lvindo* plot and the Mayombe transect (PF*) is a conspicuous higher frequency of FGIV genera.



Figure 3.3 Termite generic richness by feeding-group from the plot (Ivindo) and PF* (two pooled transects in primary forest, Republic of Congo (Eggleton *et al.*, 2002b)).

The non-soil-feeding termite genera were mostly found in low abundances, although *Microtermes*, a hypogeal nesting Macrotermitinae that foragers on small wood debris, was a notable exception, and was one of the most common termites found. The most frequently encountered termites belonged to FGIII genera (Figure 3.4), in particular from the *Anoplotermes*-group (Apicotermitinae). *Astalotermes* was the most abundant termite in the assemblage. The tail of the abundance distribution is dominated by FGIV genera (Figure 3.4); 12 of the 17 rare genera (hit rate <10) are FGIV.





3.4.2 Soil occupancy patterns

Termites occupy a far greater proportion of pits in Ivindo (90%) than in Danum (42%), due to the greater occupancy of soil-feeding termites (FGIII and FGIV) (Figure 3.5). The non-soil-feeding termite occupancy patterns are similar in both plots; mostly a single genus in ~20% of pits (Figure 3.5). In Danum, the maximum number of genera found in a single pit was four, although pits were mostly occupied by a single genus. By contrast up to seven genera were collected from a single pit in Ivindo, and >50% of pits had more than one genus.



Figure 3.5 Proportion of pits occupied by termites grouped by generic richness per pit. NSF, Non-soil-feeding (FGI and FGII); SF, soil-feeding (FGII and FGIV).

3.4.3 Ant assemblage composition

In Danum 35 ant genera from seven subfamilies were recorded, of which 17 were identified as potential termite predators following the feeding preferences summarized in Brown (2000) (Table 3.3). Some predatory-ant (PA) genera are known to be obligate termitophages e.g. *Centromyrmex, Leptogenys* and some *Pachycondyla* species (Wheeler, 1936; Mill, 1982; Leal & Oliveira, 1995). Generalist predatory ants e.g. the 'army ants' *Dorylus* and *Gnamptogenys* are likely to include termites in their predatory diet in an opportunistic manner (e.g. Cogni & Oliveira, 2004; Schoning, 2007). Representatives of the Ponerinae sub-family, that includes *Pachycondyla*, are abundant, and dominate the predatory-ant community (Figure 3.6a).

| Subfamily | Genus | Hits | Description |
|----------------|-----------------------|-----------------|--------------------------------------|
| Dolichoderinae | Tapinoma | 23 | Generalist foragers |
| Ectatomminae | Gnamptogenys | 21 | Predators and scavengers |
| Formicinae | Acropyga | 5 | Tend coccids |
| | Camponotus | ⁻ 18 | Generalist foragers |
| | Euprenolepis | 17 | Foragers |
| | Paratrechina | 86 | Generalist foragers |
| | Polyrachis | 12 | Generalist foragers |
| | Pseudolasius | 170 | Cryptic foragers |
| Ponerinae | Anochetus | 50 | Predators |
| | Amblyopone | 4 | Predators, esp of Chilopoda |
| | Centromyrmex | 2 | Cryptic predators of termites |
| | Cryptopone | 4 | Cryptic predators |
| | Diacamma | 26 | Predators |
| | Етегуороле | 2 | Predators |
| | Hypoponera | 182 | Generalist foragers |
| | Leptogenys | 14 | Predators, esp of termites |
| | Odontomachus | 28 | Predators |
| | Odontoponera | 5 | Predators |
| | Pachycondyla | 340 | Predato rs |
| | Ponera | 32 | Predators of small arthropods |
| Myrmicinae | Acanthomymex | 6 | Seed harvesters |
| | Crematogaster | 132 | Generalist foragers |
| | Dil obocondyla | 3 | |
| | Lophomyrmex | 360 | Generalist foragers |
| | Lordomyrma | 3 | |
| | Myrmecia | 16 | Generalist predators |
| | Myrmecina – | 7 | Predators of mites |
| | Oligomyrmex | 6 | Cryptic foragers, termite thief ants |
| | Pheidole | 359 | Seed harvesters, omnivorous |
| | Pheidologeton | 35 | Generalist mass foragers |
| | Proatta | 12 | Scavengers |
| | Tetramorium | 95 | Generalist foragers |
| Dorylinae | Aenictus | 8 | Army ants |
| | Dorylus | 8 | Army ants |
| Cerapachyinae | Cerapachys | 11 | Army ants, predators of other ants |

Table 3.3 Danum ant genera, and trophic description, with genera classified as predatory in bold (Brown, 2000).

Twenty-seven ant genera were recorded from six sub-families in lvindo, of which 12 were identified as predatory (Table 3.4). Again, *Pachycondyla* was an abundant predatory-ant, and most of the predatory ants are members of the

Ponerinae sub-family. The ant assemblage was dominated by *Anoplolepis carinata* which was collected from 60% of pits. This species is epigaeic (litter dwelling), and was regularly observed raiding termites as the pits were being dug. It has not been included here as predatory-ant despite this observation when disturbance was caused, as species in this genus are omnivorous foragers that consume a variety of material that include Hemipteran honeydew as well as live and dead prey (Haines & Haines, 1978; Kuate *et al.*, 2008).

| Subfamily | Genus | Hits | Description (Predator*) |
|----------------|---------------|------|--|
| Dolichoderinae | Tapinoma | 30 | Generalist foragers |
| Formicinae | Acropyga | 1 | Tend coccids |
| | Anoplolepis | 1360 | Foragers |
| | Camponotus | 2 | Generalist foragers |
| | Paratrechina | 31 | Generalist foragers |
| | Polyrachis | 3 | Generalist foragers |
| | Pseudolasius | 86 | Cryptic foragers |
| Ponerinae | Anochetus | 28 | Predators |
| | Amblyopone | 4 | Predators, esp of Chilopoda |
| | Centromyrmex | 194 | Cryptic predators of termites |
| | Diacamma | 6 | Predators |
| | Hypoponera | 35 | Generalist foragers |
| | Leptogenys | 19 | Predators, esp of termites |
| | Loboponera | 4 | |
| | Odontomachus | 10 | Predators |
| | Pachycondyla | 409 | Predators |
| Myrmicinae | Atopomyrmex | 1 | |
| | Bondroitia | 1 | |
| | Crematogaster | 129 | Generalist foragers |
| | Dacetinops | 6 | |
| | Oligomyrmex | 2 | Cryptic foragers, termite thief ants |
| | Pheidole | 338 | Seed harvesters, omnivorous |
| | Pristomyrmex | 10 | Generalist foragers/specialist predators |
| | Tetramorium | 487 | Generalist foragers |
| Dorylinae | Aenictus | 1 | Army ants |
| | Dorylus | 54 | Army ants |
| Cerapachyinae | Cerapachys | 6 | Army ants, predators of other ants |

Table 3.4 Ivindo ant genera, and trophic description with genera classified as predatory in bold (Brown, 2000).

Generic richness was greater in Danum (Figure 3.6), while similarities between the ant assemblages include: 1) the proportion of predatory-ant genera to total generic richness is roughly the same in both plots (49% and 44% in Danum and lvindo respectively), and 2) the most abundant predatory ant in both plots, *Pachycondyla*, had similar encounter rates (340 and 409 in Danum and lvindo respectively) (Figure 3.6).



Figure 3.6 Ant genera rank order abundance (number of hits per genus) distribution (on a log scale), with predatory ant genera highlighted a) Danum, and b) lvindo.

Ants had a higher occupancy rate in Ivindo (85%) compared with Danum (64%), largely due to the ubiquitous species, *Anoplolepis carinata* in Ivindo (Figure 3.7). Despite the higher genus richness in Danum, a maximum of four genera was found in a single pit in Danum, compared with five in Ivindo. Considering only the predatory ants, similar patterns were found; pit occupancy was slightly higher in Ivindo (29% compared with 22%) of the pits, and in most instances these were a single genus. The maximum number of predatory-ant genera in a single pit was three in both plots (Figure 3.7).





3.4.4 Macrofaunal co-occurrence patterns

The proportion of soil pit occupancy by faunal categories and over-lap (=cooccurrence within soil pits) of these are presented as Venn diagrams in Figures 3.8 and 3.9, illustratinging the major differences in the proportions of occupancy and overlap between Danum and Ivindo. Ants are far more abundant than termites in Danum, and although these two groups co-occur in roughly one quarter of soil pits, in a substantial proportion of pits ants and termites occur separately (Figure 3.8). By contrast, in Ivindo, termites were marginally more abundant than ants, and the two groups mostly co-occur within pits. Collectively ants and termites occupy far more pits in Ivindo than in Danum; only 5% of pits were un-occupied by either in Ivindo. In Danum approximately one third of the termite-ant co-occurrences (26%) were with predatory ants (9%), and approximately half of the predatory-ant encounters are in the absence of termites, i.e. there is little overlap (Figure 3.9). In Ivindo, again one third of termite-ant co-occurrences (80%) are with predatory ants (27%), by contrast, however, the predatory-ants were rarely found in pits not also occupied by termites (Figure 3.9). In both sites, predatory-ants co-occurred with soil-feeding termites more often than with non-soil feeding-termites (Figure 3.9).

Non-soil-feeding termites mostly co-occurred with the soil-feeding termites in lvindo, while in Danum there was relatively little over-lap of NSF and SF termites within pits (Figure 3.9). Worms were found in 26% of pits in lvindo, and frequently with both ants and termites, and in Danum only 9% of pits were occupied by worms.



Figure 3.8 Soil-pit occupancy and overlap of termites (T), ants (A) and worms (W). Circle sizes approximately represent the relative proportions indicated as a percentage for each section.



Figure 3.9 Soil pit occupancy and overlap of soil-feeding termites (SF), non-soil-feeding termites (NSF) and predatory-ants (PA). Shape sizes approximately represent the relative proportions indicated as a percentage for each section. An ellipse is used in lvindo 'PA' in order to retain representation of the proportions, including overlap with 'SF', 'NSF+SF', and 'NSF'.

3.5 Discussion

3.5.1 Termite assemblage representativeness

Termites, and specifically soil-feeding termites, saturate the upper soil profile in lvindo, where in addition several genera occupy individual pits. If it is assumed the occupancy patterns recorded here are typical of African and Asian rain forest assemblages, this is consistent with estimated termite biomass differences (a factor of 16) from these regions, recorded in a comparative study from a site in southern Cameroon (average = 56.9 g per m²) and Danum Valley Conservation Area (average = 3.5 g per m²) (Eggleton *et al.*, 1999). The

differences in generic richness by feeding-group (Table 3.5) between Danum and Ivindo correspond with the regional patterns described by Eggleton and Tayasu (2001). In summary the assemblages sampled here accurately reflect the previously published region-specific differences in taxonomic richness, functional diversity and abundance.

Table 3.5 Generic richness by feeding-group in Danum and Ivindo, total rain forest richness in Indomalaysia and Africa (Jones and Eggleton, 2010, unpublished), and the proportion (prop.) of this sampled in the survey plots.

| | Danum | Indomalay | prop. | lvindo | Afrotropics | prop. |
|-------|-------|-----------|-------|--------|-------------|-------|
| FGI | 3 | 9 | 33% | 1 | 5 | 20% |
| FGII | 10 | 15 | 67% | 7 | 12 | 58% |
| FGIII | 16 | 17 | 94% | 8 | 12 | 67% |
| FGIV | 0 | 3 | 0% | 29 | 33 | 88% |
| Total | 29 | 44 | 66% | 43 | 62 | 69% |

The pit-only sampling protocol captured ~68% of rain forest genera known from each region (Table 3.5). FGI genus richness is the most under-represented in both sites, and FGIV was completely un-represented in Danum, otherwise representation generally increases along the humification gradient (Table 3.5). The major differences, when comparing the plot with previously published transect data are an increase in FGII and FGIII genera in Danum, and an increase in FGIV genera in Ivindo (Figure 3.1 and Figure 3.3). The standardized transect protocol (using a single transect) captured ~33% of known local species richness, however within this Apicotermitinae and Nasutitermitinae were proportionally under-represented in the African (Cameroon) and Asian (DVCA) assemblages respectively (Jones & Eggleton, 2000). The low encounter rate of hypogeal nesting FGIV Apicotermitinae (Table 3.2) implies that these are genuinely rare and patchily distributed in the African systems, and that they were collected here due to the large sampling area of the plot. The least abundant genera in Danum were mostly from the Nasutitermitinae family; either hypogeal nesting FGIII or non-soil-dwelling FGII genera (Table 3.1). Again the increased area, although pit-only sampling, has captured what may typically be less abundant or more patchy members of termite assemblages, and therefore may tend to be under-represented using the transect method.

The genus-level identification means that the very high species richness of *Anoplotermes*-group FGIII genera (Apicotermitinae) in African assemblages was not described here. These species can comprise 30% of an assemblage, and 77% of FGIII species (Deblauwe *et al.*, 2008). The most abundant genus in lvindo, *Astalotermes*, is particularly species rich, and was found in 37% of pits, which remarkably is almost equivalent to the occupancy rate of the entire termite assemblage in Danum.

3.5.2 Occupancy and co-occurrence patterns of NSF and SF termite

One of the few similarities between the lvindo and Danum termite assemblages is the occupancy rates of non-soil-feeding termites (NSF). The pit-only sampling protocol is likely to have resulted in low abundances and/or an underrepresentation of wood and arboreal nesting termites. For instance termites in the Kalotermitidae family were absent from both sites as they nest in and feed on arboreal dead wood material and therefore are unlikely to be encountered within the soil profile. One hypogeal-nesting genus dominates the respective NSF assemblages; *Globitermes* in Danum, and *Microtermes* in lvindo. These therefore have a large influence on the overall NSF occupancy patterns.

It is clear that the soil-feeding (SF) assemblage in Ivindo is densely packed into the soil profile, occupying most of the surveyed space, and with genera consistently co-occurring at very fine scales (i.e. the pit). Contrary to expecting lower encounter rates if packing in the soil is intense, several genera are very abundant. Thirteen, including *Astalotermes*, were encountered in >100 of pits, compared with three genera with an encounter of >100 pits in Danum. The low predominantly single-genus occupancy in Danum demonstrates the comparatively low termite packing here, with substantially more vacant space in the soil profile. In Chapter 2 soil moisture and infiltration rates were identified as the environmental conditions that differ the most between the two plots. Whether the low occupancy in Danum can be attributed to spatial heterogeneity in this environment condition, and/or whether termites simply spread themselves more sparsely through the soil space, will be considered in Chapter 5.

The differences in the co-occurrence patterns of NSF and SF termites (Figure 3.9), may simply be due to the lower occupancy rates of each group in Danum, and therefore reduced co-occurrence opportunities at the pit scale. The lack of any spatial referencing clearly limits any interpretation at this stage. How these co-occurrence events are spatially distributed will shed light on whether interfeeding-group relationships e.g. a hypothesized food-mediated facilitation, are different between Danum and Ivindo, and whether packing in the soil profile relate to this (Chapter 5).

3.5.3 Occupancy and co-occurrence patterns of termites and ants

A similar latitudinal gradient is seen in ant and termite diversity; in termites this has been attributed to stable closed-canopy forests in the tropics (Eggleton,

1994), while global ant diversity patterns are correlated with temperature and climate-driven extinction events (Dunn *et al.*, 2009). Termites, however, show a remarkable longitudinal difference in taxonomic and functional richness not matched by ants. Rather in the ants, many of the same genera were collected in Danum and Ivindo (Table 3.3 and Table 3.4). This taxonomic similarity appears to translate to similar occupancy patterns (in terms of pit occupancy and the frequency of poly-generic pits), despite the lower generic richness in Ivindo. This pattern of taxonomic overlap and similar occupancy rates is robust for predatory ants. In Ivindo, however, the ants may be taking advantage of the density of termites as a readily available food source, and therefore may be more abundant despite the lower predatory-ant taxon richness. Chapter 5 also examines in detail the nature of the spatial relationships between the predatory ant and termite assemblages.

Soil communities are structured by several ecological interactions that operate at a series of nested scales (Ettema & Wardle, 2002). The advantage of a spatially-explicit analytical approach is additional information concerning the scale of these interactions. In the following chapters I therefore take a spatial approach to examining ecological patterns in the termite assemblages. In Chapter 5 *I* examine three ecological interactions: 1) environmental relationships, 2) a within-assemblage food-mediated facilitation, and 3) a predator-prey interaction between termites and ants. In Chapter 6, earlier findings are used to interpret genus-level co-occurrence patterns described at multiple scales, and to construct assembly rules for termite assemblages at the one hectare scale. In these Chapters I compare the spatial structures of the *termite assemblages, the ecological relationships and the assembly rules, from* the two sites. The rationale behind this approach is that this allows us to begin

to understand the mechanisms that organise and pack rain forest termites into the soil profile, and whether biogeographic history, manifested as the taxonomic and functional differences described here, outweighs the role of proximate ecological differences.

4 Colony extent and inter-specific interactions in mound-building rain forest termites (*Cubitermes-group*: Termitidae)

4.1 Summary

True soil-feeding termites are particularly diverse in tropical rain forest soil systems, yet we know very little about their spatial structure, population processes, or inter-specific interactions. In this chapter species in the Cubitermes-group (Termitinae) confined to the Afrotropics, were examined, with termites sampled from their conspicuous epigeal mounds, and from the regularly spaced soil pits (2m x 2m) within the lvindo plot. For Cubitermes severus, microsatellite markers were employed to assign 'offspring' termites collected from soil pits to 'parental genotypes' from within mounds. For two species within the genus-group, C. severus and Thoracotermes macrothorax, point pattern spatial analyses (Omega relative neighbourhood density) were used to determine the spatial extent of colonies, and spatial orientation of mounds. Soil pits occupied by these two species were strongly aggregated to 8m and 12m respectively, which was interpreted as representing the colony extent. This corresponded well with the more robust microsatellite 'offspring-tomound' assignments at distances of <10m for C. severus. Mounds were also spatially structured at various scales. The mounds are spatially dispersed up to 12m, which as this is the same scale as the putative colony extents, suggests both territoriality and inter-specific dispersion at the colony level and competition. The mounds are aggregated at mid-scales possibly due to limited dispersal by alates, and at larger scales within the one hectare plot mounds are dispersed. As soil Ctot concentrations were not found to be higher where mounds were located, biotic interactions rather than heterogeneity in the

energetic quality of their diet (indicated by soil C_{tot}), appear to be important in structuring mound positioning at the one hectare scale.

4.2 Introduction

Population processes such as foraging, competition, dispersal and predation influence the spatial distribution of organisms (Tilman & Kareiva, 1997). For colonial organisms, social interactions, defence and foraging strategies influence the colony's cohesion and spatial extent (e.g. Bulmer & Traniello, 2002; Jouquet *et al.*, 2002; Depickere *et al.*, 2008), and the colony is therefore the finest scale of aggregation. Territory size is an economic outcome based on the costs and benefits of foraging and defence, and in social species is heavily influenced by competitive ability (e.g. Adams & Levings, 1987; Adams, 2003).

Intra-specific competition and density-dependent mortality generate spatial dispersion, and are important processes in density-dependent population regulation (e.g. Kammenga *et al.*, 2003; Lopez-Sepulcre & Kokko, 2005; Banda & Blanco, 2009). At the community level, mechanisms that promote the spatial separation of ecologically similar species reduce competitive interactions, thereby allowing co-existence. Population processes that lead to intra-specific aggregation, and spatial habitat heterogeneity facilitate this spatial separation (e.g. Wertheim *et al.*, 2000; Hanski, 2008). There are relatively few spatially explicit studies of soil biota, and therefore our understanding of the ecological processes structuring soil communities is limited (Ettema & Wardle, 2002).

Termites are often an abundant and diverse component of tropical region soil communities (e.g. Eggleton *et al.*, 1996; Eggleton *et al.*, 2002b), where they influence numerous soil processes, and therefore are therefore considered

'ecosystem engineers' (Lavelle et al., 1997). In particular the physical, chemical and biological properties of termite mound material have frequently been examined in relation to upper profile soil material adjacent to mounds (e.g. Garniersillam & Harry, 1995; Lopez-Hernandez, 2001; Donovan *et al.*, 2001b; Ndiaye *et al.*, 2004). As mounds persist in the environment following colony death, these mound conditions will be contributing to the heterogeneity of soil properties and biota. Spatially-dependent ecological processes are likely to be determining the spatial distribution of termites and by extension will determine the scale at which termites contribute to ecosystem services.

Although it is possible to locate the colony centre in mound building termites, estimating the colony boundaries presents a challenge for subterranean species. Inter-colonial competition and territoriality is generally assumed to occur in termites based on agonistic behaviour, the spatial distribution of colonies identified by genetic structure, and observations of foraging parties (Levings & Adams, 1984; Thorne & Haverty, 1991; Bulmer & Traniello, 2002; DeHeer & Vargo, 2004). Colony fusion and overlapping foraging that lead to complex family structures do occur, but appear to be the exception rather than the rule (DeHeer & Vargo, 2004). Most of these studies are based on wood-feeding species and in particular *Reticulitermes* species. It cannot therefore be assumed that similar processes will be operating in soil-feeding termites where feeding resource availability, i.e. soil, differs greatly from that of wood (Brauman *et al.*, 2000).

Previous studies on the spatial extent of termite colonies have also mostly concentrated on rather atypical wood-feeding species. *Mastotermes darwiniensis* is a phylogenetically basal species with non-discrete nests and

territories that extend across 15,000m², estimated using genetic techniques (Goodisman & Crozier, 2002). *Reticulitermes* species are subterranean nesting termites that forage on dead wood at the soil surface, and have frequently been examined using genetic tools for colony identification. Generally foraging distances are short (mean of 5.6m in Deheer and Vargo (2004)), however extensive foraging areas of 1,200m² have been recorded (e.g. Bulmer & Traniello, 2002). *Nasutitermes* spp. construct conspicuous arboreal mounds, and, using direct observation of foraging parties, have been found to have highly variable foraging areas (range of 1–1750m² in Adams and Levings (1987)) determined by habitat structure and nest volume. Using baited traps and mark-recapture techniques, colony extents of up to 60m² have been recorded for *Globitermes sulphureus*, that consume decaying wood material (Ngee & Lee, 2002).

Termites consume dead plant material at different stages of decomposition referred to as the humification gradient (Donovan *et al.*, 2001a). The energetic quality and availability of the food differ along this gradient. Indeed termite colony organization, including nesting and foraging strategies, is inextricably linked with their nutritional ecology (Eggleton & Tayasu, 2001). Soil is energetically poor yet abundant and continuously distributed (Brauman *et al.*, 2000). Soil-feeding termites that consume mineral soil are considered to exist on an energetic knife-edge (Eggleton & Tayasu, 2001), which likely places an economic limit on foraging and colony defence. The evolution of large body size, composed mostly of a gut in some soil-feeding clades (e.g. *Apicotermes*-group) appears to be a response to these energetic limitations, allowing a high through-put of soil material (Eggleton *et al.*, 1998).

Interestingly it is the soil-feeding termites that are the most diverse component of termite communities in tropical rain forests (Davies *et al.*, 2003a). As yet there is no knowledge of the spatial extent of soil-feeding termite colonies, or either, the inter-specific interactions between ecologically similar species, which would offer an insight into the mechanisms that maintain this diversity.

In order to address this I have selected *Cubitermes* species and *Thoracotermes macrothorax* within the *Cubitermes* genus-group (Termitinae) as the focus of this study. These species construct conspicuous epigeal mounds, from which the colony centres can be easily located. To determine the spatial extent of termite colonies, molecular techniques were used to assign foraging workers to colony centres, supported with spatial analyses to ascertain the finest scale of aggregation, which may reflect colony extent. The spatial position of termite mounds, combined with the measure of colony extent, was used to consider intra- and inter-specific interactions. In addition to biotic interactions influencing the spatial position of mounds, patches of organic rich soil material may also be important, if this increases the marginal energetic gains necessary to support the termite colony. To consider this factor, I compared soil C_{tot} concentrations between soil adjacent to mounds and from the remainder of the lvindo survey plot.

4.3 Methods

4.3.1 Data collection

The soil-dwelling termite assemblage was sampled in lvindo; termites were collected from soil pits positioned every 2m x 2m (2304 soil pits), from the 96m x 96m plot, and from all epigeal mounds encountered (full details in Chapter 2).

From this collection *Cubitermes* species and *Thoracotermes macrothorax* individuals were identified, using soldier morphology and enteric valve armature of the worker guts (Sands, 1998), and collections from the Natural History Museum, London. Samples of soil from each soil pit and *Cubitermes* spp. mound material was collected and air dried. Later these were analyzed for C_{tot} concentration using a Thermo Finnigan Flash EA1112 Elemental Analyzer, at the Natural History Museum, London.

4.3.2 Microsatellite genotyping

Microsatellite markers have previously been isolated from *Cubitermes* sp. *affinis subarquatus*, collected from gallery forest and savanna in Lope National Park in Gabon (Harry *et al.*, 2001). This species was not present within the study plot however reliable PCR products were obtained with a combination of these loci in several other species within the *Cubitermes*-group (Harry *et al.*, 2001). The most abundant *Cubitermes* species, was therefore selected for genotyping in this study; this was identified as *C. severus* based on the enteric valve (EV) structure in worker guts, according to Sands (1998), however this species name is likely to represent several species. Pit samples typically consisted of between 1 and 5 worker individuals. Up to 10 workers were collected from every *Cubitermes* mound within the plot. *Cubitermes* spp. mounds were also sampled from outside the plot at a distance of greater than 1km away, with the intention of characterising patterns of within-plot and between-site genetic structure. *C. severus* individuals from two of these mounds were included for genotyping.

DNA was isolated from the head and body tissue material of all workers using the DNeasy® Qiagen kit and manufacturer's instructions. Initial tests were made on the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) amplification success of the seven microsatellite loci (P7, P14, P19, P32, P34, P36, P41), using the amplification conditions described in Harry et al. (2001). PCR products were not successfully amplified for P14. Worker DNA was amplified for the remaining six loci using VIC-, FAM-, NED- or PET fluorescently labelled forward primers. PCR products were resolved on an ABI 3130 Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems) with internal size standard GeneScan 500LIZ (Applied Biosystems). Microsatellite allele sizes were scored using GENE MAPPER software (Applied Biosystems). When scores were missing or ambiguous at certain loci, the original DNA sample was re-amplified and scored. Due to the low heterozygosity observed in individuals at these six loci, further treatment of the genotype data is explained in the results section (Section 4.4.1).

4.3.3 Spatial analysis of mound and pit samples

Spatial structure of the 'mound' and 'occupied-pit' samples was measured using the Omega (Ω) relative neighbourhood density method (Condit *et al.*, 2000). As a point pattern analysis method, it measures whether the location of individual events are clustered, randomly or regularly distributed. Specifically, Omega measures the density of individuals (i.e. pit or mound) in the neighbourhood for each individual in a sample. The number of individual neighbours N_X and the area A_X in each distance annulus at distance x are summed over all individuals within the sample. $D_X = \sum N_X / \sum A_X$ gives the density of individuals as a function of distance from the average individual. The relative neighbourhood statistic (Ω_X) is a product of D_X divided by the mean density across the plot, and is therefore sample size independent. For randomly distributed samples Ω_X =1 at all distances, Ω_X >1 at short distances for aggregated samples, and Ω_X <1 at indicates the intensity and scale at which samples are spatially structured across the plot.

Statistical significance of Ω_X was ascertained using the bootstrap method outlined in Condit et al (2000). Confidence limits for Ω_X were estimated by randomly drawing half of the sample 15 times, and for each sub-sample Ω_X was calculated at each distance class. Variance and 95% confidence limits were calculated at each distance class based on a one-sample t test. The limits were divided by (2)^{1/2} as the sample was halved, and then applied to the entire sample. Samples were considered significantly aggregated or over-dispersed at a given distance class, if the confidence limits did not include 1. Four samplesets were analyzed using this method, 1) the pit sample containing C. severus, 2) the pit sample containing Thoracotermes macrothorax, 3) and a pooled sample of C. severus and T. macrothorax pits, to ascertain the spatial extent of colonies, and 4) mounds occupied by Cubitermes spp. and/or Thoracotermes, to ascertain the spatial scale at which colony centres are orientated. The 'mound' sample pools the mounds from >1 species in order to achieve a sample size of approximately 50, as below this sample size $\Omega_{0.10}$ tends towards 0 (dispersed) even when the sample is randomly structured (Condit et al., 2000).

4.4 Results

4.4.1 Genetic markers and parental genotypes

Three of the microsatellite (MS) loci (P7, P32 and P41) were monomorphic, or polymorphic but all individuals scored were homozygous. Individuals were heterozygous at the remaining three loci (P19, P34 and P36). In subsequent analyses only individuals with scores for all of these three loci were retained,

and therefore the number of sample points and individuals available for analysis was reduced (Table 4.1). For some of the pit and mound samples, none of the termites yielded MS scores at these three loci, and therefore represent missing data (see Figure 4.2: represented as red circles for mounds). This occurred in six of the 27 mounds, and eight of the 47 soil pit samples.

Table 4.1 Summary of the number of samples points (and individual workers in brackets) with DNA extracts, with PCR products at loci 19, 34 and 36, and of these the average # workers per sample point.

| | DNA extracts | PCR products | # individuals per | |
|-----------|--------------|--------------|-------------------|--|
| | | | sample | |
| Mounds | 27 (133) | 21 (97) | 5.1 | |
| Soil pits | 47 (146) | 27 (68) | 2.5 | |

As genotypes from separate mounds were considered likely to be independent, while genotypes within mounds were not independent due to close family ties between colony members, tests of Hardy-Weinberg (H-W) equilibrium of the genotypes was analyzed on 10 sub-samples, consisting of a single worker randomly sampled from each mound (e.g. Nobre *et al.*, 2008). Significance was tested by the Markov chain method with 1000 iterations per batch and 100 batches in GENEPOP V1.2 (Raymond & Rousset, 1995). Loci P36 (6 alleles) and P19 (7 alleles) were consistently found to deviate from H-W equilibrium, while P34 (11 alleles) was in H-W equilibrium in seven of the ten tests.

Due to the low loci number and deviation from the H-W equilibrium within these, it was not possible to confidently assign individuals to colony units using likelihood tests (e.g. implemented in COLONY (Jones & Wang, 2009)). For each mound the allele combinations of all the associated worker genotypes (between 3 to 8 workers), was used to construct the possible 'parental genotypes'. When no more than two diploid allele combinations at each loci were necessary to generate the worker genotypes, these were considered to have a possible monogamous family structure. This was achieved in 19 of the 21 mounds. For the remaining two, up to four allele combinations at any one of the loci was necessary to generate the worker genotypes. On repeating the H-W equilibrium test on the constructed mound 'parental genotypes', P34 was found to be in equilibrium and P36 and P19 to be heterozygote deficient.

4.4.2 Microsatellite assignment of pit samples to mounds

Termites collected from soil pits were assumed to be potential offspring from any one of the mounds, and based on their three loci genotypes, assigned to the constructed mound 'parental genotypes'. Twenty-seven pits contained termites with full microsatellite data, 19 of which contained termites that matched as offspring to the mound parental genotypes. Twenty-two offspring could be assigned to a single mound, 15 offspring could be assigned to >1 mound, and 28 termites could not be assigned to any mound. These assignment results have three non-exclusive explanations: 1) the assignments represent true occurrences and therefore colonies over-lap in soil pits, 2) missing data from mounds due to poor amplification or the parental mound being located out-side the plot, and 3) data weakness, both due to the lack of polymorphic markers resulting in multiple assignments, and/or scoring errors that result in false/absent assignment. In order to draw some conclusions from the offspring - mound assignments, the more robust and frequent assignment patterns were considered most likely to reflect real occurrences. The distance in meters between offspring and assigned mounds was calculated.



Figure 4.1 Upper section: Each row represents one of the 19 soil pits with full MS data. The distance to the nearest assigned mound (parental genotype) is represented along the x axis and indicated by the black circle. Green circles represent the distance from the soil pit to the nearest mound, e.g. pit #2, contained two offspring with full MS data which assigned to mounds ~70m away, while the mound closest to the pit was <5m away. In most cases offspring were assigned to their closest mound. Lower section: Frequency distribution of the distance between pit offspring and their nearest assigned mounds in 5m distance classes, e.g. 20 offspring were assigned to mounds 0 - 5m away.

In eight pit samples all offspring were assigned to a single mound (Figure 4.1: Pit # 1, 7, 13 to 17, and 19). In all cases the assignment was to the most closely positioned mound <10m away. Offspring from six pit samples could be assigned to several mounds, which included the mound closest to the pit (Figure 4.1: Pit # 3, 6, 8 to 10, and 18). Considering then that offspring tend to be assigned to their closest mound and these are most likely to represent real assignments, the frequency distribution of these closest-assignment distances, show that the
distance of these assignments are mostly <10m (Figure 4.1: lower section). Offspring from 5 pits could not be assigned to their closest mound (Figure 4.1: Pit # 2, 4, 5, 11 and 12). For each of these pits the parental genotype information is missing from their closest mound (Figure 4.2, red circles), or the pit is close to the edge of the sampling area, and therefore represent missing mound genotype data.



Figure 4.2 Location of *C. severus*. Black cross, pit offspring that were assigned to a mound parental genotype; black circles, mounds with MS data; red circles, mounds lacking full MS data. Connecting lines are between offspring that do not assign to their closest mound, with the numbering corresponding to the pit # in Figure 4.1 and lack mound parental genotypes from their closest mound, or putative closest mound outside the plot. Dashed circles indicate offspring assignments to their closest mounds.

4.4.3 Community description and spatial structure

Three *Cubitermes* spp. were identified from the pit and mound samples. *Cubitermes severus* was the most abundant, collected from 47 soil pits and 25 mounds (positions in Figure 4.4: insert left), *C. sulcifrons* from 8 pits and 7 mounds, and *C. bilobus* from one soil pit. Two types of mound architecture were described, "free-standing" and "against-tree" (see Figure 4.3 for photographs). *C. severus* were found in all 4 "free-standing" mounds, and occupied 21 "against-tree" mounds. *C. sulcifrons* were found to only occupy "against-tree" mounds. For "against-tree" mounds there did not appear to be an association with trees of a particular size. *Thoracotermes macrothorax* termites have very distinct mound architecture and were collected from 46 pits and 17 mounds (positions in Figure 4.4, insert right).



Figure 4.3 *left to right. Cubitermes* mound "against-tree", *Cubitermes* mound "free-standing", *T. macrothorax* mound.

By examining the location of mounds and the pits where *C. severus* and *T. macrothorax* termites were collected, the locations of occupied pits appear to mostly cluster around their respective mounds (Figure 4.4, inserts). In the

Omega analyses of soil pit locations, at short distances *C. severus* pits are significantly aggregated up to 8m (Ω_8 >1), while *T. macrothorax* is significantly aggregated up to 12m (Figure 4.4). A pooled sample of *C. severus* and *T. macrothorax* from pits was significantly aggregated up to 8m (Figure 4.5). In all of these three pit samples (*C. severus*, *T. macrothorax*, and the two species pooled), the degree of aggregation tends to decrease with distance. At greater distances the pit samples were generally hyper-dispersed or otherwise randomly distributed ($\Omega_{>12}<1$, or ≈1).



Figure 4.4 Relative neighbourhood density (Omega) by distance of *C. severus* pit sample, and *T. macrothorax* pit sample. $\Omega_x=1$ for random distribution, $\Omega_x>1$ for aggregated distributions, $\Omega_x<1$ for dispersed distributions. Tails represent 95% confidence limits. Insert left: position of *C. severus* pits (red circles) and mounds (open circles). Insert right: position of *T. macrothorax* pits (black circles) and mounds (open circles).

In the Omega analysis of mound location (a pooled sample of all three species), the spatial position of mounds was found to fluctuate more (Figure 4.5). They were aggregated at the shortest distance, dispersed between 4m to 8m, and aggregated at 12m (Figure 4.5). At greater distances the mounds tend to be dispersed or randomly distributed. Figure 4.5 illustrates that at short distances, the scale at which termites in the soil are aggregated (= putative colony) is the same scale at which mounds are dispersed.



Figure 4.5 Relative neighbourhood density (Omega) by distance of all mounds, and a pooled sample of *C. severus* and *T. macrothorax* pits. Ω_x =1 for random distribution, Ω_x >1 for aggregated distributions, Ω_x <1 for dispersed distributions. Tails represent 95% confidence limits.

4.4.4 Carbon concentrations

The C_{tot} concentration distributions from three groups of soil samples, 'mound' (active *Cubitermes* spp. mounds) (n=32), 'pit by mound' (the soil pit, whether occupied by *Cubitermes* spp. or not, adjacent to active mounds) (n=32) and 'pit' (all remaining soil pits not directly adjacent to a *Cubitermes* spp. mound, n=2272) are presented in Figure 4.6. C_{tot} concentrations in these sample groups were significantly different (Kruskal-Wallis Test; H=26.74, df=2, p=0.000; median = 3.83, 4.16 and 4.82 for 'pit', 'pit by mound' and 'mound' samples

respectively). The 'pit by mound' sample was not significantly different to the 'pit' sample (Mann-Whitney U test; W=31143.5, p>0.05). The paired differences between the C_{tot} of the 'mound' and 'pit by mound' samples were normally distributed (Shapiro-Wilk normality test, p=0.325). A paired T-test was therefore applied, which found these groups to have significantly different means, 5.07 and 4.20 respectively (Paired T-test: T=4.76, p<0.001).



Figure 4.6 C_{tot} concentrations for soil samples from 'pits', soil pits not adjacent to a mound; 'pit by mound', soil pits adjacent to a mound; and 'mound', samples from *Cubitermes* spp. mounds. Boxes indicate the interquartile range, horizontal lines within boxes indicate the medians, whiskers include all points to 1.5 times the interquartile range, asterisks indicate outlying values.

4.5 Discussion

4.5.1 Foraging distances and mound dispersion

The significant aggregation of *C. severus* and *T. macrothorax* from soil pits at shorter distances, is taken to reflect typical colony foraging extent, i.e. ca. 8m and ca. 12m respectively (Figure 4.4). This appears reasonable as offspring assignment of *C. severus* was more frequently to the closest mound at less than 10m (Figure 4.1). At greater distances the distribution of termites are

mostly dispersed, or otherwise random. Where offspring were assigned to multiple or distant mounds this is likely to be due to a lack of resolution in the microsatellite markers, and incomplete representation of all mound genotypes respectively, rather than real events.

A colony extent of approximately 10m still appears large given the low energetic quality of soil, which might limit the marginal energetic benefits of foraging at a distance. Despite the low energetic quality of soil, there is no evidence for a tendency for colonies to be located on patches of higher organic quality soil (Figure 4.6). Perhaps then because of this, worker foraging over substantial distances is required, in order to maintain the colony's energetic needs, facilitated by the large body-size, and therefore consumption capacity of workers in these species (Eggleton *et al.*, 1998). This estimated foraging distance is comparable with some wood-feeding termite species, although they often have highly variable and more extensive foraging areas (Adams & Levings, 1987; Ngee & Lee, 2002; DeHeer & Vargo, 2004). A colony extent of approximately 10m may therefore represent their average colony extent, with variation around that depending on competitive interactions and microhabitat conditions (e.g. Adams & Levings, 1987).

Inter-colonial agonism has frequently been used to define colony boundaries (e.g. Cornelius & Osbrink, 2003; Nobre *et al.*, 2007) and provides evidence for territoriality in termites (e.g. Levings & Adams, 1984). The spatial signature of territoriality is spacing between individuals or colonies, observed as overdispersion (Levings & Traniello, 1981; Korb & Linsenmair, 2001). As the mounds of *C. severus* and *T. macrothorax* were spatially dispersed to the same scale that individuals in the soil pits were aggregated (Figure 4.5), it appears

that the entire colonies tend to be spatially separated rather than overlapping, suggesting both territoriality and inter-specific competition at the colony level.

The substantial through-put of soil material afforded by large body-size in the Cubitermes spp. and Thoracotermes macrothorax (Eggleton et al., 1998), must provide sufficient marginal energy to maintain colony defence strategies, including the soldier caste and mound construction. In addition, it is hypothesized that large body-size conforms to generalist feeding (Cammen, 1980), and if this applies also to large-bodied soil-feeding termites, there may be little resource partitioning for organic soil material. Despite its abundance, there may actually be a high intra- and inter-specific competitive pressure on soil for food and nesting spaces due to: 1) high consumption rates by colonies, 2) dense occupancy within the soil profile by large and static colonies and 3) limited resource partitioning. A comparison between territories and overlapping home ranges in foraging crabs, shows that energy yields from defended territories are generally higher (Pereira et al., 2003). Therefore if soil is a limiting resource for colony space and the energetic gains to sustain the colony, intraand inter-specific competitive interactions may be driving territoriality and spatial dispersion at the colony scale in these species.

The mechanisms for establishing and maintaining territories have been more extensively studied in ants. However given the similar eusocial structure of these abundant insect groups, comparable mechanisms are likely to be operating. As colony formation by dispersing alates is typical in termites, the expulsion of founding queens and kings within a pre-established territory is likely to be an important mechanism, as demonstrated in ants (Levings & Franks, 1982). In ants, large colonies out-compete small colonies (Gordon &

Kulig, 1996), while colony boundaries change during investment in alate production (Adams, 2003). The observation that C. severus occupied the two mound architectures identified, does raise questions about the nature of any competitive interactions. As the most abundant of the Cubitermes spp., it may be competitively superior, such that C. severus colonies expel resident colonies of sympatric Cubitermes spp and occupy pre-existing mounds Cubitermes fungifaber colonies have been observed to make subterranean migrations when mounds are disturbed (Noirot et al., 1986), a behaviour which may provide a means for one colony to oust a resident colony. Occupancy in termite mounds by secondary species has previously been examined; secondary occupancy rates in Cubitermes spp. mounds was found to be high (~50%), and included occupancy by closely related species e.g. Apilitermes sp. and Crenetermes sp., but not different Cubitermes spp. (Eggleton & Bignell, 1997) These secondary occupants are likely to be making use of the mounds in a similar way to the primary hosts, and therefore the economic benefit of acquiring rather than constructing a mound may drive an usurper strategy, where species enter and eject the host

4.5.2 Mound aggregation

The lack of a significant difference in the mean of soil C_{tot} between soil pits adjacent to mounds and the remaining soil pits in the plot, suggests mound location is not being determined by soil quality, using carbon concentration as an indicator of soil organic material availability (Figure 4.6). By distinguishing between the age of *Macrotermes bellicosus* mounds, Korb and Linsenmair (2001) were able to show that younger mounds were aggregated according to micro-climatic conditions, while mature mounds were dispersed due to

competition. Although mound age classes were not measured in this study, similar age dependent microhabitat processes may be operating, and potentially explain the aggregation of termite mounds at the finest scale (Figure 4.5). Mound aggregation at the 12m scale may reflect the dispersal limitations of alates (Roy *et al.*, 2010).

4.5.3 Population processes and species co-existence

Termite diversity is greatest in equatorial rain forests, in particular in Africa where the regional species pool is dominated by soil-feeding species (Eggleton, 2000a). Here, average total species and soil-feeding richness from the standardised 100m transect method (Jones & Eggleton, 2000) is 53 and 40 respectively (Davies *et al.*, 2003a), raising interesting questions on just how this richness is maintained. If soil-feeding termites consume soil material at marginally different stages of decomposition, this resource partitioning offers a compelling explanation. The single study by Bourguignon et al (2009) that suggest this using stable isotope ratios, suffers from weak sample replication for firm conclusions to be made.

In order to better understand diversity maintenance mechanisms, increasing emphasis has been placed on taking a spatially explicit view on co-existence (Cadotte, 2007). According to He and Legendre (2002), high assemblage diversity is promoted by ecological mechanisms that generate even species abundances and regular (or less aggregated) spatial distributions. Territoriality and density-dependent mortality contribute to population density-regulation (Lopez-Sepulcre & Kokko, 2005; Banda & Blanco, 2009). It is possible the dispersion patterns detected at various distances in the mound and pit samples reflect the different spatial scales at which these processes operate. In this

study one can only speculate at this. For instance competitive interactions are operating at the colony level generating spatial dispersion, which, combined with economic limitations of foraging define the colony boundaries and extent. The mound dispersion at broader scales (Figure 4.5) may be due to: 1) broader inter-specific competition with other mound-building species, and 2) predation pressure from ants, whereby ants respond to areas of high termite abundances. The outcomes from these hypothesized processes (intra- and inter-specific competition and ant predation) of both checking population densities of abundant species, and promoting spatial dispersion, may be important in promoting co-existence

4.5.4 Scale of ecosystem services

This study demonstrated that, at the one hectare scale, the density of active mounds is probably limited by intra and inter-specific interactions. Abandoned mounds are more abundant than active mounds, with 33 dead to 16 active *T. macrothorax* mounds, and approximately 90 dead to 32 active *Cubitermes* spp mounds Once the termitaries have died, the organic material is again available to the soil biota, and the mounds in this study had an elevated carbon concentration. The abiotic conditions of mound material in relation to the surrounding soil material have previously been examined in detail for *Cubitermes* spp and *Thoracotermes macrothorax* (e.g. Garnier-Sillam & Toutain, 1995; Fall *et al.*, 2001; Donovan *et al.*, 2001b; Roose-Amsaleg *et al.*, 2005). The soil C values reported here (Figure 4.6), support the general findings that their mounds have increased levels of organic matter and high structural stability, thereby contributing to soil conservation and fertility (Garnier-Sillam & Harry, 1995, Ji & Brune, 2006). Due to the stability of mound material they may

persist for some time, and provide fine-scale high nutrient patches available to plant communities and indeed other termite species. The density at which these termitaries are creating fine-scale heterogeneity in soil properties is then a combination of population interactions, rates of colony turn-over and the decomposition rates of abandoned mounds.

4.5.5 Microsatellite markers

The markers employed here were designed for a population of *Cubitermes.* sp. *affinis subarquatus* sampled over a 30km scale (Harry *et al.*, 2001). The microsatellite divergence patterns of this population were used to suggest the presence of morphologically non-distinct cryptic species (Roy *et al.*, 2006). It appears highly unlikely that *C. severus* samples collected here would be composed of cryptic species, given the spatial extent of the study (<1 hectare), and identification of three *Cubitermes* spp. within this, using characters of the worker gut (Sands, 1998). Therefore the possible presence of cryptic species in the sample is an unlikely explanation for homozygosity in the microsatellite data. Of the seven primers isolated for *C.* sp. *affinis subarquatus*, six amplified reliable PCR products of the *C. severus* population sampled here. The *C. severus* population was found to be heterozygous at only three loci, with one marker confidently within the H-W equilibrium. Homozygosity and deviation from the H-W equilibrium in this sample may be due to in-breeding depression (non-random mating) and null alleles.

Null alleles arise when variation in the flanking region of microsatellite alleles prevents annealing of primers to template DNA during PCR amplification. They are more frequent in populations with a large effective size, and where mutation rates are particularly high in the flanking region (Chapuis & Estoup, 2007). Due

to the increase of null alleles with genetic divergence, microsatellite markers are typically employed in population-level studies, but are not exclusively speciesspecific (Jame & Lagoda, 1996) When employed in poly-specific studies, their application may be limited to population-level studies of species derived from the species in which the loci were characterised, where sequence divergence in the flanking region would be limited (e.g. Eggert *et al.*, 2009) Null alleles at some loci in *C. severus* may therefore be inevitable if *C. severus* is not derived from a common ancestor with *C.* sp. *affinis subarquatus*.

Monogamy appears to be the predominant reproductive strategy in termites (e.g. DeHeer et al., 2005; Dupont et al., 2009), with morphological adaptations associated with reduced sperm competition during termite evolution (Baccetti et al., 1981; Klass et al., 2000). A predominantly monogamous mating system in Cubitermes spp. has recently been confirmed using genetic techniques (Roy et al., 2010), which is supported by the frequent observation of a single queen and king in excavated Cubitermes sp mounds (P Eggleton personal communication) The parental genotypes constructed here also provide some evidence for a monogamous mating system in the sampled C severus population. Cubitermes species are therefore likely to disperse and reproduce by swarming alates that found new colonies. If indeed colony foundation is mostly by dispersing alates rather than by colony budding and colonies remain monogamous, the high incidence of homozygous individuals in this population of C. severus cannot be explained by inbreeding

4.6 Conclusions

At the fine scale, biotic processes appear to be more important in determining the location and spatial orientation of termite colonies, than the selection of

organic rich patches in the soil profile (indicated by soil C_{tot} concentrations). An estimated foraging distance of 10m appears substantial, and possibly necessary to maintain the energetic requirements of large static colonies. Although this study is the first to provide data for a soil-feeding species in rain forests, much of the soil-feeding component of termite assemblages do not construct mounds. In addition there is substantial variation in body-size across the soil-feeding species (Eggleton *et al.*, 1998), with *Cubitermes* spp. and *Thoracotermes macrothorax* representing some of the larger bodied species. Therefore one should be cautious in assuming that these foraging distances are typical of rain forest or soil-feeding termites. On the other hand, *Cubitermes* spp. are a prominent feature of both forest and savanna systems in Africa, and therefore ecological information on these species is relevant across several habitat types in this region.

5 Spatial patterns in rain forest termite assemblages; an examination of abiotic and biotic interactions

5.1 Summary

Very little is known about the spatial structure of termite assemblages or their ecological interactions in rain forest systems. In this chapter the spatial structures of the Danum (SE Asia) and Ivindo (C Africa) termite assemblages sampled from one hectare plots, were quantified at the assemblage and functional (feeding-group) level. Patterns were analysed in a spatially-explicit manner, with three categories of ecological interactions considered: 1) environmental relationships, 2) an inter-feeding-group food-mediated facilitation, and 3) a predator-prey interaction with ants

The differences in the relationships between environmental variables and the termite assemblages between the two sites (as measured in pair-wise association tests of SADIE spatial descriptions) corresponded with region-specific factors e.g. climatic conditions and taxonomic representation Despite these different environmental associations, the wood-feeding (FGII) and humus-feeding (FGIII) termites were similarly spatially structure in both sites; patchily and homogenously respectively. This is likely to be due, in part, to the patchy and continuous nature of their respective food material. The true soil-feeding termites (FGIV), only present in Ivindo, were however heterogeneously structured at broad scales despite, as the FGIIIs, consuming and nesting in soil. Biotic factors must therefore also be important in determining the spatial patterns. Contrary to the expected inter-feeding-group facilitative interaction, the termite feeding-groups were spatially disassociated. Humus-feeding termites were absent from wood-feeding termite patches, which is suggested to result.

from competitive exclusion by wood-feeding termites for nesting space in the soil profile, due to the high value of their limited food resource. Spatial disassociation between the soil-feeding-groups (FGIII and FGIV), may be due to competitive exclusion between intra-feeding-group aggregations for space in the soil profile, and/or opposing environmental relationships at broad scales. The spatial patterns between the predatory ant community and termites suggest that a generalist and specialist predation strategy may operating at fine scales in the Danum plot, and at medium scales in the plot lvindo respectively. It appears that: 1) the spatial patterns of wood- and humus-feeding termites are robust across regions and time-scales, while the additional true soil-feeding termite pattern is unique to Africa, 2) competition for nesting space in the soil profile may be important and 3) a predator-prey interaction exists between termites and ants.

5.2 Introduction

Termites are a dominant component of soil communities in tropical rain forests (Watt *et al.*, 1997). There they provide several ecosystem services including carbon mineralization, and influence soil structure and microbial communities (e.g. Holt & Lepage, 2000; Sugimoto *et al.*, 2000; Donovan *et al.*, 2001b; Yamada *et al.*, 2005), although this has yet to be studied in any great detail in tropical rain forests where they are most abundant. The scale at which termites provide these service is in part determined by their spatial distributions, e.g. the spatial distribution of mounds, or the scale of multi-species aggregations, however little information is currently available on termites. In the only published spatially explicit study on rain forest assemblages, termites that feed further up the humification gradient (i.e. wood-feeding) were heterogeneously structured,

while soil-feeding termites were homogenously structured at fine scales (<1 hectare) (Donovan *et al.*, 2007). It is uncertain, however, whether these patterns arise due to environmental responses such as food availability, or to biotic processes, such as competition or predation, all of which will be operating at various spatio-temporal scales (Ettema & Wardle, 2002)

To date there is no study that simultaneously examines a number of key ecological patterns at the assemblage level in termites, thereby accounting for the inter-dependency of the ecological interactions, and their possible confounding relationships. Not only do we lack a robust understanding of the ecological interactions, but also the scales at which assemblages are structured, and so the scales at which they are contributing to ecosystem services. Biogeographical history accounts for the asymmetric distribution of species diversity and abundances seen across the equatorial rain forest systems (Eggleton, 2000a; Davies *et al*, 2003a). As a result of these differences, one cannot simply extrapolate the spatial patterns documented in one region to another, without a better understanding of the ecological patterns that generate them

In this study, the spatial structures of the two termite assemblages sampled in Danum (SE Asia) and Ivindo (Africa) and described in Chapter 3, were quantified for the full assemblage, but also for each feeding-group. The Danum and Ivindo assemblages represent patterns typical of their regional differences, i.e. Ivindo had a higher generic richness and relative abundances compared with Danum. Three categories of ecological interactions were considered that represent abiotic, intra- and inter- taxonomic interactions. 1) environmental relationships, 2) a food-mediated facilitation between functional components of

ther termite assemblage, and 3) a predator-prey interaction between ants and termites. This was carried out using the spatial analysis SADIE (Spatial Analysis by Distance Indices), which first generates spatial descriptions of data, followed by pair-wise association tests that assess whether these are positively or negatively correlated (Perry *et al.*, 1996; Perry & Dixon, 2002).

5.2.1 Environmental relationships

The nature of the soil matrix and the energetic costs associated with foraging is likely to be a major ecological constraint on termites (Eggleton & Tayasu, 2001). Therefore it would be expected that successful colony establishment is tightly linked with the spatial heterogeneity in the availability and quality of their food material. Individual termite species consume dead plant material at different stages of decomposition (the 'humification gradient'), from dead wood and leaf-litter, to organic-rich upper layers of soil, and nutrient-depleted mineral soil (Donovan *et al.*, 2001a). Along this humification gradient there is a general trend in energetic quality and spatial availability of the consumed food material; poor quality food tends to be abundant, while high quality food is patchy and finite (Eggleton & Tayasu, 2001).

Soil is low in carbon, and the most humified material is extremely nutritionally poor (Brauman *et al.*, 2000) although it is abundant and continuously distributed. Patches of humus associated with floral communities has been shown to effect the structure of termite communities (Davies *et al.*, 2003b). Heavily decomposed wood may also leave an energetic legacy within the topsoil and create heterogeneity in soil organic matter concentrations at fine scales. In the Danum and Ivindo study plots, heterogeneity of soil C_{tot} and N appeared to correspond with small scale topography (Chapter 2). Therefore at

local scales, interactions between organic inputs into the soil system, combined with topographic influences on this, may affect the spatial structuring of termite assemblages Conversely, dead wood such as logs, can represent an important food source that is energetically rich, but patchily distributed. These differences is food availability and quality may then determine how the functional components (feeding-groups) of the termite assemblages are spatially structured, as suggested by Donovan et al. (2007).

Numerous other abiotic factors apart from food availability may determine termite occupancy of the soil profile. Our understanding of the environmental conditions important to rain forest termites have largely been acquired from studies along habitat gradients, for instance along a disturbance gradient (e.g. Eggleton et al., 2002a, Jones et al., 2003). Assemblage composition has been shown to vary with environmental conditions and habitat heterogeneity (Davies et al., 1999, Gillison et al., 2003; Davies et al., 2003b). These studies, generally at broad spatial scales, point to the importance of stable local climatic conditions (Dibog et al., 1999), soil properties (e.g. pH, Jones & Prasetyo, 2002), and food availability (Davies et al., 1999). It is worth noting, however, that each of these environmental factors will be structured at different spatial scales Compositional changes in termite assemblages to habitat disturbance have been shown to be remarkably similar across regions (Eggleton et al, 1999, Davies et al., 2003a), suggesting the functional components of termite assemblages are responding to environmental cues in a similar fashion, at least at the broad scale

The sampled plots from lvindo and Danum are, to a large extent, habitat analogues, in terms of environmental heterogeneity (see Chapter 2). Therefore

if individual environmental conditions, such as the provision of dead wood or microhabitat conditions are important for termite communities, one might expect to detect similar environmental relationships in both plots. The main environmental differences relate to regional rainfall patterns, local soil texture, and region-specific plant diversity patterns (Chapter 2), which may then be found to have differential relationships with the termite assemblages.

Termites themselves influence the local heterogeneity of soil properties; for example organic matter and moisture were higher in termite-worked soil (Donovan et al., 2001b), soil infiltration and moisture were higher where the termite assemblage is intact (Mando et al., 1996), and termite mound material is composed of stabilised clay-rich soil (Jouquet et al., 2004). Most studies that examine termite impacts on soil conditions concentrate on mound-building species, and therefore influences at the scale of individual colonies and mounds. There is little understanding of whether termites influence soil properties at the assemblage or feeding-group level (although see Mando et al., 1996). Soil-feeding termites essentially saturated the soil profile in lvindo, and were far more abundant (as measured by encounter rates in soil pits) than in Danum (Chapter 3). These abundance differences, which are consistent with patterns from African and Asian assemblages (Eggleton et al., 1999), mean that the influence of soil-feeding termites on the environment (e.g. soil porosity rates), may be more detectable at the assemblage level in lvindo. Consideration of the feed-back loops where termites might be influencing the environment, and possibly accentuated by the high termite abundances in lvindo, is necessary to interpret spatial associations.

5.2.2 Inter-feeding-group facilitation

Intra-trophic interactions in soil communities include competition and facilitation, summarised in Wardle (2006) Competitive interactions are generally considered to be weak in soil communities (Decaens, 2010), and this may be particularly so between the termite feeding-groups, due to the consumption of different food material. There is some evidence for food-mediated facilitative interactions from fungal communities Frankland (1969) demonstrated that early fungal colonizers of dead plant material break-down recalcitrant compounds, and provide the food substrates for sugar fungal

As wood, leaf-litter, and soil is consumed by termites, modified and continuously worked through the soil profile as oral and faecal products, patches of nutrientrich substrate are created in the 'termitosphere' (Brauman, 2000, Lopez-Hernandez, 2001; Jimenez *et al.*, 2006a) The provision of progressively more decomposed material to termites that feed further down the humification gradient may generate a similar cascading facilitative interaction between the feeding-groups. Indeed a positive spatial association has previously been reported between the soil-feeding and wood-feeding components of an assemblage sampled in Danum, suggesting an interaction of this nature (Donovan *et al.*, 2007). This was, however, in the absence of soil carbon measurements, as an indicator of food material passed from one feeding-group to another, which would help clarify the details of the hypothesized interaction.

The scale and intensity of the hypothesized facilitative interaction between the feeding-groups is likely be influenced by the spatial structure and abundance of the providing group, i.e. the group positioned further up the humification gradient. The spatial patterns of the feeding-groups will be described in this

chapter, while data is already available on the abundances of the feedinggroups from the sampled plots, measured as encounter rates in soil pits (Chapter 3). The wood-feeding termites had similar occupancy patterns in Danum and Ivindo, and a single hypogeal-nesting genus dominated this component of the termite assemblage in both plots: *Globitermes globosus* in Danum, and *Microtermes* spp. in Ivindo (Chapter 3). The provision of food material between the wood-feeding and humus-feeding termites might then be at a similar rate in the two plots. Detecting a facilitative interaction between the two soil-feeding-groups, if this exists, is only possible in Ivindo, where the humus-feeding termites (FGIII) and true soil-feeding termites (FGIV) are particularly abundant (Chapter 3). In Danum, FGIV termites were completely absent, and generally FGIV termites are rare in Asian forests (Davies *et al.*, 2003a), therefore if a facilitation occurs this would be at very fine scales.

5.2.3 Predator-prey interactions

Termites are particularly abundant in forest soils, and therefore potentially a readily available source of food. Top-down processes of predation may exert an influence on termite communities (DeSouza *et al.*, 2009), although the nature and intensity of this is largely unknown. Evidence of predation is largely based on observations of foraging behaviour by individual species, for instance ants (e.g. Jaffe *et al.*, 1995; Pie, 2004), but also apes (Deblauwe & Janssens, 2008), and reptiles (Vitt *et al.*, 2005), with these operating at various scales and intensity.

Collectively termites and ants constitute a large proportion of the tropical forest faunal biomass (Wilson, 1993; Watt *et al.*, 1997), and predatory ants and termites are likely to be a significant predator-prey interaction in tropical rain

forest systems Indeed Noirot and Darlington (2000) suggested that an evolutionary arms race between ant predator and termite defence strategies has played out over the last 50 million years. Species-specific studies illustrate the varied and complex nature of ant-termite interactions. For instance, co-habitation of raiding termitophagous ants in active termite mounds has no negative effect on termite colony fecundity (Dejean & Feneron, 1999; Bayliss & Fielding, 2002), and therefore one might expect spatial aggregation between ants and termites in these systems. Ant raids can also inhibit the establishment of termite nests and prevent colonization by dispersing alates (e.g. Leponce *et al.*, 1999), which one would expect to generate spatial disassociations

5.2.4 General hypotheses

By comparing and contrasting the spatial relationships from the Danum and lvindo assemblages, similarities may provide evidence for over-arching ecological processes influencing rain forest termite assemblages, while existing evidence suggests that any differences will relate to region-specific factors. The following hypotheses were tested, using the spatial relationships as preliminary evidence for these.

Environmental hypotheses:

- 1 The availability of food material is important for termites, resulting in spatial associations between termite feeding-groups and their food materials.
- 2 Termites show broadly similar responses to environmental heterogeneity, and therefore associations between termites (at the assemblage and

feeding-group level) and soil properties and vegetation structure, will be consistent between lvindo and Danum.

 Any differences between sites (Danum and Ivindo) in the associations between termites and the recorded environmental conditions can be explained by site-specific environmental conditions or differences in termite abundances between sites.

Inter-feeding-group facilitation hypothesis:

 Termites that feed higher up the humification gradient provide food material to those lower down the gradient, and therefore feeding-groups will be positively associated.

Predatory ant hypotheses:

- 5. Predatory ants co-habit with termites, and therefore predatory ants and termites will be positively spatially associated.
- Predation by ants influences the occupancy of termites in the soil by depleting colonies, and therefore predatory ants and termites will have negative spatial relationships.

5.3 Methods

Biotic and abiotic data were collected from a single plot of 96m x 96m in Danum (SE Asia) and Ivindo (C Africa), with contiguous sample points positioned every 2m x 2m. The sampling protocols for termites, ants and environmental variables are described in detail in Chapters 2 and 3.

5.3.1 Spatial and Statistical analysis

5.3.1.1 SADIE red-blue method

Spatial analysis by distance indices (SADIE), developed for ecological count data (Perry *et al.*, 1999), was employed to assess the spatial structure in the biotic and abiotic data. The SADIE red-blue method identifies areas of clustering in local neighbours of consistently large or small counts, referred to as "patches" and "gaps" respectively

A cluster index is calculated for each sample point (I_{ij}) , referring to whether it contributes to a patch or gap. Sample points that have a value greater or less than the sample mean are assigned a positive (I_i) , or negative (I_j) cluster index respectively. An arrangement of random neighbouring counts are assigned $I_i < 1$ or $I_i > -1$. The cluster indices are then contoured by interpolation and mapped (Surfer v6.04; Golden Software Inc., Colorado, U.S.A.) Neighbourhoods where $I_i > 1.5$ are identified as patches and indicated in red in mapped figures, and those where $I_i < -1.5$ are gaps and indicated in blue (Perry *et al.*, 1999). A global index of aggregation I_a is calculated which indicates whether the overall spatial pattern is non-random ($I_e > 1$), accompanied by an overall gap (I_i) and patch (I_i) index. The significance of indices were tested by Monte Carlo procedures with 5965 randomizations (as the default number of randomisations in the SADIE executable) (Perry *et al.*, 1999).

Using the SADIE red-blue method, spatial structures in the termite assemblages were analysed and the red-blue plots of count data generated, where "counts" refer to the number of genera per pit Analyses were performed on the following data sets:

- the full termite assemblage
- non-soil-feeding (or wood-feeding) termites (FGII). For simplicity this group has been termed FGII, despite the inclusion of FGI taxa. These feeding-groups are distinguished by taxonomic membership rather than a distinct difference in the food material consumed (Donovan *et al.*, 2001a)
- humus-feeding termites (FGIII)
- true soil-feeding termites (FGIV), which were only recorded in lvindo
- predatory ants, as identified and described in Chapter 3.

The SADIE method has also been used to analyse environmental variables (Donovan *et al.*, 2007). As SADIE only accepts integers, all non-integer variables were rounded to whole numbers. Where the frequency distributions of continuously distributed variables were strongly skewed (Figure 3.5, soil C_{tot} , soil N and infiltration) the variable was log transformed to normalize the distribution, multiplied by a factor of 10 to maintain an acceptable range of values, and subsequently rounded to whole numbers.

The local cluster index values (I_{ij}) provide the spatial descriptions of data, which are used in subsequent association tests, to assess the spatial relationships between pairs of data.

5.3.1.2 Association tests

Pairs of variables may be positively associated, disassociated or occur at random with respect to each other (Perry, 1998). Local spatial association was measured using the index χ_k . This is based on the similarity, measured at the *kth* unit (sample point), between the local cluster index values (*I_{ii}*) generated in

the SADIE analysis, from any pair of variables (Perry & Dixon, 2002), denoted z_{k1} and z_{k2} for the pair of indices. Positive values of χ_k arise from coincidences of patches ($l_i>0$) or of gaps ($l_i<0$) in a pair-wise analysis, termed "positive association" Negative χ_k values arise from coinciding "patch-gap" or "gap-patch" cluster types, termed "disassociation" Overall spatial association, X, was calculated as the mean of local values, $X = \Sigma_k \chi_k / n$, equivalent to the simple correlation coefficient between z_{k1} and z_{k2} The significance of X was tested by randomizations, with values of z_k reassigned among the units, after allowance for small-scale spatial autocorrelation in either set of z_k to provide a probability value p_D (Dutilleul, 1993)

Environmental relationships

To examine the spatial relationships between termites and environmental conditions, pair-wise association tests of the SADIE red-blue descriptions were carried out between the complete termite assemblage, and each feeding-group, with of all the environmental variables that were significantly spatially structured ($I_a>1$, p<0.05)

Biotic interactions

Positive spatial association may be due to some broad-scale indirect effect, such as an environmental variable selecting against the presence of both biotic groups, and therefore generating overlapping gaps (Shea *et al.*, 1993). To consider just the localized interaction between biotic groups, from the SADIE spatial descriptions, 'empty soil pit' sample points, i.e. where the soil pit was not occupied by at least one of the biotic groups in question, were removed (Perry & Dixon, 2002) The association test was then carried on these "occupied only"

- FGII and FGIII (Danum and Ivindo)
- FGIII and FGIV (lvindo only)
- Predatory ants and full termite assemblage (Danum and Ivindo)

To examine in greater detail the heterogeneity and magnitude of relationships, plots were constructed of the local spatial index χ_k (Winder *et al.*, 2005). These plots are the χ_k , value contoured by interpolation and mapped (Surfer v6.04; Golden Software Inc., Colorado, U.S.A.), where positive association (χ_k >0) and disassociation (χ_k <0) are distinguished by colour categories (Table 5.1). Local positive association (χ_k >0) encompasses the co-occurrence of both patches and gaps. Similarly local disassociation (χ_k <0) encompasses the co-occurrence of "variable 1 gap" and "variable 2 patch", and the co-occurrence of "variable 1 patch" and "variable 2 gap". By examining the local cluster index values (I_{ij}) from the SADIE red-blue analysis, it is possible to distinguish between these. At the sample points where χ_k , exceeded the lower and upper percentile limits adjusted for local spatial autocorrelation (i.e. significant local spatial associations), these four spatial relationships were identified and presented by various symbols within the contour plots (see Table 5.1).

| Local cluster index Patch: <i>I</i> >0, Gap: <i>I</i> _J <0 | | Spatial | Local spatial | Symbol where χ_k > | | |
|--|-------------|----------------|-------------------|-------------------------|--|--|
| Variable I | Variable II | relationship | contour colour | percentile limits | | |
| Patch | Patch | Positive | χκ>0 | | | |
| Gap | Gap | Association | Light grey | + | | |
| Patch | Gap | Disconsistion | γ _k <0 | 0 | | |
| Gap | Patch | Disassociation | Dark grey | Х | | |

Table 5.1 Local spatial relationships (χ_k): contour colours and symbols used in plots of association tests between biotic data.

5.4 Results

5.4.1 SADIE red-blue structure

The SADIE summary statistics of global spatial structure are summarized in Table 5.2, and the red-blue plots for each analysis of the termite assemblages are presented in Figure 5.1. In Danum, the termite assemblage was significantly spatially structured, with areas of scattered patches and gaps. The higher global index calculated for FGII is due to large gaps in the plot, with a few scattered patches. FGIII however is more homogenously structured, with a low but significant I_a , and a structure that is dominated neither by patches or gaps.

| Table 5.2 | SADIE red-blue | analyses | summar | / statistics |
|-----------|----------------|----------|--------|--------------|
|-----------|----------------|----------|--------|--------------|

| | Danum | | | lvindo | | | |
|--------------|----------------|-----------|----------|----------------|-----------|----------|--|
| | l _a | lj – | I, | I _a | Ij | I, | |
| All termites | 1.606*** | -1.596*** | 1.538*** | 1.777*** | -1.724*** | 1.663*** | |
| FGII | 1.706*** | -1.792*** | 1.758*** | 1.617** | -1.619*** | 1.630*** | |
| FGIII | 1.348* | -1.355** | 1.351** | 1.22 | -1.233* | 1.158 | |
| FGIV | | | | 2.022*** | -2.050*** | 1.967*** | |

p value *** ≤ 0.001 , ** ≤ 0.01 , * ≤ 0.05 , I_a , Global index aggregation; I_j , Gap cluster index; I_i , Patch cluster index. When $I_a > 1$ spatial pattern is non-random.



Figure 5.1 SADIE red-blue plots, from Danum and Ivindo, for the full assemblage, and by feeding-group. I_a , Global index aggregation (from Table 5.2) is included in each plot.

In lvindo the termite assemblage was heterogeneously structured with significant patches and gaps (Figure 5.1 and Table 5.2). Although the FGII termites have a similar I_a value to the full assemblage, the significant spatial structure is dominated by several large gaps. The FGIII assemblage was globally not significantly structured, with non-significant patches broadly divided into two clusters, and small significant gaps. The FGIV assemblage was significantly aggregated, with patches largely concentrated in the east of the plot, and gaps in the north-west.

The feeding-group spatial patterns were similar in Danum and Ivindo; FGII is heterogeneously structured, and of the significant spatial structure large gaps dominated over small patches. FGIII termites show weaker spatial structure, and therefore compared to FGII termites are more homogenously structured.

5.4.2 Environmental relationships

5.4.2.1 Danum

All of the environmental variables were significantly structured apart from trees (Table 5.3). The two feeding-groups were in most cases positively associated with their respective measures of food material. FGII was aggregated with dead wood material, i.e. logs and sticks, but was not significantly associated with leaf-litter depth. FGIII was aggregated with both soil C_{tot} and N, which strongly covary (C and N, r=0.813***), and disassociated with the C/N ratio. Non-food material relationships were also detected. FGIII was significantly aggregated with leaf-litter. FGII was disassociated and positively associated with soil N, and the soil C/N ratio respectively, the direct opposite to relationships between FGIII and these soil measures (Table 5.3, Figure 5.2).

Table 5.3 Danum SADIE global index aggregation (I_a) for the environmental variables, and SADIE global association index (X) from association analyses between the environmental variables and the termite assemblage, FGII and FGIII.

| Abiotic variables | | All Termites | | FC | GII | FGIII | | |
|-------------------|----------|--------------|-------|--------|-------|--------|--------|--|
| | SADIE Ia | Х | р | Х | р | Х | р | |
| Nitrogen | 265.1*** | -0.041 | 0.878 | -0.130 | 1.000 | 0.122 | <0.001 | |
| Carbon | 5.574*** | -0.027 | 0.761 | -0.037 | 0.817 | 0.106 | 0.001 | |
| CN ratio | 563.1*** | 0.016 | 0.324 | 0.294 | 0.000 | -0.117 | 1.000 | |
| Logs | 1.602*** | 0.073 | 0.047 | 0.118 | 0.006 | 0.054 | 0.091 | |
| Sticks | 3.769** | 0.045 | 0.091 | 0.087 | 0.024 | -0.003 | 0.530 | |
| Leaf-litter | 2.156** | 0.068 | 0.068 | 0.068 | 0.090 | 0.091 | 0.012 | |
| pН | 4.303*** | -0.057 | 0.876 | -0.072 | 0.912 | -0.002 | 0.511 | |
| Infiltration rate | 1.868*** | -0.035 | 0.786 | -0.147 | 0.999 | 0.107 | 0.005 | |
| Moisture | 3.465*** | -0.084 | 0.978 | -0.978 | 0.990 | -0.069 | 0.961 | |
| Trees | 0.052 | NA | NA | NA | NA | NA | NA | |
| Stems | 2.610*** | -0.074 | 0.986 | -0.060 | 0.941 | -0.051 | 0.940 | |
| Ground vegetation | 2.317** | -0.096 | 0.974 | -0.060 | 0.949 | -0.613 | 0.974 | |

When $I_a>1$ spatial pattern is non-random. (*p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001). Global spatial association (X) Two-tailed significance threshold; positive association, p<0.025 is highlighted in green, disassociation, p>0.975 is highlighted in red.

FGII and FGIII also showed opposite associations with soil infiltration rate, negative (where soil is less porous) and positive (more porous soil) respectively. The termite assemblage is disassociated with soil moisture content and with two measures of understorey vegetation: the number of stems and ground vegetation cover (although here the p value was marginally short of the two-tailed threshold). Most of the spatial associations are weak (-0.1<X<0.1), apart from with soil C_{tot} and N.

5.4.2.2 lvindo

Similar to the Danum SADIE red-blue analyses, all of the environmental variables apart from trees are significantly spatially structured (Table 5.4),

although the degree of spatial structure, indicated by the magnitude of *I_a*, typically varied between the sites. The association analyses between these and the termite assemblages are marked by a paucity of significant relationships, which are weak in overall magnitude. The only association with food material was between FGII termites and the abundance of small dead wood (sticks). FGII and FGIII were disassociated with the number of large dead wood (logs), while FGIV was positively associated with logs. Soil porosity (infiltration rate) was positively associated with FGIV termites, and pH negatively associated with FGIII. The termite community was positively associated with the number of small trees, arising from an association with FGII and FGIV, but not FGIII.

| Abiotic variables | | All Termites | | FGII | | FGIII | | FGIV | |
|-------------------|-----------|--------------|-------|--------|--------|--------|-------|--------|-------|
| | SADIE Ia | х | р | х | р | Х | р | Х | р |
| Nitrogen | 4.68*** | -0.017 | 0.661 | -0.061 | 0.932 | -0.319 | 0.802 | 0.027 | 0.253 |
| Carbon | 2.55*** | -0.014 | 0.635 | -0.007 | 0.567 | -0.047 | 0.902 | -0.017 | 0.666 |
| CN ratio | 2.88*** | 0.002 | 0.486 | -0.008 | 0.426 | -0.028 | 0.799 | 0.005 | 0.451 |
| Logs | 2.90*** | 0.046 | 0.137 | -0.087 | 0.978 | -0.113 | 1.000 | 0.152 | 0.000 |
| Sticks | 4.31*** | 0.041 | 0.099 | 0.106 | <0.001 | 0.048 | 0.052 | 0.004 | 0.542 |
| Leaf-litter | 2.90*** | -0.056 | 0.929 | -0.041 | 0.860 | -0.009 | 0.612 | -0.032 | 0.806 |
| pН | 2.26*** | 0.010 | 0.406 | 0.035 | 0.195 | -0.088 | 0.997 | 0.020 | 0.302 |
| Infiltration rate | 254.29*** | -0.004 | 0.550 | -0.038 | 0.905 | -0.040 | 0.925 | 0.060 | 0.020 |
| Moisture | 7.33*** | 0.055 | 0.081 | 0.074 | 0.037 | 0.034 | 0.152 | -0.013 | 0.619 |
| Trees | 0.90 | NA | NA | NA | NA | NA | NA | NA | NA |
| Stems | 2.68*** | 0.075 | 0.002 | 0.057 | 0.010 | 0.009 | 0.358 | 0.054 | 0.018 |
| Ground vegetation | 3.60*** | -0.009 | 0.604 | -0.045 | 0.872 | -0.059 | 0.958 | 0.018 | 0.313 |

Table 5.4 Ivindo SADIE global index aggregation (I_a) for the environmental variables, and SADIE global association index (X) from association analyses between the environmental variables and the termite assemblage, FGII, FGIII and FGIV.

When $I_a>1$ spatial pattern is non-random. *p <0.05, **p <0.01, ***p <0.001. Global spatial association (X) Two tailed significance threshold; positive association, p<0.025 is highlighted in green, spatial disassociation, p>0.975 is highlighted in red. The significant spatial associations in Danum and Ivindo are summarized in Figure 5.2. The relationships unique to Danum are those with soil C_{tot} and N (and therefore by extension with the C/N ratio), a disassociation between the assemblage and soil moisture, and a positive association between FGIII termites and leaf-litter. The only relationship unique to Ivindo is a positive association between soil pH and FGIII termites. The termite assemblages show opposing associations in Danum and Ivindo with the number of stems, and between FGII termites and logs.



Figure 5.2 Site-specific and common significant SADIE spatial relationships between the termite assemblages and environmental variables. +ve, positive association; -ve, disassociation. Ter, full assemblage; FGII, wood-feeding; FGIII, humus-feeding; FGIV, true soil-feeding. Arrows highlight where associations were opposing, either between feeding-groups within sites (highlighted in purple), or between sites.

5.4.3 Inter-feeding-group relationships

5.4.3.1 Danum

Thirty-eight percent of sample points were retained for an association analysis between FGII and FGIII of the "occupied-only" samples (only includes the sample points where pits were occupied by at least one of the FGs). This yielded a strongly disassociated global relationship (X=-0.467, p>0.999). Disassociation dominates much of the plot as evidenced by the dark shading due to negative χ_k values (Figure 5.3a). Of the 19 sample points that negatively exceeded the a_I, most are coinciding "FGII patch - FGIII gap" points (open circles). These points are positioned in the FGII patches identified in the red-blue SADIE analysis (Figure 5.1). The global disassociation is therefore largely due to an absence of FGIII termites in FGII patches, and this is most apparent where FGII termites are significantly aggregated.

5.4.3.2 lvindo

In the association analysis of the "occupied only" spatial structures (76% of the complete data set), the FGII and FGIII termite assemblages were globally disassociated (X=-0.144, p>0.999). This disassociation is distributed across the plot, and the sample points with the strongest dissociation (χ_k values exceed the a₁ critical value) mostly comprise "FGII patch – FGIII gap" co-occurrences (Figure 5.3b). These sample points are located within clusters of high magnitude, which overlap with the FGII patches identified in the red-blue SADIE analysis (Figure 5.1). Therefore, as in Danum, the disassociation is largely due to an absence of FGIII termites in FGII aggregations.



Figure 5.3 Local association index (χ_k) contour plots, with indices that exceeded the lower 5th (a_l) and upper 95th a_u percentile critical values, adjusted for spatial autocorrelation presented as symbols, where size represents the magnitude of χ_k . a) Danum FGII vs FGIII, a_l =-2.73, a_u =2.71. b) Ivindo FGII vs FGIII, a_l =-2.800, a_u =2.841. c) Ivindo FGIII vs FGIV, a_l =-2.522, a_u =2.417.

A global disassociation was also found between "occupied only" spatial structures of the FGIII and FGIV assemblages (X=-0.256, p>0.999) (88% of complete data set). Here the disassociation is due to two clusters of "FGIII patch – FGIV gap" co-occurrences (open circles), and one cluster of "FGIII gap

- FGIV patch" co-occurrences (crosses) (Figure 5.3c). These three clusters are positioned in the major patches identified in the red-blue SADIE analyses of FGIII and FGIV (Figure 5.1). In the previous FGII-FGIII feeding-group analyses in Danum and Ivindo, the soil-feeding-group (FGIII) was absent from the wood-feeding (FGII) patches. Between the two soil-feeding-groups, however, each group is equally dispersed away from patches (FGIII patches are not however significant, see Table 5.2) of the other group.

5.4.4 Predatory-ant/termite assemblage relationships

5.4.4.1 Danum

The Danum predatory ant assemblage (described in Chapter 3) is weakly spatially structured (I_a =1.29, p<0.05) with scattered patches, and gaps (Figure 5.4a, SADIE red-blue plot). Fifty percent of the sample points were retained for the "occupied only" association analysis of the predatory-ants/termite assemblage spatial patterns. The strong global disassociation (X=-0.398, p>0.999) is broadly distributed across the plot, as evidenced by the dark shading (Figure 5.4b). Of the sample points with χ_k values that exceed the a_i critical value, most are "ant patch - termite gap" co-occurrences, and these are scattered across the plot (Figure 5.4b, open circles). Therefore the disassociation reflects an absence of termites in predatory-ant patches, which are structured at fine scales within the plot.


Figure 5.4 Association results of predatory ants (P. Ants) vs termite assemblage. a) and b) Danum. c), d) and e) lvindo. a) and c) SADIE red-blue plot for predatory ants. b) and d) Local association index (χ_k) contour plots, with indices that exceeded the lower 5th (a) and upper 95th a_u percentile critical values, adjusted for spatial autocorrelation presented as symbols, where size represents the magnitude of b) Danum, a₁=-2.488, Yk. au=2.443. d) lvindo, au=-2.560, au=2.146. e) Additional plot lvindo taken from (d) presenting only the significant local associations; black line envelopes ant patches (black dot and open circle); orange line envelopes termite patches (black dot and X).

5.4.4.2 lvindo

The Ivindo predatory ant assemblage (described in Chapter 3) is heterogeneously structured (I_a =1.57, p<0.001), with two broad clusters in the north and south that include both patches and gaps (Figure 5.4c). The global index of the "occupied only" association test between the predatory ant and termite assemblage (91% of complete data set) was weak and non-significant (X=0.004, p=0.439). Inspection of the local association plot identifies two discrete clusters of significant local association values (χ_k values exceeding the a_i and a_u values). Each cluster consists of all four possible spatial associations, within which the predatory ant and termite patches overlap to various degrees (Figure 5.4d and for clarity see the additional plot Figure 5.4e). The lack of a significant global relationship is therefore due to both strong positive and negative interactions, positioned in two large clusters within the plot. Further to this, the location of these interactions broadly overlaps with the FGIII patches (although these are non-significant) identified in the FGIII red-blue analysis (Figure 5.1).

5.5 Discussion

5.5.1 Environmental relationships

The spatial relationships between the measures of food quality and availability, soil properties and understorey vegetation, with the termite feeding-groups were inconsistent between the two regions (summarized in Figure 5.2). The only similarities across the sites were between wood-feeding termites and one measure of their food source, and between soil-feeding termites and soil porosity. Several

associations were unique to each site, while with the other environmental variables the direction of associations (positive or negative), were in some cases opposing between sites.

5.5.1.1 Similarities

The positive association with small dead wood (sticks) in both regions with woodfeeding termites was not accompanied by similar associations with logs, or leaflitter depth. A lack of a relationship with leaf-litter may be due to constantly shifting foraging patterns as this resource is continuously produced and rapidly depleted by foraging workers. It is likely that leaf-litter is in a greater state of flux, as the soil macro-faunal communities play a dominant role in the rates of litter decomposition (Didham, 1998; Kurzatkowski *et al.*, 2004), while woody material would be depleted at a slower rate. Differences in the spatial heterogeneity of leaf-litter and sticks is reflected in the global SADIE I_a values, that indicate the magnitude of heterogeneity, where leaf-litter is more homogenously distributed than sticks in both regions (Table 5.2 and Table 5.3). Sticks may be depleted at a slower rate than leaf-litter, and therefore represent both a patchier and more stable food source, determining both foraging patterns and colony location.

Soil porosity was positively associated with soil-feeding-groups, FGIII in Danum and FGIV in Ivindo. This may be due to the production of micro-aggregates in termite-worked soil that improve the microstructure and porosity of the soil (Mando *et al.*, 1996; Junderius *et al.*, 1999). In Ivindo heterogeneity in soil porosity was structured at a broad scale in the plot, with a high possibility this was due to the large influence of compacted soil along an active elephant trail. Many FGIV

termites have large body sizes (Eggleton *et al.*, 1998) and heavily compacted soil may inhibit worker foraging dynamics. The spatial association may then result from both termite avoidance of compacted soil (or in an ability for colonies to establish), combined with elevated porosity from the subterranean tunnelling of these large termites (Holt & Lepage, 2000)

5 5 1.2 Relationships unique to Danum

In Chapter 2, microhabitats were identified as being characterized by combinations of environmental conditions, for instance high leaf-litter, lower soil moisture levels, and higher soil C and N, tended to correspond with flatter areas in the plots. It is in *Danum* that the termite assemblage has a series of spatial associations with this combination of conditions; a positive association of FGIII with leaf-litter, a disassociation with soil moisture, and a positive association of FGIII with soil C and N. This suggests that the soil-feeding assemblage in Danum in particular, may be influenced to some degree by topographic influences on environmental conditions, despite these being only shallow slopes (Chapter 2). The fact that the same pattern is not observed in, lvindo, may relate to the key regional climatic and local environmental differences. Although rainfall during the sampling periods were roughly the same at both sites, precipitation rates are far greater in SE Asian rain forests (Primack & Corlett, 2005). In Danum the soils were wetter and infiltration rates were lower (Chapter 2), possibly due to a more clay soil-texture (Foth, 1990).

In terms of food availability, the limiting factor for soil-feeding termites may be availability of highly stable peptides in humic substances in soil (Ji *et al.*, 2000), rather than N, as soil-feeding termites have, in fact, massive concentrations of ammonia within their intestine tracts (Ji & Brune, 2006). As soil C_{tot} positively covaries with soil N, and negatively co-varies with C/N ratio (Chapter 2), any selection of soil C by soil-feeding termites in Danum, would have also generated the positive relationship with N, and negative relationship with C/N ratio (Table 5.3). It is not possible to identify in this study whether, despite the similarity in C_{tot} variance and spatial structure in both sites (Chapter 2), there are indeed differences in the availability of suitable food material for soil-feeding termites, which could explain the relationship between termites and soil C in Danum, but an absence of this relationship in Ivindo. If however the C fractions in soil are similar between sites, the negative effect of other environmental factors, such as soil moisture in Danum, may restrict otherwise available patches of food material to the soil-feeding termites.

Alternatively the casual direction of the soil C and N association in Danum is in the reverse order, and reflect the feedback mechanisms of termites on soil properties (Holt & Lepage, 2000). One would assume that the broad-scale pattern of soil C, which corresponded with topographic influences (Chapter 2), is relatively stable, but also that heterogeneity is occurring at finer scales which may be in a greater state of flux. The association may result from the fine-scale influence of termites on soil quality, due to the concentration of organic matter in termite-worked soil material (e.g. Fall *et al.*, 2001; Donovan *et al.*, 2001b). Heterogeneity of soil C_{tot} resulting from the influence of earthworm communities, a comparably important decomposer group, has previously been reported (Decaëns & Rossi, 2001). If this were the case with termites, given the abundance of soil-feeding termites in lvindo it is interesting that no association was detected there.

The maintenance of moisture regimes has been shown to be important for colony function (Green et al., 2005), however in this study the Danum termite assemblage was negatively associated with soil moisture. The effect of rainfall and seasonal flooding on termite assemblage composition and abundance is inconsistent between studies from Africa and Asia (Dibog et al., 1998; Sajap, 1999, Inoue et al., 2001), which may reflect regional differences in precipitation rates and soil moisture regimes Three spatial relationships unique to Danum suggests that the high regional precipitation rates, confounded by high water retention due to soiltexture (Foth, 1990), necessitates certain adaptations at the assemblage level: 1) termite disassociation with soil moisture, 2) FGII disassociation with soil porosity and 3) FGII disassociation with soil C and N. These FGII relationships could relate to mound construction by genera that either select or generate a clay-rich uppersoil layer Globitermes globosus constructs discrete subterranean nests and was the most abundant FGII species in Danum. The mound material of fungus-growing termites has been shown to contain little organic matter (Contour-Ansel et al., 2000), with a high clay content that regulates moisture levels (Jouquet et al., 2003) Most soil feeding termites do not, however, construct mounds, and soil that tends to be water-logged may inhibit colony establishment, in particular by species less tolerant to flooding.

5.5 1 3 Relationships unique to lvindo

During digestion, soil material undergoes a dramatic increase in pH in the termite gut (Bignell & Eggleton, 1995; Donovan *et al*, 2001b). At the assemblage level FGIV *Anoplotermes*-group species within the Apicotermitinae family were associated with more alkaline humified soil, from a Neotropical forest assemblage (Davies *et al.*, 2003b). In Ivindo, genera from the *Anoplotermes*-group were the most abundant component of the FGIII assemblage (Chapter 3), and may then be at sufficient densities to influence the soil pH. A significant increase in the pH of termite-worked soil was at a very range narrow (Donovan *et al.*, 2001b), and if termites are indeed elevating soil pH in Ivindo, the narrow variance recorded there (4.1±0.3), suggests this would also generate a very narrow change in pH. The lower occupancy levels of FGIV termites, compared with FGIII termites, may reduce their influence on soil pH heterogeneity at this scale.

5.5.1.4 Opposing relationships

The higher density of trees in Danum compared with Ivindo (Chapter 2), may result from the known higher regional plant species richness in SE Asian forests (Latham & Ricklefs, 1993). This difference may explain the opposing relationships detected between stems and the termite assemblages, as patches of stems in Danum would represent a higher magnitude of stem density compared with in Ivindo. The disassociation of the Danum assemblage with denser under-storey vegetation may reflect an avoidance of the associated root matt (Donovan et al. 2007). The lower tree densities in Ivindo may not generate such an exclusion zone in the soil profile for termites if the associated root densities are correspondingly lower. Rather the positive association in Ivindo, may be due to fine-scale elevated carbon associated with root biomass (Fisher *et al.*, 1994). Spatial heterogeneity in under-storey vegetation may also be an important contribution in generating micro-habitat heterogeneity, which at broader scales has been related with increased termite species richness (Gillison *et al*, 2003)

In summary, termites that feed further up the humification gradient (re FGII) were found to be consistently associated with small dead wood, as one measure of their food material. In Danum the soil-feeding assemblage may be responding to heterogeneity in soil C, however the opposite causal relationship cannot be excluded Due to the ecosystem engineering properties of termites, it is difficult to confirm the causal direction of spatial associations between soil properties and the termite assemblage Relationships specific to Danum appear to represent adaptations to high precipitation rates in this region, and those specific to lvindo are more likely to be due to the abundance of soil-feeding termites. In none of these associations, however, are the spatial structures of the termites and environmental variables at corresponding scales. For instance, the FGII termites are structured in a series of small patches (Figure 5.1), while heterogeneity in stick density is at broad scales (Figure 2 8c & f). Similarly soil-feeding termites are homogenously distributed, while soil C varies as a gradient across the plot in Danum (Figure 2.8b). Biotic interactions, either directly or mediated through environmental conditions, must then also play a significant role in structuring the functional components of the termite assemblages.

5.5.2 Inter-feeding-group relationships

£

Spatial disassociation was consistently detected between feeding-groups, suggesting that there is no facilitation at the inter-feeding-group level. Two possible hypotheses might explain the observed patterns 1) spatial heterogeneity of

environmental conditions facilitates spatial separation and 2) competitive exclusion is occurring at the inter-feeding-group level due to some shared resource.

Habitat or environmental heterogeneity can generate spatial segregation in the absence of competition, as has been observed in earthworm communities (Valckx et al., 2009). Where the environmental requirements between feeding-groups differ, as seen in Danum with soil porosity and soil C and N (Figure 5.2), one might expect to find reciprocated disassociation patterns, i.e. FGII absent from FGIII patches and vice versa. Here, however, the disassociation was driven only by an absence of soil-feeding termites from the wood-feeding termite patches, in both Danum and Ivindo. Resource availability for the wood-feeding groups is more restricted (Brauman et al., 2000), therefore placing a high competitive value on its availability. Subsequently they may exclude soil-feeding termites that are themselves less restricted by resource availability, by altering the environmental conditions or occupying the available space. In a previous study on spatial relationships from an assemblage in Danum, an aggregation was detected between the wood- and soil-feeding groups (Donovan et al., 2007).. Therefore although here the patterns appear robust between sites, repeated surveys may be necessary to determine their consistency.

In lvindo the soil-feeding-groups were 'equally' disassociated, with FGIII being absent from FGIV patches and vice versa. The only opposing environmental association was with logs, for which there is no obvious interpretation in the absence of other co-varying associations (Figure 5.2). The question then remains whether the disassociation is due to: 1) some unmeasured variable associated with the presence or absence of logs that preferentially favours FGIII termites over FGIV termites, or 2) a spatial disassociation caused by 'symmetric' competitive interactions for space at a broad humification level.

Typically, reduced inter-specific competition that results from niche partitioning is considered to be an important ecological process determining co-existence and community composition (Schoener, 1974). Here, however, aggregations of feeding-groups (rather than species) differentiated by a major niche axis, diet, were found to be spatially separated A shared and potentially limiting resource may be space for the colony. In soil root systems, competition for space inhibits growth even if other factors are not limiting (Schenk et al , 1999). The majority of termite abundance appears to be in the top 20cm of the soil profile (Inoue et al., 2001), and therefore if vertical stratification in the soil is restricted, space in the upper soil profile may also be a limiting resource. There is some recent evidence that sympatric soil-feeding termite species may be feeding on soil material at different stages along the humification gradient, which provides a mechanism of coexistence (Bourguignon et al., 2009). If these findings hold true across the major soil-feeding clades, the food-mediated facilitation may actually be operating at fine humification levels generating aggregations, for instance within FGIV termites in lvindo. Such aggregations may then generate sufficient occupancy of the soil profile, such that competition for space is inevitable but at a broader humification and spatial scale.

5.5.3 Predator-prey relationships

The predator-prey interaction between ants and termites is likely to be highly complex, influenced by the population dynamics of generalist and specialist ant species, and the energetic value, availability and dynamics of termite species. Insect predator-prey systems of crop pests have been the subject of some spatially explicit analyses. Spatial associations in these systems have been found to be varied, and in some cases absent (e.g. Pearce & Zalucki, 2006; Birkhofer *et al.*, 2007). Between generalist carabid species and aphid populations, predatory activity continued when their distributions were both associated and disassociated (Winder *et al.*, 2005). The spatial relationships detected in Danum and Ivindo suggest an interaction at the assemblage level exists. Assuming these are not due to some habitat variable or competitive exclusion determining the spatial relationship, some conclusions can be made that warrant further investigation.

In Danum, termites are absent from the small isolated patches of predatory ants (Figure 5.4b) suggesting that termites are being predated at the fine-scale contact points between the ants and termites. It seems ant patches are not specifically targeted to termite patches, as in lvindo (Figure 5.4c). They may then be predating termites as they are encountered in the soil profile, reflecting an opportunistic predation strategy, possibly necessary due to the relatively low densities of termites here (Chapter 3), and generally in SE Asian forest soil systems (Eggleton *et al.*, 1999). In lvindo the spatial clustering of significant local associations (Figure 5.4c) with a graduated overlap of termite and ant patches and gaps, could indicate a specialist predation on termites at medium scales, where predatory ants are

specifically targeting termite patches within the plot. Interpreting these local association patterns can be made either as a temporally static or dynamic shifting system.

In a static mode, overall termite and ant distributions are stable in space. Cohabitation of termites and ants is occurring with a zone of spatial overlap representing the interface of predation that may not deplete the termite community. Alternatively the pattern seen here could represent a snap-shot in time. Termite distributions may then be constantly shifting by colonizing space not occupied by ants, followed by concentrated ant predation that locally reduces the termite population. For this pattern to be detected, predator induced population movements could only be occurring at time scales greater than the four month sampling period. The ant-termite interaction appears to be strongest with FGIII termites, which are densely (Chapter 3) and evenly distributed in space (Figure 5.1), and therefore an abundant potential food source.

In this study it is difficult to attain a detailed understanding of the predator-prey dynamics due to the complexity of interactions, and largely unknown termite and ant spatio-temporal population dynamics. We do know that the soil-feeding termite community is able to recover relatively rapidly following disturbance, once a closed canopy is formed and with a source population in close proximity for re-colonization (Gathorne-Hardy *et al.*, 2002) As an extension of this, soil-feeding termites could also be well adapted to rapid re-colonization at the local scale following predation.

A remarkable diversity of morphological and chemical adaptations for defence is seen in soldier termites (Prestwich, 1984). Adaptation to predation pressure

appears to have been continuous throughout their evolutionary history (Scholtz *et al.*, 2008), where the suspected major predator is ants. Collectively termites and ants constitute the majority of animal biomass in rain forest systems (Hölldobler & Wilson, 1990; Eggleton *et al.*, 1996), particularly in the soil (Watt *et al.*, 1997). The spatial patterns described here provide some evidence for ant predation on termite assemblages, which may be one of the most significant trophic interactions within tropical rain forest faunal communities, in terms of mediated energy flows.

5.5.4 Synthesis of spatial structure and ecological interactions

The limited niche availability of termites that feed further up the humification gradient (i.e. wood-feeders) may restrict their spatial distribution to the patchy availability of their food material. These taxa typically construct hypogeal nests or epigeal mounds rather than having the diffuse nests more commonly seen in soil-feeding termites. Termites are considered 'extended phenotype engineers' (Jouquet *et al.*, 2006), due to the construction of mounds that provides a regulated and protected environment for the colony (e.g. Jouquet *et al.*, 2002). Indeed wood-feeding termites are generally more resilient to habitat disturbance (Eggleton *et al.*, 1997; Eggleton *et al.*, 2002a). The higher colony investment required for mound construction may result in longer lived colonies where workers forage over broad distances to sustain the colony's energetic requirements (e.g. Ngee & Lee, 2002; Lee *et al.*, 2003). Discrete mounds can have a high localized impact on soil properties (e.g. Jouquet *et al.*, 2005), and their presence could also inhibit colonization or occupancy by termites further down the humification gradient at fine scales.

Further down the humification gradient the humus-feeding termites (FGIII) in both sites are homogenously distributed. This is despite 1) heterogeneity of soil quality at broad scales, 2) possible competitive exclusion (at fine scales with FGII in Danum, and at fine and medium scales with FGII and FGIV respectively in lvindo), and 3) possible predation pressure (at fine scales in Danum, and medium scales in lvindo). A larger survey extent that incorporates greater habitat variation may be necessary to ascertain the environmental cues that promote heterogeneity of humus-feeding termites. One hypothesis, given the existing evidence, is that their potentially rapid colonization ability would allow them to occupy micro-site patches made available through localized extinction that may follow predation or the depletion of food resources. The smaller species pool and notably the absence of the *Anoplotermes*-group in SE Asia, but a particularly species-rich clade in the Neotropics and Afrotropics, may limit the level of occupancy attainable by the humus-feeding group of termites.

Following the consistent relationship between resource availability and assemblage structure seen from wood-feeders to humus-feeders in both sites, it is interesting that those termites that feed furthest down the humification (i e FGIV) are heterogeneously structured. The interactions that appear to be influencing the broad-scale structure of the FGIV assemblage were a disassociation with the FGIII assemblage, and an association with dead wood. The energetic constraints on FGIV termites may impose a greater spatial affinity to important food properties that were not measured in this study, such as stable humic substances (Ji *et al.*, 2000). This may combine with reduced colonization abilities, possibly due to energetic constraints. Also worth noting is the lower occupancy level (54% of pits)

of the FGIV group, despite species richness of FGIV termites typically being greater than FGIII termites in Africa (Davies *et al.*, 2003a). This suggests that FGIV species are able to co-occur at very fine scales (i.e. within pits). If indeed resource partitioning along the humification level of soil is occurring within FGIV termites, current evidence for which is the described diverse enteric-valve architecture (Sands, 1998; Donovan, 2002), firstly co-existence will be promoted due to a reduction in inter-specific competition, and secondly a facilitative interaction may be occurring at a fine humification scale, promoting aggregation.

5.5.5 Biotic interactions in termite assemblages

As most assemblage-level studies of termites have concentrated on habitat disturbance gradients (e.g. Eggleton *et al.*, 1996; Eggleton *et al.*, 2002a; Jones *et al.*, 2003), this study provides the first insight into a range of environmental and biotic interactions operating within termite communities at a fine scale. Regional differences in species richness and abundance are due to biogeographical factors (Davies *et al.*, 2003a), while the high species richness observed in rain forest termite communities has been attributed to micro-habitat complexity (Deblauwe *et al.*, 2008). This study presents preliminary evidence, based on spatial relationships, on the potential role of biotic interactions in: 1) determining how the functional components of termite assemblages are spatially structured, and 2) maintaining local species richness.

The hypothesized processes that generate dispersion and aggregation e.g. competition and facilitation respectively, operate at various spatial and functional (feeding-group) scales. The nature of these are influenced by resource availability

along the humification gradient (Brauman *et al*, 2000) Competitive exclusion between the wood-feeding and humus-feeding termites is potentially manifested through alterations to soil structure by wood-feeding termites, in both Danum and lvindo. Conversely the soil provides a continuous nesting and food resource, yet 'symmetric' competitive exclusion between feeding-groups may be occurring due to processes that generate broad-scale aggregations, e.g. intra-feeding-group facilitation (FGIV) The scale and nature of inter-generic co-occurrence patterns are examined in Chapter 6, with the aim of understanding the ecological interactions influencing spatial patterns in termite assemblage composition.

The nature of the hypothesized ant predation strategies in Danum (generalist) and lvindo (specialist), may result from the abundance of termites in African forest soil systems (Eggleton *et al.*, 1999). This is assuming, however, that in order to maintain these abundances despite a potentially intense predation pressure, colony establishment is rapid following predation. Interestingly, density-dependent mortality, such as through predation, can promote species co-existence by influencing relative abundances and spatial distributions (He & Legendre, 2002), and therefore may be a factor in maintaining high species richness and ecosystem stability in African forests.

6 Fine-scale assembly rules in rain forest termites; genus-level cooccurrence patterns are dependent on spatial scale and biogeographic history

6.1 Summary

The high diversity seen in soil communities is attributed to reduced competitive interactions resulting from micro-habitat heterogeneity. Here the Danum and Ivindo termite assemblages are examined with the aim of generating hypotheses on the local ecological processes that determine spatial organisation of genus-level composition. This is considered across a resource availability gradient between feeding-groups, and across the diversity anomaly between regions. By pooling data collected from the survey plots at a series of nested scales (cell size), null models were used to assess the scale at which co-occurrences patterns are evident. Soil-feeding genera are consistently dispersed at the finest scale (2m x 2m cell size). As cell size increases, co-occurrence tends towards being aggregated, and as this was very close to significant it was interpreted as genus aggregation (12m x 12m cell size for the full assemblage in Danum, and 8m x 8m cell size for true soil-feeding termites in lvindo). Wood-feeding termite assemblage cooccurrence patterns were less consistent between sites; inter-generic aggregation was, however, detected in both at various cell sizes. The measured environmental variables were consistently found to have very weak relationships with assemblage composition at all cell sizes, and therefore could not explain spatial patterns in the assemblages detected at mid- to broad-scales in both sites. The hypothesized assembly rules are: competitive interactions may be occurring at the colony level for nesting space while at broad scales facilitative interactions occurs, whereby soil

food-material is transferred through the assemblage. The functional scale of the facilitation, and other hypothesized positive interactions such as co-operative defence against ant predation, are dependent on regional taxonomic pools (i.e., biogeographic influences). Scale-dependent shifts from competition to facilitation may be important in determining the spatial patterns of termite assemblages at fine scales.

6.2 Introduction

Intra-specific aggregation on patchy resources allows the spatial dispersion of ecologically similar species, and is therefore important for coexistence (Atkinson & Shorrocks, 1981). It is these two factors that are at the centre of explaining the particularly high biodiversity found in the soil systems, soil organisms generally have limited dispersal abilities and are therefore aggregated, and microhabitat heterogeneity in the soil environment is particularly high (Anderson, 1975, Ettema & Wardle, 2002). The resulting spatio-temporal resource partitioning reduces competitive interactions and ultimately exclusion, thereby promoting coexistence and high species diversity in these systems (Wardle, 2002, Decaens, 2010). Exceptions to this generality of low competitive interactions in soil communities can be found mostly in the macrofaunal groups, and include ants, earthworms, beetles and molluscs (summarised in Decaens, 2010). Lower species co-occurrences than expected by randomly assorting assemblages has provided evidence for competitive exclusion in earthworm and ant communities (Sanders *et al.*, 2007, Decaens *et al.*, 2008)

Termites are both extremely abundant and functionally important in rain forest soil systems (e.g. Eggleton *et al.*, 1996; Donovan *et al.*, 2001b; Yamada *et al.*, 2005), and can be considered approximate ecological analogies to earthworms. Termite diversity is highest in equatorial rain forests (Eggleton, 2000a), where as many as 61 species have been recorded from a single transect of 100m x 2m (Deblauwe *et al.*, 2008). The extreme differences of the species and functional diversity patterns across the tropics has been attributed to biogeographic history (Davies *et al.*, 2003a), while within regions, assemblage diversity and composition is influenced by habitat factors associated with, for instance, disturbance and altitudinal gradients (e.g. Eggleton *et al.*, 1997; Jones, 2000). Both of these scale-dependent processes contribute to constraining localised species pools; what we lack is an understanding of the ecological processes that determine how local assemblage diversity patterns are spatially structured.

Competitive interactions are known at the colonial level in rain forest termites. In arboreal nesting species, colonies were spatially dispersed and exhibited intercolonial aggression (Levings & Adams, 1984). For the mound-building species *Cubitermes* spp. and *Thoracotermes macrothorax* in Gabon colonies were also spatially dispersed (Chapter 4). Mound-building and arboreal nesting species are, however, a minor component of rain forest termite assemblages, which typically are dominated by soil-feeding hypogeal-nesting species (e.g. Eggleton *et al.*, 1996; Eggleton *et al.*, 2002b). At the functional level, defined by the state of decay of consumed dead plant material (Donovan *et al.*, 2001a), feeding-group aggregations were spatially dispersed (Chapter 5), possibly due to competitive exclusion. The nature of this spatial dispersion, detected from one hectare plots,

was dependent on the position of the feeding-group along the 'humification gradient' (stage of decomposition of consumed material (Bignell & Eggleton, 1995, Tayasu *et al.*, 1997)) Soil-feeding termites were excluded from aggregations of wood-feeding termites, while the opposite exclusion was not observed. However multi-genera aggregations of the two soil-feeding-groups (humus-feeding, and true soil-feeding termites), were equally dispersed at broader scales within the plot. This suggests that competitive interactions between genera within feeding-groups (and therefore ecologically similar), would have to be sufficiently weak to support intra-feeding-group aggregations (seen in wood-feeding and true soil-feeding termites), and/or that inter-feeding-group spatial dispersions is due to active selection of particular environmental conditions

This raises certain questions 1) at what spatial- and functional- (defined as the feeding-group) scale do competitive interactions occur, and 2) are the feeding-group aggregations due to habitat heterogeneity, or biotic processes such as facilitation? With answers to these questions, one can begin to construct spatially-explicit assembly rules of termite assemblage composition at the plot scale. One can also raise the question of whether similar assembly rules apply to assemblages that differ in their biogeographic history, and exhibit vastly different contemporary patterns of abundance and diversity (Davies *et al.*, 2003a)

6.2.1 Resource availability gradient

It is strictly subterranean soil-feeding termites that do not construct discrete mounds that dominate rain forest assemblages (e.g. Eggleton *et al.*, 1999; Davies *et al.*, 2003a). Soil is an hyper-abundant and continuous food resource (Brauman

et al., 2000), albeit of poor energetic quality. It may then be a non-limiting resource where competitive interactions will be weak, therefore supporting the high diversity seen in soil-feeding termites. For termites that feed further up the humification gradient on food material such as wood and leaf-litter, food is a patchier resource, yet of higher energetic value. One might then expect competitive interactions to be more intense for this resource. The high competitive value of this food material for wood-feeders compared with soil for soil-feeders may explain the asymmetric dispersion seen at the feeding-group level (Chapter 5), where wood-feeding termites exclude other termites, possibly by securing nesting space near an available patch of food.

6.2.2 Biogeographic history

At global scales the differences in diversity and abundance across the equatorial rain forest blocks are due to evolutionary history in stable closed-canopy forest (Davies *et al.*, 2003a). African rain forests support an extremely high diversity, dominated by termites from the *Apicotermes-* and *Anoplotermes-*group (Apicotermitinae) and *Cubitermes-*group (Termitidae) that consume humified soil. Conversely SE Asian rain forest termite assemblages are relatively low in diversity and abundance. The major differences are in the soil-feeding rather than non-soil-feeding-groups, with the true soil-feeding termites being extremely rare in SE Asia (Eggleton *et al.*, 1999). Such differences in species packing in the soil profile may also potentially determine the importance of competition or facilitation, for instance the high abundance in Africa systems may generate stronger facilitative

interactions, but necessitates weaker competitive interactions to support coexistence.

6:2:3 Co=occurrence patterns

An ongoing endeavour in community ecology is to ascertain whether communities are structured by deterministic processes and therefore governed by assembly rules (Diamond, 1975, Drake, 1990; Ulrich, 2004). In response to this, null models of co-occurrence have been developed that test whether species co-occurrence levels are more or less than expected by a randomly assorting assemblage (Connor & Simberloff, 1979, Gotelli, 2000, Gotelli & Entsminger, 2001) The traditional interpretation of low co-occurrence is that ecologically similar species undergo competitive exclusion for a limiting resource (Diamond, 1975). Nonrandom co-occurrences in the absence of competitive exclusion can, however, occur when certain species are favoured along different parts of a habitat gradient (Peres-Neto et al., 2001, Gotelli & McCabe, 2002, Ellwood et al., 2009, Ulrich et al, 2010) It has also been shown that non-random co-occurrence can arise through neutral dynamics (Ulrich, 2004), and predation pressure (Englund et al., 2009). In addition co-occurrence patterns vary with the spatial scale of the study, due to spatial dependency of these various ecological processes (e.g. Gotelli & Ellison, 2002; Sanders et al, 2007). The numerous possible causes of the existence of non-random patterns means that additional information is necessary to fully interpret co-occurrence patterns, such as whether community composition can be explained by environmental heterogeneity (e.g. Ellwood et al., 2009).

Spatial structure in communities can result from: 1) a response to environmental variables that are themselves spatially structured, and 2) biotic processes such as limited dispersal more typical at fine scales (Etterna & Wardle, 2002). If a spatiallystructured habitat is acting as a filter on species distributions, species may be aggregated if certain groups of species with particular habitat preferences are selected according to the associated environmental conditions (Gotelli & Ellison, 2002). Partitioning community variance into that explained by (1) environmental and (2) spatial components allows one to consider the relative contribution of abiotic and biotic processes (Legendre et al., 2009) and, by extension, to interpret co-occurrence patterns. Variance partitioning analysis uses constrained ordination analyses such as redundancy analysis (RDA) to separate the amount of community variance explained by pure environment ("PE"), spatially-structured environment components ("SSE"), and pure space ("PS") (Borcard et al., 1992; . Borcard et al., 2004). The pure space can then be taken to represent spatially structured biotic processes, and the spatial scale of this examined. Variance partitioning analysis is performed using environmental data ("environment"), and vectors that describe spatial patterns in the orientation of the sampling points ("space").

In this study the fine-scale ecological patterns in soil-dwelling rain forest termites are examined. The aim is to generate hypotheses concerning ecological processes, that structure genus-level diversity across 1) a resource-availability gradient (wood and soil), and 2) a diversity anomaly (SE Asia and Africa), and to consider the scale at which the patterns are structured. First I ask whether there are is any evidence for genus-level dispersion or aggregation, using co-occurrence

patterns generated by null model analyses on assemblages across the two 'gradients'. As scale has been shown to be important in detecting co-occurrence patterns (e.g. Zhang et al, 2009), null model analyses are performed on sample data collected from a single 96m x 96m plot (Chapter 3), that was pooled at a series of nested cell sizes. Secondly variance partitioning analyses (VPA) were applied at each nested cell size, to consider whether significant co-occurrence could be attributed to environmental heterogeneity within the plot. For instance, if assemblages are aggregated due to the filtering effect of habitat structure within the plot, one would expect to detect a substantial spatially-structured environmental (SSE) component relating with assemblage composition. Thirdly to consider the scale at which the assemblages are spatially structured, a forward selection procedure was used during ordination analyses, from which the reduced set of significant spatial vectors could be examined in more detail. It will then be considered whether this spatial structure may be due to relationships with the measured environmental variables, or biotic processes such as limited dispersal or facilitative interactions causing aggregation.

6.3 Methods

Biotic and abiotic data were collected from a single plot. The sampling protocols for termites and environmental variables in Danum (SE Asia) and Ivindo (Africa) are described in detail in Chapters 2 and 3. Termite genus data and environmental data from the 2m x 2m sample points, were pooled to generate data matrices of the following cell sizes: 2m x 2m (n=2304 composed of a single pit), 4m x 4m (n=576 composed of 4 pooled pits), 8m x 8m (n=144 composed of 16 pooled pits),

and 12m x 12m (n=64 composed of 36 pooled pits). In addition to the full termite assemblage data matrices, feeding-group matrices were generated containing genera from the separate feeding-groups as identified by Donovan *et al* (2001a): (i) wood-feeding that included both FGI and FGII, (ii) humus feeding (FGIII), and (iii) true soil feeding (FGIV), which was only recorded from lvindo.

6.3.1 Null model analysis

Patterns of genus-level co-occurrence for each termite matrix (full community, FGII, FGIII and FGIV at four cell sizes) were analyzed and compared using the checker-board C-score index in EcoSim (Gotelli & Entsminger, 2004). The checkerboard C-score (Stone and Roberts, 1990) is based on average co-occurrence (Gotelli, 2000) and measures the average number of "checker-board units", in this study between all genus pairs. In a community (pooled pits) with low co-occurrence, the C-score will be significantly greater than expected by chance.

At all cell sizes presence-absence matrices were used with fixed row, equiprobable column null models (SIM2), which has a low Type I error in both indices. It retains row (i.e. genera) abundances in the null model, while each column (i.e. sample points of pooled pits) is equally likely to be represented in the null model. This configuration is recommended for "sample data" at small spatial scales (Gotelli, 2000). The large sample size at some cell sizes can be prone to Type I error, and therefore a large number of random matrices were simulated (49,999) and tested against the observed matrix, to reduce this error potential (Fayle & Manica, 2010). The standardised effect size (SES) allows the comparison of

results from different analyses or studies, and was therefore used here to present the results at the four spatial scales

SES= (Observed index - Simulated index)/(Standard deviation of simulated indices)

The two-tailed 95% confidence interval for the SES is approximately -1.96 to 1.96, thus when genera are dispersed (low generic co-occurrence) the C-score SES value >1 96, while when genera are aggregated (high generic co-occurrence), C-score SES values will be <1.96.

6.3.2 Partitioning community variance into spatial and environmental components

6.3.2.1 Genus response matrices

As with the co-occurrence analyses, pooled-pit genus sample matrices were generated at each of the four cell sizes. At the 2m x 2m cell size, the matrix presents genus presence/absence rather than abundance data, as conspecifics within pits are highly likely to be colony siblings and therefore non-independent. As it is not possible to identify individual colonies, it was assumed that individuals within a genus from adjacent pits are less likely to be colony siblings, and therefore treated as independent. Therefore at all other cell sizes (4m x 4m, 8m x 8m and 12m x 12m) genera abundance matrices reflect the number of pits containing each genus within each pooled-sample point. A Hellinger transformation was applied to the matrices (Legendre & Gallagher, 2001), where abundances are square-root transformed proportionate abundances. This transformation down-weights very

abundant taxa, and reduces attraction of samples that have numerous rare response columns (Zuur *et al.*, 2007).

6.3.2.2 Spatial explanatory vectors

Principal coordinates of neighbour matrix (PCNM) variables are continuous spatial vectors (see Figure 6.1) that describe complex spatial patterns at all spatial scales encompassed in a survey area (Borcard & Legendre, 2002; Borcard et al., 2004; Dray et al., 2006). The PCNM spatial model method was selected over cubic-trend surface analysis, which is limited to describing broad spatial patterns, while PCNM models are better able to capture community variance (Borcard & Legendre, 2002; Jones et al., 2008). For a full description of the PCNM method see Borcard and Legendre (2002), Borcard et al. (2004) and Dray et al. (2006). In brief, the PCNM variables are generated by first computing a matrix of the Euclidean distances between the x and y coordinates of the sample points. The distance matrix is truncated at a given distance; for regular sampling designs, the recommended truncation distance is the distance of first neighbours (Borcard et al., 2004). A principal coordinates analysis (PCoA) of the truncated distance matrix is then calculated. The principal coordinates generated consist of orthogonal waves, whose wavelengths range across all scales encompassed in the survey area. Only those coordinates associated with positive eigenvalues are retained, as these vectors describe positive spatial autocorrelation in the survey area (Dray et al., 2006).

The truncation distance in each cell size PCNM analysis was equal to the respective grid size: 2m, 4m, 8m and 12m (i.e. distance to first neighbours). The

number of PCNM vectors generated for each cell size PCNM matrix (2m, 4m, 8m, and 12m) were 1617, 403, 102 and 44 respectively, where at the progressively broader cell sizes, fine-scale spatial information can no longer be described (see Figure 6.1). Within each PCNM matrix, the eigenvectors with high associated eigenvalues represent broad-scale spatial patterns. The PCNM vectors are used as the "space" explanatory variables in subsequent ordination analyses.



Figure 6.1 Contour plots of the broadest and finest spatial vectors from PCNM analysis at two scales (cell sizes). 4m x 4m cell size a) PCNM vector 1 b) PCNM vector 403. 12m x 12m cell size c) PCNM vector 1 and d) PCNM vector 44.

6.3.2.3 Environmental explanatory matrices

Treatment of the environmental data in the pooling of sample points for each cell size is summarised in Table 6.1. Where necessary the un-pooled and pooled

environmental variables were transformed in order to normalise their frequency

distribution.

Table 6.1 Environmental data treatment during pooling of sample points. x, value recorded at sample point as described in Chapter 2; P/A, presence/absence data; Dan, Danum; Ivi, Ivindo.

| Variable · | 2m x 2m | 4m x 4m | 8m x 8m | 12m x 12m | |
|---------------------------|--|------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------------------------|--|
| Soll Carbon % | Removed due to high correlation with soil N | | | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | |
| Soil Nitrogen % | log10(x+1) | log10(mean(x)+1) | log10(mean(x)+1) | mean(x) | |
| Logs | P/A | sum(x) | Dan: sum(x) Ivi: log10(sum(x)) | sum(x) | |
| Sticks | X · | log10(sum(x)+1) | log10(sum(x)+1) | log10(sum(x)) | |
| Leaf-litter depth | × | mean(x) | mean(x) | mean(x) | |
| Soil pH · | X | mean(x) | mean(x) | mean(x) | |
| Soil Moisture | × | mean(x) | mean(x) | mean(x) | |
| Trees | P/A | sum(x) | sum(x) | Dan: log10(sum(x)) lvi: sum(x) | |
| Stems | X | log10(sum(x)+1) | log10(sum(x)+1) | log10(sum(x)) | |
| % Ground vegetation cover | x | mean(x) | mean(x) | mean(x) | |

6.3.2.4 Variance partitioning analysis

By partitioning out the spatial component of the environmental relationships with the response matrices, the proportion of assemblage composition variance explained by the pure environmental (PE), the spatially structured environmental variance (SSE), and the pure space (PS) is quantified during the VPAs (Borcard *et al.*, 1992). The linear Redundancy Analysis (RDA) and partial Redundancy Analysis was selected as an appropriate constrained ordination, due to the assumed short gradients between samples collected at this fine scale. The proportion of variance explained based on the adjusted R^2 value was considered,

which accounts for the number of sample points and explanatory variables in ordinations (Peres-Neto *et al.*, 2006).

The RDAs and partial RDAs were performed on each of the feeding-group matrices and full community matrix, against the respective spatial and environmental explanatory matrices, at each cell size. Only the significant spatial or environmental models in a permutation test (999 permutations) were retained for subsequent variance partitioning analysis.

6.3.3 Scale of spatial structure in community composition

The amount of assemblage variance explained by the PCNM spatial vectors was relatively high ($adjR^2 \approx 25\%$) at the 8m x 8m cell size in both Danum and Ivindo (see results, Table 6.3). To identify the scales of this spatial structure, a forward selection by permutation of residuals (999 permutations) of the PCNM vectors was performed at this cell size. Retained PCNM vectors were those that contributed an R^2 value of >0.001 at p<0.05. The order of the PCNM vectors relates to the scale of the spatial pattern they describe (see Figure 6.1). Therefore low-value PCNM vectors describe broad structure, and high-value vectors describe fine spatial patterns. The PCNM vectors retained in the forward selection were divided into two groups, "broad-scale" (retained vectors 1 to 10) and "medium-scale" (retained vectors 11 to 102) PCNM matrices. Further RDAs of the medium and broad PCNM matrices on the termite assemblages were performed. The $adjR^2$ values of the broad and mid-scale analyses were compared to ascertain whether assemblage composition was mostly structured at broad or medium scales within the plots

The software 'R', and packages spacemakeR (Dray *et al.*, 2006), vegan, packfor and decostand were used to perform PCNM analysis, variance partitioning analysis, forward selection and matrix transformations respectively.

6.4 Results

6.4.1 Generic richness

Twenty-nine termite genera were sampled from 44% of the soil pits in Danum, in stark contrast with 43 genera from 91% of pits in lvindo (full details in Chapter 3). Apart from at large cell sizes for FGII, genus frequency per sample, by feeding-group and for the full community, is always greater in lvindo than in Danum (Table 6.2). This is exemplified in the full assemblage frequency at the 2m x 2m cell size, where the average number of genera is greater by a magnitude of four in lvindo. Despite the similar genus richness of FGII and FGIII in Danum (13 and 16 respectively) and lvindo (both 8), the average genus frequency per sample was higher for FGIII than FGII at all cell sizes (Table 6.2), which reflects the high occupancy of FGIII termites (Chapter 3). For FGIII in lvindo, the high genus richness and low deviation at the 12m x 12 m cell size, combined with the high pit occupancy rate (70% of pits, Chapter 3), demonstrates that the FGIII genera are consistently distributed throughout the plot.

| Table | 6.2 Mean numb | per and | standard deviat | ion of gen | nera at | each ceil s | size sam | ple. |
|-------|---------------|---------|-----------------|------------|---------|-------------|----------|------|
| FGII, | wood-feeding; | FGIII, | humus-feeding; | FGIV, tr | rue soi | l-feeding; | Comm, | full |
| assen | nblage. | | | | | | | |

| | | # genera | 2m x 2m | 4m x 4m | 8m x 8m | 12m x 12m |
|-------|--------|----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------|
| FGII | Danum | 13 | 0 16±0 38 | 0.48±0`61` | 2 11±1 27 | 3 47±1.71 |
| | lvindo | 8 | 0 21±0 42 | 0 69±0 66 | 1 49±0 81 | 2.11±0 89 |
| FGIII | Danum | 16 | 0 28±0 49 | 0 98±0 90 | 2 97±1 37 | 5.06±1-79 |
| | lvindo | 8 | 0 98±0 81 | 2 69±1 04 | 4 76±0 92 | 5 58±0 79 |
| FGIV | Danum | 0 | ÷ | - | - | - |
| | lvindo | 29 | 0 70±0 78 | 2 47±1 42 | 6 94±2 17 | 10 64±2 16 |
| Comm | Danym | 29 | 0 44±0 61 | 1 46±1 11 | 4 13±1 67 | 6.75±2°07 |
| | lvindo | 43 | 1 88±1 16 | 5 86±1 91 | 13 19±2 46 | 18 33±2 50 |

6.4.2 Co-occurrence patterns

At the fine cell size the soil-feeding-groups (FGIII and FGIV) have consistently. lower genus-level co-occurrence than expected, indicating genus-level exclusion in both sites (Figure 6.2a & b) The SES index is highest in the Danum FGIII assemblage (SES=5 040, p<0.001), followed by the lvindo FGIII assemblage (SES=4.225, p<0.001), and then lvindo FGIV assemblage (SES=1 980, p=0 021). As cell size increases the soil-feeding co-occurrence patterns tend toward significant (two-tailed significance test) aggregation; in Danum SES=-1.671 (p =0.051) at 12m x 12m for FGIII, and in lvindo SES=-1.860 (p=0 037) at 8m x 8m for FGIV. At the 12m x 12m cell size, however the full Danum assemblage is significantly aggregated (SES=-2.670, p=0.007)



Figure 6.2 C-Score index co-occurrence SES values at four cell sizes. a) Danum, b) lvindo. FGII, wood-feeding; FGIII, humus-feeding; FGIV; true soil-feeding; Comm, full assemblage. Significant results exceed the upper and lower SES limits (SES>1.96, lower co-occurrence than random i.e. exclusion; SES<-1.96, higher co-occurrence than random i.e. aggregation) with the critical limits represented by the parallel black dotted lines, and specific statistically significant results indicated by a black dot.

In contrast co-occurrence patterns for the FGII assemblages were dissimilar at the two sites (Figure 6 2a & b). In Danum FGII genera co-occurrence is random at all cell.sizes, except at the 12m x 12m cell size where genera are significantly aggregated. In lvindo FGII genera are aggregated at the 2m x 2m cell size and otherwise co-occurrence is random. The full assemblage co-occurrence patterns are largely intermediate between the patterns in the separate feeding-groups. Two exceptions are the higher SES value in lvindo at the 2m x 2m cell size, and lower SES value in Danum at the 12m x 12m cell size, reflecting that respectively, genus-level exclusion and aggregation is also occurring between feeding-groups at these two sites.

6.4.3 Variance partitioning analysis

Irrespective of cell size, assemblage type (individual feeding-groups or full assemblage) or site, the variance explained by pure environment (PE) and spatially structured environment (SSE) is remarkably low (Table 6.3) Combined PE and SSE never exceed an $adjR^2$ of 5% In the progressively broader cell size analyses, despite the loss of fine-scale spatial descriptors in the PCNM matrices (see methods), assemblage composition explained by spatial structure (PS+SSE) typically increases. Of the significant analyses, spatial structure in assemblage composition tends to be best captured in the 8m x 8m cell size analyses, e.g. $adjR^2 = 42\%$ in Danum FGII, and $adjR^2 = 37\%$ in lvindo FGIII. This cell size was therefore selected to ascertain the scale at which the full assemblage was spatially structured in subsequent forward selection procedures (see below). Many of the explanatory matrices were found not to be significant in partial RDAs and therefore were not included in the VPA.

most apparent with the environmental matrices at the broader cell sizes, and in

the lvindo FGII and lvindo FGIII assemblages.

Table 6.3 Adjusted R^2 values (as percentage) for the pure environment component (PE), spatially-structured environment component (SSE), and pure space component (PS) in the VPA on the full and feeding-group assemblages at four cell sizes.

| FGI | | 2m x 2m | 4m x 4m | 8m x 8m | 12m x 12m |
|-----------|-----|---------|---------|---------|-----------|
| Danum | PE | 1*** | -2** | 2* | |
| | SSE | <0.5 | 4 | 3 | - |
| | PS | 9*** | 17*** | 42*** | - |
| lvindo | PE | <0.5** | 2* | - | - |
| | SSE | <0.5 | | ~ | - |
| | PS | 8* | - | - | - |
| FGIII | | 2m x 2m | 4m x 4m | 8m x 8m | 12m x 12m |
| Danum | PE | <0.5*** | <0.5*** | <0.5** | - |
| | SSE | <0.5 | 2 | 3 | |
| | PS | 12** | 11*** | 20*** | 30*** |
| lvindo | PE | | - | - | - |
| | SSE | - | | | - |
| | PS | - | 17*** | 37*** | - |
| FGIV | | 2m x 2m | 4m x 4m | 8m x 8m | 12m x 12m |
| lvindo | PE | <0.5* | <0.5* | - | - |
| | SSE | <0.5 | <0.5 | | |
| | PS | 6*** | 13*** | 22*** | 14* |
| Community | | 2m x 2m | 4m x 4m | 8m x 8m | 12m x 12m |
| Danum | PE | 1*** | <0.5*** | 2*** | - |
| | SSE | <0.5 | 2 | 2 | |
| | PS | 11*** | 13*** | 24*** | 30*** |
| lvindo | PE | <0.5* | - 1** | - | - |
| | SSE | <0.5 | 1 | | |
| | PS | . 3* | 14*** | 26*** | 16** |

Significance levels of each testable component (PE and PS) are indicated: p<0.001***, p<0.01**, p<0.05*. Non-significant explanatory matrices in partial RDAs are indicated as "-" (see methods), and the adjR² is derived from a RDA analysis of the remaining significant environment or PCNM matrix.

6.4.4 Scale of assemblage spatial structure

The PCNM vector 10 in the 8m x 8m cell size PCNM analysis describes spatial autocorrelation at approximately the 30m scale (see right contoured plot in Figure 6.3). Thus the "broad-scale" (vector range 1 to 10) PCNM vectors

retained in the forward selection of PCNM space matrix on the full community, describe spatial structure at a scale of >30m. The contoured plot for PCNM vector 47 is also presented as most of the remaining retained PCNM vectors in the forward selection procedure were <47 (Figure 6.3). As this vector is structured at a scale of approximately 10m, the "medium-scale" model describes spatial structure between 10 - 30m. As in both Danum and Ivindo, only one PCNM vector >47 is retained in forward selection, it appears that fine-scale (<10 m) spatial structure is negligible in both regions.



Figure 6.3 Plot of the PCNM vectors retained in a forward selection with the 8m x 8m full assemblage data, with dots representing retained vectors from the original matrix of 102 PCNM vectors. Low values represent broad spatial structure; retained vectors between 1 and 10 represent the broad spatial model, and retained vectors between 11 and 102 represent the medium spatial model. Contoured plots of PCNM vector 10 and 47 plots are positioned above their respective location. The pie charts present the adjR² values of the 'broad' scale and 'medium' scale models, as well as unexplained community variance 'none', in the RDA analyses.

The amount of community variance explained by the retained PCNM vectors was similar in both regions; $adjR^2=15.6\%$ in Danum and $adjR^2=14.1\%$ in lvindo. In Danum 19 of the 102 PCNM vectors were retained, with the community
variance mostly explained by the medium-scale model (10 – 30 m scale) rather than broad-scale model (Figure 6.3, upper pie chart). In lvindo 22 vectors were retained, and assemblage variance was composed of approximately equal amounts of broad- and medium- scale structure (Figure 6.3, lower pie chart).

6.5 Discussion

6.5.1 Resource availability gradient

Although competitor avoidance strategies and spatial niche partitioning is known in wood-feeding termites (Schuurman, 2006; Evans *et al.*, 2009), the cooccurrence patterns here provide no evidence of genus-level competitive exclusion at any scale (Figure 6.2). This lack of generic separation may be due to the sampling of soil pits where competitive interactions for food would not be operating, although one might still expect competition for nesting space in the soil profile at fine scales. As there are several nesting strategies, including arboreal nesting e.g. *Nasutitermes*, wood nesting e.g. *Schedorhinotermes*, epigeal (mounds that extend above the soil profile) e.g. *Macrotermes*, and hypogeal (nests exclusively in the soil profile) e.g. *Globitermes*, resource partitioning for nest site may reduce competitive interactions.

In contrast to evidence for competitive exclusion, the genus-level co-occurrence was greater than random at the fine cell size in lvindo, and broad cell size in Danum (Figure 6.2). Spatial aggregation such as this is typically associated with habitat filters. Taxa with similar ecological requirements co-occur according to the provision of these ecological conditions (Gotelli & Ellison, 2002; Sanders *et al.*, 2007; Ulrich *et al.*, 2010). Here the scale being considered combined with a negligible environmental influence on FGII composition (Table 6.3) provides no

support for a strong effect of the measured environmental conditions selecting certain genera

In lvindo this aggregation may represent the sharing of nesting material at very fine scales *Microtermes* spp (Macrotermitinae) was the most abundant FGII genus in lvindo, and is found as a secondary occupant of epigeal mounds of soil-feeding species (Eggleton & Bignell, 1997) Incipient colonies or sub-colonies may be able to occupy marginal nesting sites, therefore also making use of shelter and a site for fungus-combs in the mounds of other Macrotermitinae termites

In Danum the most abundant genus was *Globitermes*, which consumes wood that is in an advanced state of decay. Thus the aggregation may represent a facilitative interaction (as suggested by Donovan *et al.*, 2007), where the remaining FGII genera have contributed to initial wood decay, and therefore provide the material consumed by *Globitermes*. This interaction may be detected across a broad area, due to the 'separate-piece' foraging strategy (Abe, 1987) of many FGII termites, which have a particularly high taxonomic representation in SE Asia (Eggleton & Tayasu, 2001). Due to the spatial separation of the food and nesting material, these arboreal nesting genera would not compete with *Globitermes* for nesting space, while worker foraging parties may cover a substantial area; as an example colony foraging areas were consistently >50m for Panamanian *Nasutitermes* spp. (Levings & Adams, 1984).

Despite the abundance of soil as a food resource, the low co-occurrence of the soil-feeding-groups (FGIII and FGIV) at the single-pit scale (Figure 6 2) could be interpreted as competitive exclusion operating at fine (soil pit) scales among the

soil-feeding termite genera (Figure 6.2). The colonies of mound-building FGIV species were previously shown to be spatially dispersed in the lvindo plot, where the colony extent was also far greater than 2m (Chapter 5). Little is known, however, about the nesting strategy and colony extent of most soilfeeding species. One would expect that colony extent is likely to be far less for genera where worker size is particularly small, or worker numbers per colony low. It is not possible to ascertain whether the inter-generic dispersion detected here is at the entire colony scale, as observed in ants (Albrecht & Gotelli, 2001), or that colony ranges overlap spatially while the foraging patterns of workers undergo small-scale shifts within this. The soil-feeding component of rain forest assemblages is phylogenetically diverse (Inward et al., 2007b), and the resulting differences in size, life-history and nesting strategies may mean that both types of structures (complete colony dispersion, and overlapping colonies with foraging shifts) operate to varying degrees. Heterogeneity in the measured environmental variables does not account for the soil-feeding composition at the fine-, or any other cell size (Table 6.3). As genus-level dispersion is detected only at the fine scale, competition for colony space is a more plausible explanation for competitive exclusion than for food.

In this study, no conclusions can be made regarding the strength of competitive interactions within termites according to food resource availability within the feeding-groups. As wood on the surface of the soil was not also sampled, co-occurrence patterns in this feeding-group may reflect positive colony nesting interactions between genera. Unlike the wood-feeding genera, most soil-feeding termites are hypogeal nesting, limiting the vertical stratification of nesting opportunities. Within the soil profile, the majority of termite abundance and biomass is found in the upper 20cm of the profile (Inoue *et al.*, 2001), and

therefore the dominant interactions at the finest scale may reflect colony-level interactions, for nesting space, and/or for food depending on the degree of resource partitioning of soil within the soil-feeding termites (discussed below)

6.5.2 Biogeographic history

Between Asia and Africa, termite species and biomass density increase by a magnitude of approximately 1.5 and 16.3 respectively (Eggleton *et al.*, 1999), with most of this difference deriving from soil-feeding-groups (Davies *et al.*, 2003a). As the low co-occurrence patterns in these groups were consistently only at the finest scale (Figure 6.2), this suggests that genus-level dispersion is at the colony rather than population level, and therefore remarkably these patterns were consistent across the sites. One might have expected small-scale exclusion to break-down in Danum given the greater available space in the soil profile to accommodate termite colonies (Chapter 3). Of the soil-feeding-groups, FGIV which is unique to lvindo and extremely genus-rich, showed the weakest yet still significant exclusion at the 2m x 2m scale (Figure 6.2). If FGIV genera are partitioning food resources in the soil profile, competitive interactions may indeed be weaker at the colony level, and explain the high number of genera that are able to co-occur in individual pits (Table 6.2, and discussed below).

The SE Asian soil-feeding species pool is considered to be largely descended from African termite fauna that dispersed to the Indian plate, which subsequently collided with Asia during the Miocene (Davies *et al.*, 2003a). Despite the lower abundances, competitive interactions for nesting space in Asia may therefore be a legacy of those already occurring in the ancestral African assemblages

6.5.3 Interpreting the co-occurrence patterns

6.5.3.1 Competition for colony space

Competitive interactions for space in the soil profile have been described in the root matt of plant communities (Schenk et al., 1999; Cahill & Casper, 2000), and may be a generality for larger soil organisms at the individual or colony level. For soil-dwelling termites, competition for nesting space may be important, in particular between the hypogeal nesting termites that are therefore limited to the soil profile. Indeed the increased SES value for the full assemblage at the 2m x 2m scale in lvindo (Figure 6.2), compared with FGIII and FGIV, implies competitive interactions between termites that have differentiated feeding strategies, but frequently similar nesting requirements. Interestingly spatial dispersion was detected at the inter-feeding-group level in these assemblages: the soil-feeding termites were dispersed from fine-scale patches of woodfeeding termites, and broad-scale aggregations of humus- (FGIII) and true soilfeeding (FGIV) were spatially separated (see Chapter 5). Although in some cases the feeding-groups had opposing relationships with environmental variables that could then explain the spatial dispersion by environmental selection, the results from the environmental ordinations in this study (Table 6.3) suggest that environmental heterogeneity provides only a weak influence on the spatial structures of the assemblages at this fine scale. It may be, then, that at a broad scale competition for space in the soil profile is also occurring between multi-genus feeding-group aggregations.

6.5.3.2 Competition for food

Although soil is abundant, it is a low quality food material (Brauman *et al.*, . 2000). One evolutionary adaptation to this energetic constraint is large worker body-size in the *Apicotermes-* and *Cubitermes-*groups (Termitidae), that allows a high through-put of soil material (Eggleton *et al.*, 1998) In these termites, which are all FGIV, an anatomical character in the worker gut, the enteric valve, is important for the filtering and concentration of organic portions of the soil material during digestion. It's structure, however, is particularly varied (Sands, 1998, Donovan, 2002), possibly due to the filtering of specific components (e.g. of clays) of soil material. Such ecological specialisation, if it does occur, would reduce competitive interactions for the extracted components of consumed food material, and explain the rather low but still significant C-score value compared with the FGIII assemblage (Figure 6 2).

Stable isotope analysis has been applied to sympatrically occurring species within the *Anoplotermes*-group (sub-family Apicotermitinae) (Bourguignon *et al*, 2009), which is an extremely species-rich clade in African and American rain forests Delta¹⁵N isotope ratio reflects the decomposition or humification status of the consumed soil material. The reported inter-specific differences do provide some compelling evidence for resource partitioning within this species group along the humification gradient, which should be confirmed with more within-species replication. Presuming, however, that both FGIII and FGIV soil-feeding genera do not fully partition the food resource, or at least this varies within and between the soil-feeding clades, the resulting competitive interactions may generate the spatial dispersion seen at the single pit scale.

6533 Ant Predation

Apart from competitive interactions, and habitat or environmental constraints on sample composition which here appears to have a weak influence, low cooccurrence patterns can result from random localised extinctions (Ulrich, 2004). A possible cause of highly localised genus loss in this system is colony death or depletion from ant predation. There are several examples of predator-prey interactions between ants and termites (e.g. Dejean & Feneron, 1999; Leponce *et al.*, 1999), however, the nature (i.e. specialist or generalist) and strength of this interaction at the community level is essentially unknown. In previous analyses of the same termite assemblages, spatial relationships were detected between the predatory ant and termite assemblages (Chapter 5). In Danum this was apparent at fine scales where termites were absent from predatory ant patches, possibly due to the consumption or death of the termite colony due to ant predation. If ant predation could be responsible for the lower co-occurrences at fine scales in Danum. The spatial relationships between the ants and termites were, however, at broad scales in lvindo (Chapter 5), and therefore are unlikely to explain the low co-occurrence patterns at fine scales.

The broad scale at which genera were aggregated in the co-occurrence analyses (Figure 6.2) corresponds with assemblage composition being spatially structured at medium to broad scales in each plot as revealed by the PCNM analysis (Figure 6.3). As this broader-scale inter-generic aggregation is not associated with environmental heterogeneity (Table 6.2), a facilitative interaction may be occurring. Termites demonstrate remarkable diversity in worker and soldier defensive strategies (Prestwich, 1984; Scholtz *et al.*, 2008). Soldiers typically guard and block core artery passages (P. Eggleton personal communication), thereby protecting the queen and brood, while foraging workers may be vulnerable to predation as they leave the colony centre. Security in numbers, and combining the defensive strategies of aggregated genera, may make it progressively more difficult for raiding ants to penetrate

into mixtures of termite colonies Such mutualism in anti-predation may explain mixed-species foraging mammals on the African plains (Altmann & Altmann, 1970), and within flocks of birds (Barnard & Thompson, 1985), however in these groups co-operation improves predator avoidance through alarm calls, rather than improved defence.

In lvindo the termite and predatory ant spatial patterns overlapped in a complex fashion at broad scales within the plot, which may reflect broad-scale cooperation (Chapter 5). Genus-level assemblage composition of the predatory ants was very similar in Danum and Ivindo, however, in Ivindo their occupancy in pits was greater despite a lower generic richness (Chapter 3). This does suggest that predatory ants are adapted to exploiting the high abundance of termites in this assemblage, while not resulting in a depletion of the termite population. This could be considered analogous to co-habitation of termitophagous ants and termites (e.g. Dejean & Feneron, 1999), but at the assemblage rather than individual colony level.

6.5 3 4 Food transfer facilitation

An alternative type of facilitation that could generate the aggregation patterns at broad scales is the provision of food material at different stages of decay Donovan et al (2007) suggested a possible cascade of food material between the wood- and soil- feeding termites in an assemblage sampled in Danum. Contrary to this hypothesis, spatial dispersion between these feeding-groups was detected at fine scales (Chapter 5), where it was suggested the soil-feeding termites were excluded from the nesting space of wood-feeding genera. If however material deposited by wood-feeding termites is incorporated as diffuse

patches within the soil profile, a food-mediated facilitation may be occurring at a scale broader than the colony extent.

Evidence for food resource partitioning between soil-feeding termites is currently weak (poor replication in Bourguignon et al. (2009)). Soil-feeding genera within FGIV are however phylogenetically diverse (Inward et al., 2007b), and there appears to be more eco-morphological differentiation in this group than in FGIII. As described above, the diversified enteric valve architecture in worker guts must relate to differing feeding strategies, but has yet to be investigated fully. If, then, these termites consume large quantities of soil, but genera specialise on specific components of organic material, first, competitive interactions may be reduced or weaker. Further to this, these termites, which as FGIVs are already at the extreme lower end of the humification gradient, will be excreting more humified material into the soil profile, which will then available to other termites within this group. Such a facilitative interaction has been described in fungal communities, where material at different stages of decay is passed through a community (Frankland, 1969). Due to the low co-occurrence at fine scales, possibly reflecting colony-level dispersion, a termite-mediated transfer of soil material must be spatio-temporally dynamic; as soil is deposited into the soil profile by foraging workers, small-scale shifts in the colony or worker foraging parties would make this available to other genera, with these shifts occurring within broad aggregations of on average seven genera (Table 6.1).

6.5.4 Fine-scale assembly rules

The scale dependency of co-occurrence patterns has frequently been documented, with many of these studies comparing patterns from across

habitat gradients with those at the local scale (e.g. Albrecht & Gotelli, 2001, Gotelli & Ellison, 2002; Sanders et al., 2007). These have been used to construct assembly rules that describe the ecological processes that structure and maintain assemblage diversity (Diamond, 1975). For instance, in earthworm communities. co-occurrence patterns at various scales demonstrated that both habitat and competition operate to constrain the species pool at regional and local scales respectively (Decaens et al., 2009). The small spatial extent of the plot in this study would not have incorporated significant habitat or environmental gradients, particularly as topographic features were intentionally avoided during plot selection. This may explain the low influence of environmental variables in explaining the community composition (Table 6.2) Rather the co-occurrence patterns detected here reflect fine-scale biotic interactions that vary according to the spatial-scale being considered (i.e. nested cell size) The hypothesized scale-dependent interactions operating in termite assemblages are summarised in Table 6.4, and how this translates into the spatial structuring of the termite genera and feeding-groups, is presented in Figure 6.4.

Table 6.4 Summary of hypothesized ecological interactions, operating at various functional levels and spatial scales. Full, full assemblage, FGII, wood-feeding; FGIII, humus-feeding, FGIV, true soil-feeding, scale of interactions in parenthesis.

| Dispersion | Danum | lvindo | Aggregation | Danum | lvindo |
|--|------------------|---------------------------------------|----------------------------|-----------------|----------------|
| Colony occupancy, competitive exclusion | FGIII (fine), | Full, FGI(I & FGIV(fine) | Shared nesting material | | FGII (fine) |
| Ant predation | Full (fine) | | Food transfer | Full (broad) | FGIV (med) |
| | | | Improved defensive ability | | FGIV (med) |

In order to generate assembly rules for rain forest termite assemblages, these hypotheses have been assimilated with the inter-feeding-group spatial relationships described from the same assemblages in Chapter 5. At the finest scales, a likely causal explanation of spatial dispersion of termites, most consistently seen in the soil-feeding-groups, is competition for nesting space. In lvindo, however, Microtermes, as an abundant and small termite, may be sharing nesting space with other FGII termites. Highly localised ant predation may also be depleting termite colonies or influencing their extent in the soil in Danum. At medium and broad scales the aggregations, seen in the soil-feeding group and full assemblage in Danum, and true soil-feeding-group in lvindo (although not statistically significant), may be due to differentiation of food material that facilitates a transfer of food material within the assemblage. In lvindo this pattern may also occur due to genus-level cooperation against ant predation. It is likely that nesting space is generally a limiting factor both at the individual colony scale of soil-feeding genera that have limited nesting resource partitioning, and between feeding-groups, depending on the scale at which intra-feeding-group aggregations occur (Chapter 5). It appears, then, that a scale-dependent trade-off between competitive and facilitative interactions may be important in structuring these termite assemblages. The precise nature of this depends on the region-specific representation and abundance of taxonomic groups.



Figure 6.4 Schematic diagram of spatially structured processes occurring at various scales between feeding-groups (FGII, wood-feeding; FGIII, humus-feeding; FGIV, true soil-feeding) in Ivindo and Danum. Black outlines indicate inter-genus aggregation, dashed in Ivindo as two-tailed test was not significant (see Figure 6.2). Arrows for exclusion indicate direction of exclusion.

The suggested competitive interactions at the colony level are consistent with existing evidence provided in Chapter 4 of this thesis and by Levings and Adams (1984), of colony dispersion and territoriality in rain forest termites. Spatio-temporal niche partitioning at the colony level has been described in grassland ants (Albrecht & Gotelli, 2001), however here nesting space may be the limiting resource for termite colonies. Beyond the inter-colony dispersion hypothesized here at fine-scales, broader scale aggregation that is independent of environmental heterogeneity appears to supersede fine-scale competitive interactions. Weak competition is considered a generality for soil communities

due to micro-habitat heterogeneity (Ettema & Wardle, 2002; Wardle, 2006; Decaëns, 2010). Although micro-habitat heterogeneity is indeed likely to promote co-existence in termites as suggested by Deblauwe et al. (2008), positive interactions within the termite assemblage may be equally important in determining local diversity patterns and their spatial structure. At scales broader than this study, habitat filters may also be constraining local assemblages. An interesting avenue of further research would be to ascertain whether a scaledependent shift from competition to facilitation occurs across wider decomposer communities.

7 Final discussion

7.1 Summary

In this chapter, I briefly re-address some of my key findings, outlining their broader relevance, and suggesting future research avenues First I describe the fine-scale environmental structure, and the role of historical and local processes in influencing the observed patterns in tropical rain forests. The following subsections review the conclusions on the scale of positive and negative ecological interactions on the termite assemblages, from the colony to assemblage level, and how these shape the over-all spatial patterns in termite composition. I also touch on the importance of putative predatory-ant/termite interaction Finally I suggest that the role of biotic interactions in shaping termite assemblage structure, and hence their provided ecosystem services, should also be considered, particularly under the anthropogenic stresses of habitat fragmentation and climate change.

7.2 Fine-scale rain forest structure

Tropical rain forests are characterised by tall evergreen trees, a closed uppercanopy, high rainfall, poor soils, and rapid decomposition of dead organic matter As moist megathermal multistratal closed canopy forests were first widespread from the Paleocene, 60 Ma, after the Gondwanan break-up, 120 Ma, the characteristic rain forest structure evolved independently across the major forest blocks (Morley, 1999) Several biotic groups have undergone convergent evolution to fill similar ecological niches, generating similarities in the habitat structure and ecosystem dynamics (Corlett & Primack, 2006). Differences are generated by biogeographic effects, and region-specific climatic conditions have left a legacy on ecological patterns such as species richness (e.g. Parmentier *et al.*, 2007). So while there are many similarities, differences arising from regional evolutionary and climatic histories will inevitably be apparent in the forest structure.

The examination of the environmental variables collected here demonstrated that in many respects environmental conditions and habitat structure in a single one hectare plot from an African and SE Asian primary rain forest were very similar (Chapter 2). The mean and standard deviations of soil C and N, and soil pH were remarkably similar, while the measurements of leaf-litter and dead wood were necessarily coarser, they had similar frequency distributions (Figure 2.5 and Figure 2.6). This particular combination of variables may indicate that net decomposition rates, which would influence the accumulation of above and below ground dead organic matter (e.g. Didham, 1998), are relatively consistent at these sites, which may extend to the regional scale. This is fascinating as, if decomposition rates are indeed similar, the decomposer communities that mediate decomposition are not (as indicated in termites, Davies et al., 2003a; Yamada et al., 2005). Therefore decomposer groups may be compensating for the presence or absence of each-other, have certain environmental tolerances, and so may be differentially directly and indirectly affected by anthropogenic pressures.

Variables that differed more clearly were measurements of soil moisture and infiltration, possibly due to site-specific differences in soil texture, and tree density, which may result, in part, from regional differences in tree species richness. Other site-specific factors may also be important, such as intense herbivoury due to the high density of elephants in lvindo (Maisels *et al.*, 2009),

while the southern end of lyindo National Park has lower tree species richness compared with neighbouring rain forest sites (G Walters personal communication). Therefore the differences detected between sites may have arisen from site location within each region, in addition to region-specific factors Returning to the frequently-cited point that ecological patterns and processes are scale-dependent, at broad scales rain forests in general provide similar structures and ecosystem services, however as one examines patterns at progressively finer scales or in a more detailed fashion, the differences between the major rain forests blocks are likely to be more apparent (Corlett & Primack, 2006). This scale-dependent effect appears to be reflected in the environmental PCA's (Figure 2.8 and Figure 2.9), where the general rain forest characteristics have a dominant influence over the environmental relationships. The axes that describe the greatest proportional variance (i.e. axes 1 and 2) mostly describe similar relationships in both sites [suggested that these axes correlated with topographic effects, and associated water and solute transport and accumulation through the soil (axis 1 relationships), and tree-fall events and canopy gaps (axis 2 relationships) Those that describe proportionally less variance, although only marginally so (i.e. axes 3 and 4), describe relationships that are mostly unique to sites, which presumably are associated with site- or region-specific characteristics. One would then expect that observed biotic patterns are influenced both by factors common across regions, and by those that are unique to regions.

۰.

Understanding such global generalities, along with region- and site-specific patterns, are valuable in current efforts to quantify rain forest structure (e.g. to assess carbon stocks), and to understand diversity maintenance mechanisms

and the links between biodiversity and ecosystem services (e.g. carbon fluxes). From a management and conservation perspective, understanding the differences are as important as emphasizing the generalities.

7.3 Colony extent and intra- and inter-specific interactions in soil-feeding termites

Using a combination of molecular tools and spatial analyses, it was estimated that colony extent of mound-building species within the *Cubitermes*-group is ~10m (Chapter 4). This foraging distance is comparable to some wood-feeding termites (e.g. *Reticulitermes* spp. (DeHeer & Vargo, 2004)), which therefore appears to be substantial, as the energetic gains of their food material, which as soil is low, must be sufficient to compensate for the foraging effort over such distances. It is possible the large body-size of these species allows for this, due to the high through-put of soil material. Therefore small sized soil-feeding termites may have substantially more restricted colony extents.

As the mounds of *Cubitermes severus* and *Thoracotermes macrothorax* (*Cubitermes*-group; Termitinae) were over-dispersed to the same scale at which termites collected from regularly-spaced soil pits were aggregated (i.e. putative colony extent), this was interpreted as intra- and inter-specific spatial dispersion at the colony.level (Chapter 4). It seems that 1) territoriality is operating, which is an important processes in density-dependent population regulation (Gordon, 1997; Lopez-Sepulcre & Kokko, 2005), and 2) inter-specific competition between these ecologically similar species occurs, which may be as much for colony nesting space as for food material.

The *Cubitermes*-group has high species densities in African systems, and many of the species do not construct mounds. It would be interesting to ascertain

whether these non-mound building species also demonstrate inter-specific dispersion due to competition; investment in constructing a mound is likely to place a higher value on defending a static colony. It may be that where colonies are not bound to a mound, inter-specific spatio-temporal resource partitioning is greater for instance through small-scale shifts by worker foraging parties due to highly localised food depletion. As has been observed in ants, such shifts at short time and spatial scales facilitate co-existence (Albrecht & Gotelli, 2001) and would help to explain the high diversity seen in this clade

Microsatellite markers can provide a powerful tool and arguably the only means to study the colony structure and extent of soil-feeding termites that do not construct mounds, and therefore lack an easily identifiable colony centre. It is recommended that future efforts to design genetic markers in rain forest termites, consider species within the *Anoplotermes*-group (Apicotermitinae) This clade is particularly species diverse, and their colony structure and reproduction are essentially unknown, although it is suspected that their colonies are small. The relevance of such information is to better understand termite colony spatio-temporal dynamics, and therefore the processes that maintain their high diversity.

7.4 Feeding-group spatial structures

7.4.1 Wood-feeding termites

In both Danum and Ivindo wood-feeding (FGII) genera were aggregated in small patches, with large gaps across the plot area (Figure 5.1) As FGII spatial structure was positively associated with that of dead wood, this may in part be explained by food availability (Table 5.3 and Table 5.4). This does not necessarily explain the large gaps, unless foraging for dead wood is over substantial areas, as is apparent in some wood-feeding termites (up to 60m² *Globitermes sulphurous* (Ngee & Lee, 2002), and up to 1,200m² in *Reticulitermes flavipes* (Bulmer & Traniello, 2002), both of which are hypogeal nesting), and therefore driving spatial dispersion at scales far greater than the colony centres in the soil.

7.4.2 Humus-feeding termites

Due to the continuous nature of their food and nesting material, humus-feeding genus richness (FGIII) is homogenously structured; in lvindo to the extent that the spatial structure was non-significant with few gaps (Figure 5.1). This homogeneity across the plots implies that humus-feeding termites are not influenced by broader scale heterogeneity in the soil quality (as indicated by soil C_{tot}). Disassociation with wood-feeding termites at fine-scales (i.e. the spatial scale of the FGII termite aggregations) is presumably due to competitive exclusion by wood-feeding termites for nesting space (Figure 5.3). Further to this the spatial disassociation with true soil-feeding termites in lvindo at broad scales (Figure 5.4), did not generate gaps in the humus-feeding spatial patterns. Therefore despite these spatial disassociations with the remaining feeding-groups, this does not affect the overall continuous distribution of the humus-feeding termites. The wood- and humus-feeding patterns correspond with those previously described from Danum Valley Conservation Area (Donovan et al., 2007). These consistencies in time (Danum; 2006 and 2009) and space (Danum and lvindo) strongly suggest that these patterns are typical for these two feeding-group components of rain forest termite assemblages.

7.4.3 True soil-feeding termites

The true soil-feeding termites (FGIV), only collected in lyindo, were aggregated at broad scales (Figure 5.1). In the absence of any apparent association with environmental heterogeneity (Table 6.3) this multi-generic aggregation, supported also by the high FGIV genus-level co-occurrence patterns at a broad cell size (Figure 6.2) may rather be due to biotic interactions that promote aggregation. In Chapter 6 I speculated that the cause of this inter-generic aggregation was facilitative interactions. 1) genera extract specific elements of soil organic material from their consumed food, generating trophic transfer of soil material at different stages of decomposition between genera within this functional group, and/or 2) cooperative defence against ant predation whereby combined defence strategies between genera reduces the ability of raiding ants to penetrate into aggregations of colony centres. The former assumes that FGIV genera specialise on precise fractions of soil organic material, and therefore also implies resource partitioning. The use of stable isotope ratios may help to elucidate this (e.g. Bourguignon et al., 2009), and if this holds true, such resource partitioning would help to explain the high species diversity seen in this feeding-group. The latter assumes that ant predation is intense, which is suggested by the strong spatial association observed with predatory ants, however seemingly more so with humus-feeding patches (Figure 5.4). Currently ant predation on termites sampled from lvindo is being examined used DNA probing of the ant gut-contents (T Fayle, personal communication), while removal of ants in field experiments would also indicate the trophic intensity of an ant-termite interaction. With an improved understanding of these biotic processes, one can go on to ask whether critical thresholds of local diversity (either within the termites, or of predatory ants) are necessary to maintain these

interactions, and hence the ecosystem services associated with the aggregations.

FGIV were spatially disassociated from FGIII (humus-feeding termites) at broad scales (Figure 5.3). Although opposing environmental relationships were detected between these two feeding-groups (Figure 5.2), spatial dispersion may also be due to competitive exclusion for nesting space. These findings of spatial disassociation between feeding-groups are contrary to the hypothesis of and previous findings by Donovan et al. (2007), that feeding-groups will be spatially associated due to the provision of dead plant material at different stages of decomposition. The role of competitive interactions beyond the colony scale and facilitative interactions in structuring termite assemblages therefore requires further investigation.

7.5 Scale-dependency of positive and negative interactions

This study provides preliminary evidence that both competitive and facilitative interactions may be operating at various spatial and functional scales in termite assemblages. These in turn determine the spatial patterns of termite assemblage composition at the one hectare scale. Inter-generic dispersion at fine scales in soil-feeding termites suggests that individual colonies are competing for nesting space (Figure 6.2). Broad-scale aggregations do not appear to be due to environmental heterogeneity, but rather facilitative interactions (in true soil-feeding termites in lvindo, and across the full assemblage in Danum). Space in the soil profile appears to be a limiting resource between feeding-groups, as evidenced by their spatial dispersion, but this does not necessarily influence the overall spatial structure of the feeding-groups (Chapter 5).

Facilitation does appear to be important in termites, and its role may vary under anthropogenic stress. In an experimental study that examined the effect of forest clearance on termite assemblages in Cameroon (Davies *et al.*, 1999), recolonisation by wood-feeding termites was improved when substantial dead wood debris was left in cleared plots. Interestingly this also rencouraged recolonisation by humus-feeding termites, possibly due to the provision of higher quality organic material by the wood-feeding termites. Therefore understanding the facilitative interactions has implications for land-management practices, and the restoration of forest biodiversity and ecosystem processes.

Temporal shifts from competitive to facilitative interactions have frequently been examined in systems that experience abiotic stress or environmental fluctuations (e.g. Callaway & Walker, 1997; Valiente-Banuet & Verdu, 2008). Facilitation is more intense under abiotic stress, while competitive interactions come to dominate as conditions become more stable. Following forest disturbance, facilitative interactions may be important in encouraging the reestablishment of termite functional diversity. As assemblages become increasingly established, and features such as a closed canopy are re-formed, a shift to competitive interactions for increasingly limited nesting space may ensue between colonies. Here I suggest that facilitation continues to operate in unstressed conditions, but a broader spatial scale to inter-colonial competition. This might therefore represent a scale-dependent (spatial extent) shift of facilitation during community recovery.

7.6 Predatory-ant/termite interactions

De Ruiter et al (1995) noted that, in general, community structure in lower trophic groups (e.g. primary producers and consumers) is controlled more by top-down effects of predation rather than bottom-up effects. In a field setting both top-down (ant predation) and bottom-up (N availability) trophic controls appeared to operating in equal intensity (DeSouza et al., 2009). The spatial relationships between the termites and predatory ants (Figure 5.4), suggest that this hypothesized trophic interaction is more intense in lvindo (tight spatial overlap of termite and ant aggregations at broad scales) than in Danum (diffuse points of termite absences in ant patches). If indeed predation is generally an intense interaction in Africa, this has not resulted in a reduction in termite abundances there relative to Asia. Rather the intensity of this interaction might well be due to the high termite abundances. Termites may be well adapted to the predation pressure, through effective colony defence and/or high colony turn-over. This interaction is worthy of further investigation: 1) densitydependent predation may be important in maintaining termite assemblage composition and spatial patterns, and 2) due to their abundances in forest systems any uncoupling of this interaction following disturbance may have dramatic impacts on ecosystem energetic fluxes.

7.7 Ecosystem services

The feeding-group spatial patterns allude to the scale at which termites provide ecosystem services e.g. nitrogen and carbon mineralization (Ji *et al.*, 2000; Yamada *et al.*, 2005; Ji & Brune, 2006), soil heterogeneity (Donovan *et al.*, 2001b), and pedogenesis (Holt & Lepage, 2000). Wood-feeding termites appear to be operating at fine, low-density, scales in both Africa and Asia, however as wood debris was not also excavated, these patterns largely represent the woodfeeding termites that are hypogeal-nesting. While humus-feeding termites are distributed throughout the soil, the magnitude of provided services will be far

greater in Africa due to their abundances (Eggleton *et al.*, 1999) Although true soil-feeding (FGIV) termites are present in Asia, their complete absence from the Danum study plot, suggest that their functional contribution (e.g. nitrogen mineralisation and provision of ammonia (Ji & Brune, 2006)) there will be marginal compared with African forests

Soil-feeding abundances and species diversity is strongly negatively affected by habitat disturbance in both regions (e.g. Eggleton *et al.*, 1996; Eggleton *et al.*, 1997, Gathorne-Hardy *et al.*, 2002) Further to this it seems that under disturbance the continuous spatial structure in soil-feeding termites is heavily disrupted. In a secondary forest plot surveyed in Danum Valley Conservation Area, the spatial distribution of the soil-feeding termites was characterised by a large gap, with small isolated aggregations (Donovan *et al.*, 2007). This complete break-down of the soil-feeding structure is likely to result from the lack of a closed canopy and stable micro-climatic conditions in the soil following logging.

Canopy loss has a large impact on rain forest termite assemblages, and in particular the soil-feeding component (Dibog *et al.*, 1999). This study suggests that the role of biotic interactions, in particular facilitation and ant predation, in structuring termite assemblages should also be investigated, under the possibly more subtle impacts of forest fragmentation and climate-induced effects on forest structure. There is a growing awareness of the importance of soil biodiversity and provided ecosystem services, and changes to these under climate-induced stress (Antoninka *et al.*, 2009, Castro *et al.*, 2010). In controlled studies, climate-change effects on plant composition had a greater effect on soil properties that influenced ecosystem function (as indicated by microbial activity

and nematodes), than the direct climate-change effects on soil conditions (Kardol *et al.*, 2010). Ecosystem functional shifts in response to climate change are therefore likely to be complex, and the interactions between both indirect and direct effects need to be considered. It would be interesting to speculate as to the impacts of climate-change, e.g. accelerated tree mortality (Phillips *et al.*, 2008), on termite assemblages, which may then be manifested in above-ground effects as their provided services, such as decomposition, also change. In this regard the two key future research avenues would be to: 1) quantify the role of termite assemblages in decomposition processes, with consideration of the major biogeographic differences in these e.g. the absence of Macrotermitinae in S. American forests, and in relation to other decomposer groups, and 2) better understand the key biotic and abiotic drivers on assemblage composition under the various major disturbance regimes.

7.8 Final conclusions

This study demonstrated that one hectare plots in an African and Asia forest, selected according to a series of criteria to maximise comparability, are very similar in their over-all structure and environmental heterogeneity. The known differences in taxonomic and functional diversity and abundances from African and Asian forests were captured in the single study plots, with the soil profile in lvindo saturated by termites. As an over-arching rule, it appears the distribution of food material is important in structuring the wood- and humus-feeding termites assemblages (i.e. patchy and continuous respectively). Humus-feeding termites are evenly spread through the soil profile and this homogenous distribution is seemingly not influenced by heterogeneity in soil C_{tot} (i.e. soil quality), dispersion from aggregations of wood-feeding termites, or indeed dispersion

183

ę

from aggregations of true soil-feeding termites in lvindo The aggregation observed for the true soil-feeding termites was not explained by environmental heterogeneity, and may rather result from within-assemblage facilitative interactions, hypothesized to be the transfer of food material or co-operative defence A similar aggregation in the full termite assemblage in Danum, may mean that a facilitative interaction (in the transfer of food material rather than for defence) may also be operating, and maintain assemblage composition. In this soil system, competitive interactions at the colony scale between soil-feeding termites appears to be the norm, while the functional scale at which facilitative interactions occur depends on the biogeographic influences on assemblage composition

8 References

- Aanen, D.K. & Eggleton, P. (2005) Fungus-growing termites originated in African rain forest. *Current Biology*, **15**, 851-855.
- Abe, T. (1987) Evolution of lifetypes in termites. Evolution and Coadaptation in Biotic Communities (ed. by S. Kawano, J.H. Connell & T. Hidaka), pp. 256-265. University of Tokyo Press, Tokyo.
- Adams, E.S. (2003) Experimental analysis of territory size in a population of the fire ant Solenopsis invicta. *Behavioral Ecology*, **14**, 48-53.
- Adams, E.S. & Levings, S.C. (1987) Territory Size and Population Limits in Mangrove Termites. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, **56**, 1069-1081.
- Ahmad, M. & Akhtar, M.S. (1981) New termite genera of the *Capritermes* complex from Malaysia, with a note on the status of *Pseudocapritermes* (Isoptera: Termitidae). *Pakistan Journal of Zoology*, **13**, 1-21.
- Albrecht, M. & Gotelli, N.J. (2001) Spatial and temporal niche partitioning in grassland ants. *Oecologia*, **126**, 134-141.
- Altmann, S.A. & Altmann, J. (1970) *Baboon Ecology, African Field Research.* University of Chicago Press, Chicago.
- Anderson, J.M. (1975) The enigma of soil animal species diversity. *Progress in Soil Zoology: Proc. 5th Int. Coll. Soil Zool.* (ed by J. Vaneck), pp. 51-58. Prague.
- Antoninka, A., Wolf, J.E., Bowker, M., Classen, A.T. & Johnson, N.C. (2009) Linking above- and belowground responses to global change at community and ecosystem scales. *Global Change Biology*, **15**, 914-929.
- Atkinson, W.D. & Shorrocks, B. (1981) Competition on a Divided and Ephemeral Resource - a Simulation-Model. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, **50**, 461-471.
- Attignon, S.E., Lachat, T., Sinsin, B., Nagel, P. & Peveling, R. (2005) Termite assemblages in a West-African semi-deciduous forest and teak plantations. *Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment*, **110**, 318-326.
- Baccetti, B., Dallai, R. & Callaini, G. (1981) The Spermatozoon of Arthropoda .32. Zootermopsis-Nevadensis and Isopteran Sperm Phylogeny. International Journal of Invertebrate Reproduction, **3**, 87-99.
- Banda, E. & Bianco, G. (2009) Implications of nest-site limitation on densitydependent nest predation at variable spatial scales in a cavity-nesting bird. Oikos, **118**, 991-1000.
- Bardgett, R.D., Yeates, G.W. & Anderson, J.M. (2005) Patterns and determinants of soil biological diversity. *Biological Diversity and Function in Soils* (ed. by R.D. Bardgett, M.B. Usher & D.W. Hopkins), p. 100 to 118. Cambridge University Press.
- Barker, G.M. & Mayhill, P.C. (1999) Patterns of diversity and habitat relationships in terrestrial mollusc communities of the Pukeamaru Ecological District, northeastern New Zealand. *Journal of Biogeography*, **26**, 215-238.

- Barnard, C J & Thompson, D.B A. (1985) Gulls and plovers: the ecology and behaviour of mixed species foraging groups. Croom Helm, London
- Bayliss, J & Fielding, A (2002) Termitophagous foraging by *Pachycondyla analis* (Formicidae, Ponerinae) in a Tanzanian coastal dry forest *Sociobiology*, **39**, 103-122.
- Bignell, D & Eggleton, P (2000) Termites in ecosystems. *Termites. evolution, sociality, symbiosis, ecology* (ed. by T. Abe, M. Higashi & D. Bignell), pp. 363-387. Kluwer Academic Press, Dordrecht, The Netherlands.
- Bignell, D.E (2000) Introduction to symbiosis. *Termites: Evolution, sociality, symbiosis, ecology* (ed. by T. Abe, D.E. Bignell & M. Higashi). Kluwer Academic Publications, Dordrecht
- Bignell, D E & Eggleton, P. (1995) On the elevated intestinal pH of higher termites (Isoptera, Termitidae) *Insectes Sociaux*, **42**, 57-69
- Birkhofer, K., Scheu, S. & Wise, D H (2007) Small-Scale Spatial Pattern of Web-Building Spiders (Araneae) in Alfalfa: Relationship to Disturbance from Cutting, Prey Availability, and Intraguild Interactions. *Environmental Entomology*, **36**, 801 - 810
- Bolton, B. (1994) Identification guide to the ant genera of the world. Harvard University Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts
- Borcard, D & Legendre, P. (2002) All-scale spatial analysis of ecological data by means of principal coordinates of neighbour matrices. *Ecological Modelling*, **153**, 51-68.
- Borcard, D, Legendre, P & Drapeau, P. (1992) Partialling out the spatial component of ecological variation. *Ecology*, **73**, 1045-1055.
- Borcard, D, Legendre, P., Avois-Jacquet, C & Tuomisto, H. (2004) Dissecting the spatial structure of ecological data at multiple scales *Ecology*, **85**, 1826-1832.
- Bouillon, A. & Mathot, G. (1965) Quel est ce termite Africain? Zooleo (Université de Leopoldville), 1, 1-23.
- Bourguignon, T, Sobotnik, J., Lepoint, G., Martin, J.M. & Roisin, Y (2009) Niche differentiation among neotropical soldierless soil-feeding termites revealed by stable isotope ratios *Soil Biology & Biochemistry*, **41**, 2038-2043
- Brandi, R. & Topp, W. (1985) Size Structure of *Pterostichus* Spp (Carabidae) -Aspects of Competition *Oikos*, **44**, 234-238
- Brauman, A. (2000) Effect of gut transit and mound deposit on soil organic matter transformations in the soil feeding termite. A review European Journal of Soil Biology, **36**, 117-125
- Brauman, A, Bignell, D E & Tayasu, I. (2000) Soil-feeding Termites Biology, Microbial Associations and Digestive Mechanisms *Termites: Evolution, sociality, symbioses, ecology* (ed by T Abe, D. Bignell & M Higashi), pp. 233-260. Kluwer Publishers, Dordrecht

Brown, W.L.J. (2000) Diversity of Ants. Ants: Standard Methods for Measuring and Monitoring Biodiversity (ed. by D. Agosti, J.D. Majer, L.E. Alonso & T.R. Schultz), pp. 45-79. Smithsonian Institution Press.

- Bruno, J.F., Stachowicz, J.J. & Bertness, M.D. (2003) Inclusion of facilitation into ecological theory. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, **18**, 119-125.
- Bulmer, M.S. & Traniello, J.F.A. (2002) Foraging range expansion and colony genetic organization in the subterranean termite Reticulitermes flavipes (Isoptera : Rhinotermitidae). *Environmental Entomology*, **31**, 293-298.
- Cadotte, M.W. (2007) Concurrent niche and neutral processes in the competition-colonization model of species coexistence. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences*, **274**, 2739-2744.
- Cahill, J.F. & Casper, B.B. (2000) Investigating the relationship between neighbor root biomass and belowground competition: field evidence for symmetric competition belowground. *Oikos*, **90**, 311-320.
- Callaway, R.M. & Walker, L.R. (1997) Competition and facilitation: A synthetic approach to interactions in plant communities. *Ecology*, **78**, 1958-1965.
- Cammen, L.M. (1980) Ingestion Rate Empirical-Model for Aquatic Deposit Feeders and Detritivores. *Oecologia*, 44, 303-310.
- Castro, H.F., Classen, A.T., Austin, E.E., Norby, R.J. & Schadt, C.W. (2010) Soil Microbial Community Responses to Multiple Experimental Climate Change Drivers. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, **76**, 999-1007.
- Chapuis, M.P. & Estoup, A. (2007) Microsatellite null alleles and estimation of population differentiation. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, **24**, 621-631.
- Cogni, R. & Oliveira, P.S. (2004) Patterns in foraging and nesting ecology in the neotropical ant, Gnamptogenys moelleri (Formicidae, Ponerinae). *Insectes Sociaux*, **51**, 123-130.
- Collins, N.M. (1981) Populations, Age Structure and Survivorship of Colonies of Macrotermes-Bellicosus (Isoptera, Macrotermitinae). *Journal of Animal Ecology*, **50**, 293-311.
- Collins, N.M. (1983) Termite populations and their role in litter removal in Malaysian rain forests. *Tropical rain forests: Ecology and management* (ed. by S.L. Sutton, T.C. Whitmore & A.C. Chadwick), pp. 311-325. Blackwell Scientific Publications, Oxford.
- Collins, N.M. (1989) Termites. Tropical rain forest ecosystems: biogeographical and ecological studies (ed. by H. Lieth & M.J.A. Werger), pp. 455-471. Elsevier, Amsterdam.
- Condit, R. (1995) Research in large, long-term tropical forest plots. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, **10**, 18-22.
- Condit, R., Ashton, P.S., Baker, P., Bunyavejchewin, S., Gunatilleke, S., Gunatilleke, N., Hubbeli, S.P., Foster, R.B., Itoh, A., LaFrankie, J.V., Lee, H.S., Losos, E., Manokaran, N., Sukumar, R. & Yamakura, T. (2000) Spatial patterns in the distribution of tropical tree species. *Science*, 288, 1414-1418.

- Connell, J H (1971) On the role of natural enemies in preventing competitive exclusion in some marine mammals and in rain forests. *Dynamics of Populations* (ed by P.J Boer & G. Gradwell), pp. 298-310. PUDOC, The Netherlands
- Connor, E.F. & Simberloff, D (1979) The Assembly of Species Communities -Chance or Competition *Ecology*, **60**, 1132-1140.
- Contour-Ansel, D, Garnier-Sillam, E, Lachaux, M. & Croci, V (2000) High performance liquid chromatography studies on the polysaccharides in the walls of the mounds of two species of termite in Senegal, Cubitermes oculatus and Macrotermes subhyalinus: their origin and contribution to structural stability. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, **31**, 508-516.
- Corlett, M T & Primack, R B. (2006) Tropical rainforests and the need for crosscontinental comparisons *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, **21**, 104-110.
- Cornelius, M.L. & Osbrink, W L A (2003) Agonistic interactions between colonies of the Formosan subterranean termite (Isoptera: Rhinotermitidae) in New Orleans, Louisiana *Environmental Entomology*, **32**, 1002-1009.
- CSIRO (2010) Ants Down Under Available at. <u>http://anic.ento.csiro.au/ants</u> (accessed
- Darlington, J.P. (1982) The underground passages and storage pits used in foraging by a nest of the termites *Macrotermes michaelseni* in Kajiado, Kenya. *Journal of the Zoological Society of London*, **198**, 237-247.
- Davies, R.G., Eggleton, P., Jones, D.T, Gathorne-Hardy, F.J. & Hernández, L.M. (2003a) Evolution of termite functional diversity analysis and synthesis of local ecological and regional influences on local species richness. *Journal of Biogeography*, **30**, 847-877.
- Davies, RG, Hernández, L.M, Eggleton, P, Didham, RK., Fagan, LL & Winchester, NN. (2003b) Environmental and spatial influences upon species composition of a termite assemblage across neotropical forest islands. *Journal of Tropical Ecology*, **19**, 509-524
- Davies, R G, Eggleton, P., Dibog, L, Lawton, J H, Bignell, D.E., Brauman, A., Hartmann, C, Nunes, L, Holt, J. & Rouland, C (1999) Successional response of a tropical forest termite assemblage to experimental habitat perturbation. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, **36**, 946-962
- de Ruiter, P.C., Neutel, A M & Moore, J C (1995) Energetics, patterns of interaction strengths, and stability in real ecosystems. *Science*, **269**, 1257-1260
- Deblauwe, I & Janssens, G P.J. (2008) New insights in insect prey choice by chimpanzees and gorillas in southeast Cameroon. The role of nutritional value. *American Journal of Physical Anthropology*, **135**, 42-55.
- Deblauwe, I, Dibog, L., Missoup, A D., Dupain, J., Van Elsacker, L., Dekoninck, W., Bonte, D. & Hendrickx, F. (2008) Spatial scales affecting termite diversity in tropical lowland rainforest a case study in southeast Cameroon. African Journal of Ecology, 46, 5-18

Decaëns, T. (2010) Macroecological patterns in soil communities. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, **19**, 287-302.

- Decaëns, T. & Rossi, J.P. (2001) Spatio-temporal structure of earthworm community and soil heterogeneity in a tropical pasture. *Ecography*, 24, 671-682.
- Decaëns, T., Jimenez, J.J. & Rossi, J.P. (2009) A null-model analysis of the spatio-temporal distribution of earthworm species assemblages in Colombian grasslands. *Journal of Tropical Ecology*, **25**, 415-427.
- Decaëns, T., Margerie, P., Aubert, M., Hedde, M. & Bureau, F. (2008) Assembly rules within earthworm communities in North-Western France - A regional analysis. *Applied Soil Ecology*, **39**, 321-335.
- DeHeer, C.J. & Vargo, E.L. (2004) Colony genetic organization and colony fusion in the termite Reticulitermes flavipes as revealed by foraging patterns over time and space. *Molecular Ecology*, **13**, 431-441.
- DeHeer, C.J., Kutnik, M., Vargo, E.L. & Bagneres, A.G. (2005) The breeding system and population structure of the termite Reticulitermes grassei in Southwestern France. *Heredity*, **95**, 408-415.
- Dejean, A. & Feneron, R. (1999) Predatory behaviour in the ponerine ant, *Centromyrmex bequaerti*: a case of termitolesty. *Behavioural Processes*, **47**, 125-133.
- Deligne, J., Quennedey, A. & Blum, M.S. (1981) The enemies and defence mechanisms of termites. *Social Insects* (ed. by H.R. Hermann), pp. 2-67. Academic Press.
- Depickere, S., Fresneau, D. & Deneubourg, J.L. (2008) Effect of social and environmental factors on ant aggregation: A general response? *Journal* of Insect Physiology, **54**, 1349-1355.
- DeSouza, O., Araujo, A.P.A. & Reis, R. (2009) Trophic controls delaying foraging by termites: reasons for the ground being brown? *Bulletin of Entomological Research*, **99**, 603-609.
- Diamond, J.M. (1975) Assembly of species communities. *Ecology and evolution of communities* (ed. by M.L. Cody & J.M. Diamond). Harvard University, Cambridge, MA.
- Dibog, L., Eggleton, P. & Forzi, F. (1998) Seasonality of soil termites in a humid tropical forest, Mbalmayo, southern Cameroon. *Journal of Tropical*. *Ecology*, **14**, 841-849.
- Dibog, L., Eggleton, P., Norgrove, L., Bignell, D.E. & Hauser, S. (1999) Impacts of canopy cover on soil termite assemblages in an agrisilvicultural system in southern Cameroon. *Bulletin of Entomological Research*, **89**, 125-132.
- Didham, R.K. (1998) Altered leaf-litter decomposition rates in tropical forest fragments. *Oecologia*, **116**, 397-406.
- Donovan, S.E. (2002) A morphological study of the enteric valves of the Afrotropical Apicotermitinae (Isoptera : Termitidae). *Journal of Natural History*, **36**, 1823-1840.

- Donovan, S E, Eggleton, P. & Bignell, D.E. (2001a) Gut content analysis and a new feeding group classification of termites *Ecological Entomology*, **26**, 356-366.
- Donovan, S.E., Eggleton, P. & Martin, A (2002) Species composition of termites of the Nyika plateau forests, northern Malawi, over an altitudinal gradient. *African Journal of Ecology*, **40**, 379-385
- Donovan, S.E., Griffiths, G.J.K., Homathevi, R & Winder, L (2007) The spatial pattern of soil-dwelling termites in primary and logged forest in Sabah, Malaysia. *Ecological Entomology*, **32**, 1-10
- Donovan, S.E., Eggleton, P , Dubbin, W.E , Batchelder, M & Dibog, L. (2001b) The effect of a soil-feeding termite, *Cubitermes fungifaber* (Isoptera . Termitidae) on soil properties, termites may be an important source of soil microhabitat heterogeneity in tropical forests *Pedobiologia*, 45, 1-11
- Dosso, K, Konate, S., Aidara, D & Linsenmair, K.E. (2010) Termite diversity and abundance across fire-induced habitat variability in a tropical moist savanna (Lamto, Central Cote d'Ivoire). *Journal of Tropical Ecology*, **26**, 323-334
- Drake, J.A (1990) Communities as Assembled Structures Do Rules Govern Pattern. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, **5**, 159-164
- Dray, S., Legendre, P. & Peres-Neto, P.R. (2006) Spatial modelling a comprehensive framework for principal coordinate analysis of neighbour matrices (PCNM). *Ecological Modelling*, **196**, 483-493
- Dubbin, W.E. (2001) Soils The Natural History Museum, London
- Dungan, J.L., Perry, J N., Dale, M.R.T., Legendre, P., Citron-Pousty, S., Fortin, M.-J., Jakomulska, A, Miriti, M & Rosenberg, M.S. (2002) A balanced view of scale in spatial statistical analysis *Ecography*, **25**, 626-640
- Dunn, R.R., Agosti, D., Andersen, A.N., Arnan, X., Bruhl, C.A., Cerda, X., Ellison, A.M., Fisher, B.L., Fitzpatrick, M.C., Gibb, H., Gotelli, N.J., Gove, A.D., Guenard, B., Janda, M., Kaspari, M., Laurent, E.J., Lessard, J.P., Longino, J.T., Majer, J.D., Menke, S.B., McGlynn, T.P., Parr, C.L., Philpott, S.M., Pfeiffer, M., Retana, J., Suarez, A.V., Vasconcelos, H.L., Weiser, M.D. & Sanders, N.J. (2009) Climatic drivers of hemispheric asymmetry in global patterns of ant species richness. *Ecology Letters*, 12, 324-333
- Dupont, L., Roy, V., Bakkalı, A & Harry, M (2009) Genetic variability of the solfeeding termite Labiotermes labralis (Termitidae, Nasutitermitinae) in the Amazonian primary forest and remnant patches *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 2, 53-61
- Dutilieul, P (1993) Modifying the *t*-test for assessing the correlation between two spatial processes *Biometrics*, **49**, 305-314
- Eggert, L S, Beadell, J.S., McClung, A, McIntosh, C.E & Fleischer, R.C. (2009) Evolution of Microsatellite Loci in the Adaptive Radiation of Hawaiian Honeycreepers. *Journal of Heredity*, **100**, 137-147.
- Eggleton, P. (1994) Termites live in a pear-shaped world a response to Platnick *Journal of Natural History*, **28**, 1209-1212

- Eggleton, P. (2000a) Global patterns of termite diversity. *Termites: evolution, sociality, symbiosis, ecology* (ed. by T. Abe, M. Higashi & D. Bignell), pp. 25-51. Kluwer Academic Press, Dordrecht.
- Eggleton, P. (2000b) Global patterns of termite diversity. *Termites: Evolution, sociality, symbioses, ecology* (ed. by T. Abe, D. Bignell & M. Higashi), pp. 25-52. Kluwer Academic Publications, Dordrecht.
- Eggleton, P. & Bignell, D. (1997) Secondary occupation of epigeal termite (Isoptera) mounds by other termites in the Mbalmayo Forest Reserve, southern Cameroon, and its biological significance. *Journal of African Ecology*, **111**, 489-498.
- Eggleton, P. & Tayasu, I. (2001) Feeding groups, lifetypes and the global ecology of termites. *Ecological Research*, **16**, 941-960.
- Eggleton, P., Williams, P.H. & Gaston, K.J. (1994) Explaining global termite diversity productivity or history. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, **3**, 318-330.
- Eggleton, P., Davies, R.G. & Bignell, D.E. (1998) Body size and energy use in termites (Isoptera): the responses of soil feeders and wood feeders differ in a tropical forest assemblage. *Oikos*, **81**, 525-530.
- Eggleton, P., Beccaloni, G. & Inward, D. (2007) Response to Lo et al. Biology Letters, 3, 564-565.
- Eggleton, P., Davies, R.G., Connetable, S., Bignell, D.E. & Rouland, C. (2002b) The termites of the Mayombe Forest Reserve, Congo (Brazzaville): transect sampling reveals an extremely high diversity of ground-nesting soil feeders. *Journal of Natural History*, **36**, 1239-1246.
- Eggleton, P., Homathevi, R., Jeeva, D., Jones, D.T., Davies, R. & Maryati, M. (1997) The species richness and composition of termites (Isoptera) in primary and regenerating lowland dipterocarp forest in Sabah, East Malaysia. *Ecotropica*, **3**, 119-128.
- Eggleton, P., Bignell, D.E., Hauser, S., Dibog, L., Norgrove, L. & Madong, B. (2002a) Termite diversity across an anthropogenic disturbance gradient in the humid forest zone of West Africa. *Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment*, **90**, 189-202.
- Eggleton, P., Bignell, D.E., Sands, W.A., Mawdsley, N.A., Lawton, Wood, T.G. & Bignell, N.C. (1996) The diversity, abundance and biomass of termites under differing levels of disturbance in the Mbalmayo Forest Reserve, southern Cameroon. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences*, **351**, 51-68.
- Eggleton, P., Homathevi, R., Jones, D.T., MacDonald, J.A., Jeeva, D., Bignell, D.E., Davies, R.G. & Maryati, M. (1999) Termite assemblages, forest disturbance and greenhouse gas fluxes in Sabah, East Malaysia. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences*, **354**, 1791-1802.
- Ellwood, M.D.F., Manica, A. & Foster, W.A. (2009) Stochastic and deterministic processes jointly structure tropical arthropod communities. *Ecology Letters*, **12**, 277-284.

- Engel, M S & Krishna, K. (2004) Family-group names for termites (Isoptera) American Museum Novitates, 3432, 1-9
- Englund, G, Johansson, F, Olofsson, P, Salonsaari, J. & Ohman, J (2009) Predation leads to assembly rules in fragmented fish communities. *Ecology Letters*, **12**, 663-671.
- Enriquez, S., Duarte, C M. & Sandjensen, K. (1993) Patterns in decomposition rates among photosynthetic organisms the importance of detritus C-N-P content. *Decologia*, **94**, 457-471
- Ettema, C.H. & Wardle, D.A. (2002) Spatial soil ecology. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, **17**, 177-183
- Evans, T.A., Inta, R., Lai, J.C.S., Prueger, S., Foo, N.W., Fu, E.W. & Lenz, M. (2009) Termites eavesdrop to avoid competitors. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences*, **276**, 4035-4041
- Fall, S., Brauman, A & Chotte, J L. (2001) Comparative distribution of organic matter in particle and aggregate size fractions in the mounds of termites with different feeding habits in Senegal. *Cubitermes niokoloensis* and *Macrotermes bellicosus Applied Soil Ecology*, **17**, 131-140
- Fayle, T.M. & Manica, A. (2010) Reducing over-reporting of deterministic cooccurrence patterns in biotic communities *Ecological Modelling*, **221**, 2237-2242.
- Fisher, M.J., Rao, I M, Ayarza, M A, Lascano, C E, Sanz, J.I, Thomas, R J & Vera, R R (1994) Carbon Storage by Introduced Deep-Rooted Grasses in the South-American Savannas. *Nature*, **371**, 236-238
- Fortin, M.-J. & Dale, M. (2005) Spatial Analysis. A Guide for Ecologists. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- Foth, H.D (1990) Fundamentals of Soil Science. Wiley.
- Frankland, J.C (1969) Fungal decomposition of bracken petioles *Journal of Ecology*, **57**, 25-36.
- Garnier-Sillam, E & Toutain, F (1995) Distribution of Polysaccharides within the Humic Compounds of Soils Subjected to a Humivorous Termite Thoracotermes Macrothorax Sjostedt. *Pedobiologia*, **39**, 462-469.
- Garnier-Sillam, E & Harry, M. (1995) Distribution of Humic Compounds in Mounds of Some Soil-Feeding Termite Species of Tropical Rain-Forests - Its Influence on Soil-Structure Stability *Insectes Sociaux*, **42**, 167-185
- Garniersillam, E. & Harry, M (1995) Distribution of Humic Compounds in Mounds of Some Soil-Feeding Termite Species of Tropical Rain-Forests - Its Influence on Soil-Structure Stability Insectes Sociaux, 42, 167-185.
- Gathorne-Hardy, F, Syaukani & Eggleton, P. (2001) The effects of altitude and rainfall on the composition of the termites (Isoptera) of the Leuser Ecosystem (Sumatra, Indonesia). *Journal of Tropical Ecology*, **17**, 379-393
- Gathorne-Hardy, F.J. (2001) A review of the South East Asian Nasutitermitinae (Isoptera' Termitidae) with descriptions of one new genus and a new

species and including a key to the genera. *Journal of Natural History*, **35**, 1485-1506.

- Gathorne-Hardy, F.J., Jones, D.T. & Syaukani (2002) A regional perspective on the effects of human disturbance on the termites of Sundaland. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, **11**, 1991-2006.
- Giller, P.S. (1996) The diversity of soil communities, the 'poor man's tropical rainforest'. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, **5**, 135-168.
- Gillison, A.N., Jones, D.T., Susilo, F.X. & Bignell, D.E. (2003) Vegetation indicates diversity of soil macroinvertebrates: a case study with termites along a land-use intensification gradient in lowland Sumatra. *Organisms Diversity & Evolution*, **3**, 111-126.
- Gilpin, M.E. & Hanski, I. (1991) *Metapopulation dynamics*. Academic Press, London.
- Gomez, J.M., Verdu, M. & Perfectti, F. (2010) Ecological interactions are evolutionarily conserved across the entire tree of life. *Nature*, **465**, 918-921.
- Goodisman, M.A.D. & Crozier, R.H. (2002) Population and colony genetic structure of the primitive termite Mastotermes darwiniensis. *Evolution*, **56**, 70-83.
- Gordon, D.M. (1997) The population consequences of territorial behavior. Trends in Ecology & Evolution, **12**, 63-66.
- Gordon, D.M. & Kulig, A.W. (1996) Founding, foraging, and fighting: Colony size and the spatial distribution of harvester ant nests. *Ecology*, **77**, 2393-2409.
- Gotelli, N.J. (2000) Null model analysis of species co-occurrence patterns. Ecology, 81, 2606-2621.
- Gotelli, N.J. & Entsminger, G.L. (2001) Swap and fill algorithms in null model analysis: rethinking the knight's tour. *Oecologia*, **129**, 281-291.
- Gotelli, N.J. & Ellison, A.M. (2002) Assembly rules for new England ant assemblages. Oikos, 99, 591-599.
- Gotelli, N.J. & McCabe, D.J. (2002) Species co-occurrence: A meta-analysis of J. M. Diamond's assembly rules model. *Ecology*, **83**, 2091-2096.
- Gotelli, N.J. & Entsminger, G.L. (2004) *EcoSim:Null models software for ecology*. Aquired Intelligence Inc. & Kesey-Bear.
- Green, J.M., Scharf, M.E. & Bennett, G.W. (2005) Impacts of soil moisture level on consumption and movement of three sympatric subterranean termites (Isoptera : Rhinotermitidae) in a laboratory assay. *Journal of Economic Entomology*, **98**, 933-937.
- Haines, I.H. & Haines, J.B. (1978) Colony Structure, Seasonality and Food-Requirements of Crazy Ant, Anoptolepis-Longipes-(Jerd), in Seychelles, *Ecological Entomology*, **3**, 109-118.
- Hanski, I. (2008) Spatial patterns of coexistence of competing species in patchy habitat. *Theoretical Ecology*, **1**, 29-43.

- Harry, M., Roose, C.L., Garnier-Sıllam, E. & Solignac, M. (2001) Microsatellite markers in soil-feeding termites (*Cubitermes subarquatus*, Isoptera, Termitidae, Termitinae). *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 1, 226-228.
- Hashimoto, Y (2007) Identification guide to ant genera of Borneo Available at <u>http://homepage.mac.com/aenictus/AntsofBorneo.htm</u> (accessed
- Hastings, A., Byers, J.E., Crooks, J.A., Cuddington, K., Jones, C.G., Lambrinos, J.G., Talley, T.S & Wilson, W G (2007) Ecosystem engineering in space and time. *Ecology Letters*, **10**, 153-164
- He, F L & Legendre, P (2002) Species diversity patterns derived from speciesarea models. *Ecology*, 83, 1185-1198.
- He, F L, Legendre, P & LaFrankie, J.V. (1996) Spatial pattern of diversity in a tropical rain forest in Malaysia *Journal of Biogeography*, **23**, 57-74.
- Heywood, V.H. (1995) *Global Biodiversity Assessment*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Higashi, M, Abe, T & Burns, T.P. (1992) Carbon Nitrogen-Balance and Termite Ecology *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences*, **249**, 303-308.
- Holldobler, B. & Wilson, E O. (1990) The Ants. MA Belknap Press , Cambridge
- Holt, J & Lepage, M (2000) Termites and soil properties *Termites: evolution, sociality, symbioses, ecology* (ed by T Abe, D Bignell & M. Higashi). Kluwer Academic Publishers
- Husseneder, C, Brandi, R., Eppien, C, Eppien, J.T. & Kaib, M. (1998) Variation between and within colonies in the termite morphology, genomic DNA, and behaviour. *Molecular Ecology*, 7, 983-990.
- Inoue, T., Takematsu, Y., Hyodo, F, Sugimoto, A., Yamada, A, Klangkaew, C., Kirtibutr, N. & Abe, T. (2001) The abundance and biomass of subterranean termites (Isoptera) in a dry evergreen forest of northeast Thailand Sociobiology, **37**, 41-52
- Inward, D, Beccaloni, G & Eggleton, P. (2007a) Death of an order. a comprehensive molecular phylogenetic study confirms that termites are eusocial cockroaches *Biology Letters*, **3**, 331-335
- Inward, D.J.G, Vogler, A.P & Eggleton, P (2007b) A comprehensive phylogenetic analysis of termites (Isoptera) illuminates key aspects of their evolutionary biology. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 44, 953-967.
- Jaffe, K., Ramos, C & Issa, S (1995) Trophic interactions between ants and termites that share common nests. *Annals of the Entomological Society of America*, **88**, 328-333.
- Janzen, D H (1070) Herbivores and the number of tree species in tropical forests *American Naturalist*, **104**, 501-528.
- Jarne, P & Lagoda, P J.L. (1996) Microsatellites, from molecules to populations and back *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, **11**, 424-429
- Ji, R. & Brune, A. (2006) Nitrogen mineralization, ammonia accumulation, and emission of gaseous NH3 by soil-feeding termites. *Biogeochemistry*, **78**, 267-283.
- Ji, R., Kappler, A. & Brune, A. (2000) Transformation and mineralization of synthetic C-14-labeled humic model compounds by soil-feeding termites. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry*, **32**, 1281-1291.
- Jimenez, J.J. & Rossi, J.P. (2006) Spatial dissociation between two endogeic earthworms in the Colombian "Llanos". *European Journal of Soil Biology*, **42**, S218-S224.
- Jimenez, J.J., Decaens, T. & Lavelle, P. (2006a) Nutrient spatial variability in biogenic structures of Nasutitermes (Termitinae; Isoptera) in a gallery forest of the Colombian 'Llanos'. Soil Biology & Biochemistry, 38, 1132-1138.
- Jimenez, J.J., Decaens, T. & Rossi, J.P. (2006b) Stability of the spatio-temporal distribution and niche overlap in neotropical earthworm assemblages. *Acta Oecologica-International Journal of Ecology*, **30**, 299-311.
- Jones, D.T. (2000) Termite assemblages in two distinct montane forest types at 1000 m elevation in the Maliau Basin, Sabah. *Journal of Tropical Ecology*, **16**, 271-286.
- Jones, D.T. & Eggleton, P. (2000) Sampling termite assemblages in tropical forests: testing a rapid biodiversity assessment protocol. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, **37**, 191-203.
- Jones, D.T. & Prasetyo, A.H. (2002) A survey of the termites (Insecta : Isoptera) of Tabalong District, South Kalimantan, Indonesia. *Raffles Bulletin of Zoology*, **50**, 117-128.
- Jones, D.T., Davies, R.G. & Eggleton, P. (2006) Sampling termites in forest habitats: A reply to Roisin and Leponce. *Austral Ecology*, **31**, 429-431.
- Jones, D.T., Rahman, H., Bignell, D.E. & Prasetyo, A.H. (2010) Forests on ultramafic-derived soils in Borneo have very depauperate termite assemblages. *Journal of Tropical Ecology*, **26**, 103-114.
- Jones, D.T., Susilo, F.X., Bignell, D.E., Hardiwinoto, S., Gillison, A.N. & Eggleton, P. (2003) Termite assemblage collapse along a land-use intensification gradient in lowland central Sumatra, Indonesia. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, **40**, 380-391.
- Jones, M.M., Tuomisto, H., Borcard, D., Legendre, P., Clark, D.B. & Olivas, P.C. (2008) Explaining variation in tropical plant community composition: influence of environmental and spatial data quality. *Oecologia*, **155**, 593-604.
- Jones, O. & Wang, J. (2009) COLONY: a program for parentage and sibship inference from multilocus genotype data. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, **10**, 551-555.
- Jouquet, P., Lepage, M. & Velde, B. (2002) Termite soil preferences and particle selections: strategies related to ecological requirements. *Insectes Sociaux*, **49**, 1-7.

- Jouquet, P., Tessier, D. & Lepage, M. (2004) The soil structural stability of termite nests: role of clays in Macrotermes bellicosus (Isoptera, Macrotermitinae) mound soils. *European Journal of Soil Biology*, **40**, 23-29.
- Jouquet, P, Mery, T., Rouland, C & Lepage, M. (2003) Modulated effect of the termite Ancistrotermes cavithorax (Isoptera, macrotermitinae) on soil properties according to the structures built. *Sociobiology*, **42**, 403-412.
- Jouquet, P., Barre, P., Lepage, M. & Velde, B (2005) Impact of subterranean fungus-growing termites (Isoptera, Macrotermitiane) on chosen soil properties in a West African savanna *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, **41**, 365-370.
- Jouquet, P, Dauber, J., Lagerlöf, J, Lavelle, P & Lepage, M. (2006) Soil invertebrates as ecosystem engineers intended and accidental effects on soil and feedback loops. *Applied Soil Ecology*, **32**, 153-164
- Junderius, P, van den Ancker, J. & Mucher, H. (1999) The contribution of termites to the microgranular structure of soils on the Uashin Gishu Plateau, Kenya *Catena*, **34**, 349-363.
- Kambhampti, S. & Eggleton, P (2000) Taxonomy and phylogeny of termites *Termites: evolution, sociality, symbioses, ecology* (ed by T Abe, D. Bignell & M. Higashi), pp. 1-24 Kluwer Academic Publishers
- Kammenga, J.E., Spurgeon, D J, Svendsen, C & Weeks, J.M. (2003) Explaining density-dependent regulation in earthworm populations using life-history analysis *Oikos*, **100**, 89-95
- Kardol, P, Cregger, MA, Campany, CE. & Classen, AT (2010) Soil ecosystem functioning under climate change plant species and community effects. *Ecology*, **91**, 767-781
- Klass, K.D., Thorne, B.L. & Lenz, M. (2000) The male postabdomen of Stolotermes mopinus a termite with unusually well-developed external genitalia (Dictyoptera . Isoptera . Stolotermitinae) Acta Zoologica, 81, 121-130.
- Korb, J & Linsenmair, K.E. (2001) The causes of spatial patterning of mounds of a fungus-cultivating termite. results from nearest-neighbour analysis and ecological studies. *Oecologia*, **127**, 324-333.
- Kuate, A F, Tindo, M, Hanna, R, Kenne, M. & Goergen, G (2008) Foraging activity and diet of the ant, *Anoplolepis tenella* Santschi (Hymenoptera . Formicidae), in southern Cameroon *African Entomology*, **16**, 107-114.
- Kurzatkowski, D, Martius, C, Hofer, H., Garcia, M., Forster, B, Beck, L. & Vlek, P. (2004) Litter decomposition, microbial biomass and activity of soil organisms in three agroforestry sites in central Amazonia Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems, 69, 257-267.
- Latham, R.E. & Ricklefs, R.E. (1993) Global Patterns of Tree Species Richness in . Moist Forests - Energy-Diversity Theory Does Not Account for Variation in Species Richness. *Olkos*, **67**, 325-333
- Lavelle, P. & Spain, A.V (2001) *Soil Ecology*. Kluwer Scientific Publications, Amsterdam.

- Lavelle, P., Bignell, D., Lepage, M., Wolters, V., Roger, P., Ineson, P., Heal, O.W. & Dhillion, S. (1997) Soil function in a changing world: the role of invertebrate ecosystem engineers. *European Journal of Soil Biology*, 33, 159-193.
- Leal, I.R. & Oliveira, P.S. (1995) Behavioral Ecology of the Neotropical Termite Hunting Ant Pachycondyla (=Termitopone) Marginata - Colony Founding, Group-Raiding and Migratory Patterns. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology, 37, 373-383.
- Lee, C.Y., Ngee, P.S. & Lee, L.C. (2003) Foraging populations and territories of a mound-building subterranean termite, *Microtermes pakistanicus* (Isoptera : Macrotermitinae). *Sociobiology*, **41**, 307-316.
- Lee, K.E. (1985) *Earthworms: their ecology and relationships with soils and land use*. Academic Press, Sidney.
- Legendre, P. & Legendre, L. (1998) *Numerical Ecology.* Elsevier Science, BV, Amsterdam.
- Legendre, P. & Gallagher, E.D. (2001) Ecologically meaningful transformations for ordination of species data. *Oecologia*, **129**, 271-280.
- Legendre, P., Mi, X.C., Ren, H.B., Ma, K.P., Yu, M.J., Sun, I.F. & He, F.L. (2009) Partitioning beta diversity in a subtropical broad-leaved forest of China. *Ecology*, **90**, 663-674.
- Leponce, M., Roisin, Y. & Pasteels, J.M. (1999) Community interactions between ants and arboreal-nesting termites in New Guinea coconut plantations. *Insectes Sociaux*, **46**, 126-130.
- Levings, S.C. & Traniello, J.F.A. (1981) Territoriality, nest dispersion and community structure in ants. *Psyche*, **88**, 265-319.
- Levings, S.C. & Franks, N.R. (1982) Patterns of Nest Dispersion in a Tropical Ground Ant Community. *Ecology*, **63**, 338-344.
- Levings, S.C. & Adams, E.S. (1984) Intraspecific and Interspecific Territoriality in Nasutitermes (Isoptera, Termitidae) in a Panamanian Mangrove Forest. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, **53**, 705-714.
- Liang, C., Das, K.C. & McClendon, R.W. (2003) The influence of temperature and moisture contents regimes on the aerobic microbial activity of a biosolids composting blend. *Bioresource Technology*, **86**, 131-137.
- Lopez-Hernandez, D. (2001) Nutrient dynamics (C, N and P) in termite mounds of *Nasutitermes ephratae* from savannas of the Orinoco Llanos (Venezuela). *Soil Biology & Biochemistry*, **33**, 747-753.
- Lopez-Sepulcre, A. & Kokko, H. (2005) Territorial defense, territory size, and population regulation. *American Naturalist*, **166**, 317-329.
- Maisels, F., Motsaba, P., Tezi, J.-P. & Aba'a, R. (2009) Great ape and human impact monitoring in the Ivindo Landscape, Gabon. In. Wildlife Conservation Society-Gabon
- Mando, A., Stroosnijder, L. & Brussaard, L. (1996) Effects of termites on infiltration into crusted soil. *Geoderma*, 74, 107-113.

- Marsh, CW & Greer, AG (1992) Forest Land-Use in Sabah, Malaysia an Introduction to Danum Valley. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences*, **335**, 331-339.
- Martius, C (1994) Diversity and Ecology of Termites in Amazonian Forests *Pedobiologia*, **38**, 407-428.
- Matsuura, K (2002) Colony-level stabilization of soldier head width for headplug defense in the termite *Reticulitermes speratus* (Isoptera : Rhinotermitidae). *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology*, **51**, 172-179
- Mill, A.E. (1982) Faunal studies on termites (Isoptera) and observations on their ant predators (Hymenoptera: Formicidae) in the Amazon basin *Revta* bras. Ent., **26**, 253-260.
- Morley, R J. (1999) Origin and evolution of tropical rain forests. Wiley
- Nalepa, C A, Bignell, D E & Bandi, C (2001) Detritivory, coprophagy, and the evolution of digestive mutualisms in Dictyoptera. *Insectes Sociaux*, **48**, 194-201
- Ndiaye, D., Lensi, R, Lepage, M & Brauman, A (2004) The effect of the solfeeding termite *Cubitermes niokoloensis* on soil microbial activity in a semi-arid savanna in West Africa *Plant and Soil*, **259**, 277-286
- Ngee, P.S. & Lee, C.Y. (2002) Colony characterisation of a mound-building subterranean termite, *Globitermes sulphureus* (Isoptera. Termitidae) using modified single-mark recapture technique. *Sociobiology*, **40**, 525-532.
- Nobre, T., Nunes, L. & Bignell, D E (2007) Estimation of foraging territories of *Reticulitermes grassei* through mark-release-recapture. *Entomologia Experimentalis Et Applicata*, **123**, 119-128
- Nobre, T., Nunes, L & Bignell, D E (2008) Colony interactions in *Reticulitermes* grassei population assessed by molecular genetic methods *Insectes* Sociaux, **55**, 66-73.
- Noirot, C. & Darlington, J P (2000) Termite nests architecture, regulation and defence *Termites: evolution, sociality, symbioses and ecology* (ed. by T Abe, D. Bignell & M Higashi), pp. 122-139 Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht
- Norrot, C, Norrottimothee, C. & Han, S H (1986) Migration and nest building in *Cubitermes fungifaber* (Isoptera, Termitidae). *Insectes Sociaux*, **33**, 361-374.
- Norgrove, L, Csuzdi, C, Fórzi, F, Canet, M. & Gounes, J (2009) Shifts in soil faunal community structure in shaded cacao agroforests and consequences for ecosystem function in Central Africa *Tropical Ecology*, 50, 71-78
- O'Connell, T. & Bolger, T (1998) Intraspecific aggregation 'probability niches' and the diversity of soil microarthropod assemblages. *Applied Soil Ecology*, 9, 63-67.
- Palin, O F., Eggleton, P., Malhi, Y., Girardin, C.A J, Rozas-Dávila, A & Parr, C.L (2010) Termite diversity along an Amazon-Andes elevation gradient, Peru *Biotropica*, no. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-7429.2010.00650.x

- Parmentier, I., Malhi, Y., Senterre, B., Whittaker, R.J., Alonso, A., Balinga, M.P.B., Bakayoko, A., Bongers, F., Chatelain, C., Comiskey, J.A., Cortay, R., Kamdem, M.N.D., Doucet, J.L., Gautier, L., Hawthorne, W.D., Issembe, Y.A., Kouame, F.N., Kouka, L.A., Leal, M.E., Lejoly, J., Lewis, S.L., Nusbaumer, L., Parren, M.P.E., Peh, K.S.H., Phillips, O.L., Sheil, D., Sonke, B., Sosef, M.S.M., Sunderland, T.C.H., Stropp, J., Ter Steege, H., Swaine, M.D., Tchouto, M.G.P., van Gemerden, B.S., van Valkenburg, J. & Woll, H. (2007) The odd man out? Might climate explain the lower tree alpha-diversity of African rain forests' relative to Amazonian rain forests? *Journal of Ecology*, 95, 1058-1071.
- Pearce; S. & Zalucki, M.P. (2006) Do predators aggregate in responce to pest density in agroecosystems? Assessing within-field spatial patterns. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, **43**, 128-140.
- Pereira, H.M., Bergman, A. & Roughgarden, J. (2003) Socially stable territories: the negotiation of space by interacting foragers. *American Naturalist*, **161**, 143-152.
- Peres-Neto, P.R., Olden, J.D. & Jackson, D.A. (2001) Environmentally constrained null models: site suitability as occupancy criterion. *Oikos*, **93**, 110-120.
- Peres-Neto, P.R., Legendre, P., Dray, S. & Borcard, D. (2006) Variation partitioning of species data matrices: Estimation and comparison of fractions. *Ecology*, **87**, 2614-2625.
- Perry, J.N. (1998) Measures of spatial pattern and spatial association for counts of insects. *Population and Community Ecology for Insect Management and Conservation* (ed. by J. Beaumgartner, P. Brandmayr & B.F.J. Manly), pp. 21-33. Balkema, Rotterdam, The Netherlands.
- Perry, J.N. & Dixon, P.M. (2002) A new method to measure spatial association for ecological count data. *Ecoscience*, **9**, 133-141.
- Perry, J.N., Bell, E.D., Smith, R.H. & Woiwod, I.P. (1996) SADIE: software to measure and model spatial patterns. *Aspects of Applied Biology*, 46, 95-102.
- Perry, J.N., Winder, L., Holland, J.M. & Alston, R.D. (1999) Red-blue plots for detecting clusters in count data. *Ecology Letters*, **2**, 106-113.
- Phillips, O.L., Lewis, S.L., Baker, T.R., Chao, K.-J. & Higuchi, N. (2008) The changing Amazon forest. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society* of London Series B-Biological Sciences, 363, 1819-1827.
- Phillipson, J., Abel, R., Steel, J. & Woodell, S.R.J. (1976) Earthworms and Factors Governing Their Distribution in an English Beechwood. *Pedobiologia*, **16**, 258-285.
- Pie, M.R. (2004) Foraging ecology and behaviour of the ponerine ant *Ectatomma opaciventre* (Roger) in a Brazilian savannah. *Journal of Natural History*, **38**, 717-729.
- Pomeroy, D.E. (1976) Some effects of mound-building termites on soils in Uganda. *Journal of Soil Science*, **27**, 377-394.

- Prestwich, G D. (1984) Defense mechanisms of termites. Annual Review of Entomology, 29, 201-232.
- Primack, R B. & Corlett, M.T. (2005) Tropical rain forests: an ecological and biogeographical comparison. Blackwell Publishing.
- Purves, D.W & Law, R (2002) Fine-scale spatial structure in a grassland community quantifying the plant's-eye view. *Journal of Ecology*, **90**, 121-129
- Raymond, M & Rousset, F. (1995) GENEPOP (version 1.2). population genetics software for exact tests and ecumenicism. *Journal of Heredity*, **86**, 248-249
- Ricklefs, R.E. & Schluter, D (1993) Species diversity in ecological communities: historical and geographical perspectives. The University of Chicago Press, Chicago and London
- Roisin, Y. (2000) Diversity and evolution of caste patterns. *Termites*: evolution, sociality, symbioses, ecology (ed by T. Abe, M. Higashi & D Bignell), pp. 95-119 Kluwer Academic Press, Dordrecht.
- Roisin, Y. & Leponce, M (2004) Characterizing termite assemblages in fragmented forests. A test case in the Argentinian Chaco. Austral Ecology, 29, 637-646
- Roisin, Y., Dejean, A., Corbara, B., Orivel, J., Samaniego, M. & Leponce, M. (2006) Vertical stratification of the termite assemblage in a neotropical rainforest *Oecologia*, **149**, 301-311.
- Roose-Amsaleg, C, Mora, P & Harry, M. (2005) Physical, chemical and phosphatase activities characteristics in soil-feeding termite nests and tropical rainforest soils. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry*, **37**, 1910-1917
- Rossi, J.P. (2003a) Short-range structures in earthworm spatial distribution *Pedobiologia*, **47**, 582-587
- Rossi, J P (2003b) The spatiotemporal pattern of a tropical earthworm species assemblage and its relationship with soil structure. *Pedobiologia*, **47**, 497-503.
- Roy, V, Dupont, L & Harry, M. (2010) Parentage analysis in Gabonese colonies of soil-feeding termites belonging to the Cubitermes sp affinis subarquatus complex of species (Termitidae Termitinae) Insect Science, **17**, 84-90
- Roy, V, Demanche, C, Livet, A. & Harry, M (2006) Genetic differentiation in the soil-feeding termite *Cubitermes* sp. affinis subaquartus. occurrence of cryptic species revealed by nuclear and mitochondrial markers *BMC Evolutionary Biology*, 6, 102-114
- Sajap, A.S (1999) Detection of foraging activity of *Coptotermes curvignathus* (Isoptera Rhinotermitidae) in an *Hevea brasiliensis* plantation in Malaysia *Sociobiology*, **33**, 137-143.
- Sanders, N J, Gotelli, N.J, Wittman, S.E., Ratchford, J S, Ellison, A.M. & Jules, E.S. (2007) Assembly rules of ground-foraging ant assemblages are contingent on disturbance, habitat and spatial scale *Journal of Biogeography*, **34**, 1632-1641

Sands, W.A. (1972) The soldierless termites of Africa (Isoptera: Termitidae).

- Sands, W.A. (1998) Identification of worker castes of termite genera from soils of Africa and the Middle East. Cadi.
- Schenk, H.J., Callaway, R.M. & Mahail, B.E. (1999) Spatial root segregation: Are plants territorial? Advances in Ecological Research, Vol 28, pp. 145-180.
- Schoener, T.W. (1974) Resource partitioning in ecological communities. *Science.*, **185**, 27-39.
- Scholtz, O.I., Macleod, N. & Eggleton, P. (2008) Termite soldier defence strategies: a reassessment of Prestwich's classification and an examination of the evolution of defence morphology using extended eigenshape analyses of head morphology. *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society*, **153**, 631-650.
- Schoning, C. (2007) Driver ants invading a termite nest: Why do the most catholic predators of all seldom take this abundant prey? *Biotropica*, **39**, 663-667.
- Schuurman, G. (2006) Foraging and distribution patterns in a termite assemblage dominated by fungus-growing species in semi-arid northern Botswana. *Journal of Tropical Ecology*, **22**, 277-287.
- Shea, M.M., Dixon, P.M. & Sharitz, R.R. (1993) Size differences, sex ration and spatial distribution of the male and female water tupelo Nyssa aquatica (Nyssaceae). American Journal of Botany., 80, 26-30.
- Slingsby, J.A. & Verboom, G.A. (2006) Phylogenetic relatedness limits cooccurrence at fine spatial scales: Evidence from the schoenoid sedges (Cyperaceae : Schoeneae) of the Cape Floristic Region, South Africa. *American Naturalist*, **168**, 14-27.
- Sugimoto, A., Bignell, D. & MacDonald, J.A. (2000) Global impact of termites on the carbon cycle and atmospheric trace gases. *Termites: evolution, sociality, symbioses, ecology* (ed. by T. Abe, D. Bignell & M. Higashi). Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Swenson, N.G., Enquist, B.J., Thompson, J. & Zimmerman, J.K. (2007) The influence of spatial and size scale on phylogenetic relatedness in tropical forest communities. *Ecology*, 88, 1770-1780.
- Tayasu, I., Abe, T., Eggleton, P. & Bignell, D.E. (1997) Nitrogen and carbon isotope ratios in termites: an indicator of trophic habit along the gradient from wood-feeding to soil- feeding. *Ecological Entomology*, **22**, 343-351.
- ter Braak, C.J.F. & Šmilauer, P. (2002) CANOCO Reference manual and CanoDraw for Windows User's guide: Software for Canoncial Community Ordination. Microcomputer Power.
- Thapa, R.S. (1981) Termites of Sabah. Sabah Forest Record, 12, 1-374.
- Thomas, G.W. (1996) Soil pH and acidity. *Methods of soil analysis. Part 3, Chemical methods* (ed. by D.L. Sparks), pp. 475-490. American Society of Agronomy, Madison, WI.

- Thome, B L. & Haverty, M I (1991) A Review of Intracolony, Intraspecific, and Interspecific Agonism in Termites. *Sociobiology*, **19**, 115-145
- Thome, B.L., Breisch, N.L. & Muscedere, M.L. (2003) Evolution of eusociality and the soldier caste in termites. Influence of intraspecific competition and accelerated inheritance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **100**, 12808-12813.
- Tilman, D & Kareiva, P (1997) Spatial ecology the role of space in population dynamics and interspecific interactions. Princeton University Press.
- Tiquia, S.M., Tam, N.F.Y. & Hodgkiss, I.J. (1996) Microbial activities during composting of spent pig-manure sawdust litter at different moisture contents. *Bioresource Technology*, **55**, 201-206
- Tirado, R & Pugnaire, F.I. (2005) Community structure and positive interactions in constraining environments. *Oikos*, **111**, 437-444
- Tokeshi, M. (1999) Species Coexistence. Blackwell Science, Oxford, UK
- Traniello, J.F.A. & Levings, S.C. (1986) Intracolony and Intercolony Patterns of Nest Dispersion in the Ant Lasius-Neoniger - Correlations with Territoriality and Foraging Ecology. *Oecologia*, **69**, 413-419.
- Tsur, C.C., Chen, Z.S. & Hsieh, C.F. (2004) Relationships between soil properties and slope position in a lowland rain forest of southern Taiwan *Geoderma*, **123**, 131-142
- Uirich, W. (2004) Species co-occurrences and neutral models' reassessing J M. Diamond's assembly rules *Oikos*, **107**, 603-609
- Ulrich, W., Hajdamowicz, I., Zalewski, M., Stanska, M., Ciurzycki, W. & Tykarski, P (2010) Species assortment or habitat filtering: a case study of spider communities on lake islands. *Ecological Research*, **25**, 375-381
- USDA-NRCS (2005) Global Soil Regions Map In. World Soil Resources (ed. S S Division)
- Valckx, J, Cockx, L., Wauters, J., Van Meirvenne, M, Govers, G., Hermy, M. & Muys, B. (2009) Within-field spatial distribution of earthworm populations related to species interactions and soil apparent electrical conductivity *Applied Soil Ecology*, 41, 315-328.
- Valiente-Banuet, A. & Verdu, M (2008) Temporal shifts from facilitation to competition occur between closely related taxa *Journal of Ecology*, **96**, 489-494.
- Vande-Weghe, J.P. (2006) *Ivindo et Mwanga: Eaux noires, forêts vierges et bais.* Wildlife Conservation Society, Libreville, Gabon.
- Vitt, L.J., Sartorius, S S., Avila-Pires, T C.S., Zani, P A. & Esposito, M C (2005) Small in a big world. Ecology of leaf-litter geckos in new world tropical forests. *Herpetological Monographs*, 137-152.
- Wardle, D A (2002) Communities and Ecosystems⁻ Linking the Aboveground and Belowground Components. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ

Wardle, D.A. (2006) The influence of biotic interactions on soil biodiversity. *Ecology Letters*, **9**, 870-886.

- Watt, A.D., Stork, N.E., Eggleton, P., Srivastava, D.S., Bolton, B., Larsen, T.B., Brendeil, M.J.D. & Bignell, D. (1997) Impact of forest loss and regeneration on insect abundance and diversity. *Forests and Insects* (ed. by A.D. Watt, N.E. Stork & M.D. Hunter), pp. 273-286. Chapman and Hall, London.
- Wertheim, B., Sevenster, J.G., Eijs, I.E.M. & Van Alphen, J.J.M. (2000) Species diversity in a mycophagous insect community: the case of spatial aggregation vs. resource partitioning. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, 69, 335-351.
- Wheeler, W.M. (1936) Ecological relations of ponerine and other ants to termites. Proceedings of the American Academy of Arts and Science., 71, 159-243.

Wilson, E.O. (1993) The diversity of life. Harvard University Press, Harvard.

- Winder, L., Alexander, C.J., Holland, J.M., Symondson, W.O.C., Perry, J.N. & Woolley, C. (2005) Predatory activity and spatial pattern: the response of generalist carabids to their aphid prey. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, **74**, 443-454.
- Wood, T.G. & Sands, W.A. (1978) The role of termites in ecosystems. *Production ecology of ants and termites* (ed. by M.V. Brian), pp. 245-292. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Wood, T.G., Johnson, R.A., Bacchus, S., Shittu, M.O. & Anderson, J.M. (1982) Abundance and Distribution of Termites (Isoptera) in a Riparian Forest in the Southern Guinea Savanna Vegetation Zone of Nigeria. *Biotropica*, 14, 25-39.
- Yamada, A., Inoue, T., Wiwatwitaya, D., Ohkuma, M., Kudo, T., Abe, T. & Sugimoto, A. (2005) Carbon mineralization by termites in tropical forests, with emphasis on fungus combs. *Ecological Research*, **20**, 453-460.
- Zhang, J., Hao, Z.Q., Song, B., Li, B.H., Wang, X.G. & Ye, J. (2009) Fine-scale species co-occurrence patterns in an old-growth temperate forest. *Forest Ecology and Management*, **257**, 2115-2120.
- Zuur, A.F., Ieno, E.N. & Smith, G.M. (2007) Analysing Ecological Data. Springer-Verlag.